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DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE ASSET
FORFEITURE PROGRAM

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 30, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
LEGISLATION AND NATIONAL SECURITY SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in room
2154, Rayburn House ice Building, Hon. John Conyers, Jr.
(chairman of the subcommittee) presidini.

Members present: Representatives John Conyers, Jr., Collin C.
Peterson, Frank Horton, and Christopher Shays.

Subcommittee staff present: Robert J. Kurz, acting staff director;
James C. Turner, counsel; Cheryl G. Matcho, clerk; and Jane Cobb,
minority professional staff.

Full committee staff present: Carol Bergman, associate counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CONYERS

(I;/Ir. CONYERS. Good morning. This subcommittee will come to
order.

Last year, an investigative series in the Pittsburgh Press caught
the attention of this subcommittee. It’s one thing to read about an
occasional incident where a person’s rights were violated, but in
this series there were documented hundreds of cases of innocent
victims caught up in a criminal justice nightmare—people who lost
their homes, who lost their businesses, their livelihoods, reputa-
tions—but they were never found guilty of any criminal conduct.

In fact, 80 percent of the people whose property was seized under
the asset forfeiture program were not even charfed with a crime.
Then the press uncovered a “Drug Courier Profile” in which most
of the time the people that were detained were African American
or Hispanic or Asian travelers. Now similar reports have appeared
elsewhere across the United States, and all this is happening in
the name of the war on drugs.

Now, in Government Operations, our investigation shows that in-
nocent individuals who hold a note on a piece of real estate or who
loan a vehicle to a friend have a real hard time getting their prop-
ertIy back if they’re innocent.

have a lot of letters from people requesting to testify at this
hearing about losing their boats, their cars, their homes, their
planes, or just file drawers full of their motions and appeals before
various courts in the country to get their property back.

So a law designed to give cops the right to confiscate and keep
the possessions of drug dealers seems to mostly ensnare the modest
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cars and homes and cash of ordinary, law-abiding people. That'’s
not the way it was supposed to work.

The cornerstone of our system of justice is that there is a pre-
sumption of innocence until proven guilty. As far as I know, the
only part of our criminal justice system that ignores the presump-
tion of innocence is in this forfeiture business.

So it’'s time to examine this law and learn as much about it as
we can.

I'm troubled, as Frank Horton is, by this widespread miscarriage
of justice. So there are three questions before us this morning:
Where does the money in the forfeiture program come from? How
is the proper? and cash seized, maintained, and managed? Finally,
the big one—how is the money spent?

So we’re going to look at that.

I'm going to put the rest of my comments in the record, and rec-
ognize my friend and the senior member of this committee, the
gentleman from New York, Mr. Frank Horton.

[The opening statement of Mr. Conyers follows:]
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Last year an investigative series in the Pittsburgh Press caught
my attention. It's one thing to read about an occasional incident
where a citizen’s rights were violated, but this extraordinary series,
*Presumed Guilty,” documented hundreds of cases of innocent

victims caught up in a judicial nightmare —~ people who lost their
homes, their businesses, and their livelihoods, but were never found

gulity of any criminal conduct.

In fact, 80 percent of the people whose property was seized
under the asset forfelture program were never even charged with a
crime. The press also uncovered a "Drug Courler Profile,” which 77%
of the time detained black, Hispanic, or Asian travellers. Similar
stories have now appeared elsewhere across the United States. And
this is all happening under the aegls of War on Drugs.

Our investigation shows that Innocent Individuals who hold a
note on a plece of real estate or who loan a vehicle to a friend have
the hardest time getting their property back. | have a stack of ietters
from people requesting to testify at this hearing about losing their
planes, their boats, their cars and their homes, and file drawers full of
their motions and appeals before various courts in this country. A iaw
designed to give cops the right to confiscate and keep the luxury
possessions of major drug dealers mostly ensnares the modest
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homes, cars and hard-earned cash of ordinary, law-abiding people.
This was not the way it was supposed to work.

The cornerstone of our system of justice is supposed to be a
presumption of innocence until one is proven guilty. As far as | know
this is the only part of our criminal justice system that ignores the
presumption of innocence. It would appear that the time has come to
change the law.

I have called this hearing because | am deeply troubled by such
a widespread miscarriage of justice. In looking at the asset forfeiture
program, there are three basic questions:

° First, where does the money In the forfeiture hrogram come

from?
e Second, how Is property and cash seized maintained and

managed?
® And finally, how is the money spent?

Where does the money come from?
in 1984, Congress expanded the asset forfeiture laws to allow
the government to take property without even charging the owner of
any crime. The intent was to strike at the heart of major drug dealers

for whom prison time Is just a cost of doing business. Seizing profits
- 2 -



and property would hast, and the proceeds would pay for more
investigations, 90 that criminals would actually finance their own
undoing. Every crime bill since has expanded the use of forfelture.
There are now more than 100 state and federal statutes covering
everything from drugs and money laundering to importing tainted
meat and carrying intoxicants onto Indian land.

There is no evidence that the program has deterred drug crime,
but it has certainly been profitable for the Justice Department. Since
19885, the government has seized $2.5 billion worth of assets.

mmmmmmmmﬂum«
state and local law enforcement priorities? Stories abound of cops
walting to make a bust until the people get into the Jaguar - In order
to seize the car. There is a video of state troopers stopping cars
driving south along Florida’s |-95 to seize cash, and aimost never
stopping those traveling north — with the cocaine. We're getting cash
off the streets instead of drugs: since when s that the priority for the
War on Druge?

How is the money spent?
The Justice Department is spending a fortune out of the Asset

Forfeiture fund on informants, with no guidelines as to how much an
-3-



individual can make. DEA spent $30 miilion over the last 2 years; the

FBI spent $11 million, with some Informants receiving $250,000,

others $500,000, and one person $780,000 in one year, more than the

combined salaries of the President and Vice-President.

Under the rules of Equitable Sharing, 8 community involved in

the bust gets back a part of the seized assets, but can only spend

these funds on law enforcement. However, no one monitors what that

spending actually is. But we hear stories:

The seaside village of Little Compton, Rhode Island (pop. 3,300)
has $3.8 million to spend on law enforcement. So far their
windfall has gone into outfitting cruisers with $1,700 video
cameras and body heat detection devices for a police force of 7.
e  The Denver police work out on in their 6th-floor gym on
weight-lifting oquipment acquired after busting a fitness
studio. |
Philadelphia police spent their cut on air conditioning.
Warren County, New Jersey’s chief assistant prosecutor drives
around town In a forfeited yellow Corvette.

Meanwhile, the funds cannot be spent on anything but law

enforcement. So the 1991 request from a bi-partisan Florida

-4-



Congressional delegation o bulld a trauma center to handle drug-
related violence at the hospital was turned down.

This hearing will examine theee problems with the Asset
Forfelture Program. This is not a trial. We are not here to determine if
the individuais testifying today are innocent or guiity. We want to hear
thelr stories, and think about what changes should be considered to
ensure that the asset forfeiture program is a tool of law enforcement,

not of injustice.

###
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Mr. HORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

We are here today for a hearing on the Federal Asset Forfeiture
Program. In its investigation of the program, subcommittee staff
has received excellent cooperation from the Executive Office for
Asset Forfeiture, which is run by Cary Copeland of the Justice De-
Eartment. I thank him for this cooperation, and look forward to

earing his expertise on the issues before us today.

I'm very proud of the Asset Forfeiture Program’s achievements,
and believe strongly in the power of the program as a law enforce-
ment tool. According to the 1991 annual report of the Justice Asset
Forfeiture Program, since fiscal 1985, more than $2.4 billion in
cash and property has been stripped from drug traffickers and
other criminals.

Most of these forfeiture proceeds have been reinvested in law en-
forcement. Over $830 million in forfeiture cash and property has
been shared with State and local enforcement agencies which par-
ticipated in cases resulting in Federal forfeitures.

Almost a half billion dollars in forfeiture proceeds have been
used to finance Federal prison construction, and over $350 million
has helped finance Federal investigations and prosecution.

In this time of pervasive drug-related crime, this program has
provided critically important assistance to.our overstretched law-
enforcement agencies, as well as taxpayers.

Regarding the concern about paying informants, I must say that
I have no problem with this policy, and sometimes it does take
large sums of money to secure cooperation from informants. How-
ever, $2.4 billion seized in cash and property shows that this in-
vestment makes sense and is dealing a heavy blow to the drug traf-
ficking community.

Federal laws provide for payments up to $250,000 to individuals
for information or assistance directly related to violation of the
criminal drug laws of the United States. Those laws also provide
for payment for information or assistance leading to a civil or
criminal forfeiture, but the payment is limited by amounts realized
by the United States from assets forfeited in an investigation. In
other words, payments are made to informants from the tainted as-
sets they help law enforcement agencies obtain.

There is also concern about how money from the Federal Asset
Forfeiture fund is spent and how it is shared with State and local
law enforcement.

Total asset sharing in 1991 was around $290 million. That
means that $290 million went back into States and localities for
law enforcement purposes. No doubt, that's a lot of money. How-
ever, let’s put the expenditures in their proper perspective. In the
same year, total law enforcement expenditures of States and local-
ities amounted to approximately $66 billion.

In that light, equitable sharing made for a mere drop in the
bucket—in other words, sharing equalled less than one half of 1
percent of all moneys spent on law enforcement in 1991.

To believe that the amount of assets shared with State and local
enforcement agencies is in any way outrageous, unbalanced, or dis-
torted is to view these expenditures, in my judgment, out of con-
text.
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I feel for the individuals who had their property forfeited, if they
are innocent or unknowing of the crime which led to the forfeiture
of their assets. There is now a system in place for recourse in these
situations.

One of the witnesses, Mary Shelden, who is here to testify today,
will testify about something that happened in 1984. The program
has changed dramatically since then, with the passage of the 1984
Comprehensive Crime Control Act and subsequent legislation.

This is not to say the Department of Justice Asset Forfeiture

m cannot be improved. This subcommittee, and I'm sure
Cary Copeland as well, welcomes your help in identifying its weak-
nesses and ways to improve this program.

With the witnesses invited today, we will no doubt hear more
about the problems and alleged abuses of the Asset Forfeiture Pro-

m than about the successes of the program. In my judgment,
ep m deserves a great deal of credit for its accomplish-
ments. But, in order to improve the program, it is necessary to be-
come informed about its problems and weaknesses, and I hope that
that is what we can accomplish here today.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CONYERS. The Chair is pleased to recognize the gentleman
from Connecticut, Mr. Chris Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm delighted to join J'ou
and my ranking member in participating in this hearing and to
thank you for holding it and just to say to you that, in general, I'm
a strong supporter of the Asset Forfeiture Program, but I would be
very interested to see the response of the community.

I I’f':lst will be very leery, though, of examples that show it doesn’t
work well if they are, in fact, not common examples. 2 -

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CONYERS. We've got a few minutes of 60 Minutes, the CBS
show. Can we get it turned on here?

[A videotape was played.]

Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will stand in recess until this
recorded vote is taken on the floor of the House.

[Recess taken.]

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Vander Zee, Mr. Shelden, Mrs. Shelden, Mr.
Jones, will you all please stand and raise your right hand?

[(Witnesses sworn.]

Mr. CONYERS. Let the record show that all of the witnesses have
stated in the affirmative. We welcome you to these hearings.

We will start off with the gentleman from Nashville, TN, Mr.
William Jones. Welcome to these proceedings, Mr. Jones. Do you
think you will ever see your money, or ever get it back?

" STATEMENT OF WILLIAM JONES, NASHVILLE, TN

Mr. JONES. I certainly hope so.

Mr. CONYERS. What have you been doing to get it back?

Mr. JONES. We went through leg?l Y‘rocedures, and Mr. Edwards,
we just recently had a hearing in Nashville, and are waiting for the
judN?e to make a ruling in 30 days.

r. CONYERS. You thought it was a pretty fair proceeding?

Mr. JONES. Yes, sir.
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Mr. CoNYERS. So how do you feel about what’s happened to you?
How long has this been, by the way?

Mr. JONES. This has been 1¥2 years.

Mr. CONYERS. Did it cost you much time?

Mr. JONES. Well, yes, sir, it has cost me a lot of time. I'm losing
time off of work now, but I feel like it’s worth it.

Mr. CONYERS. Has it cost you money in addition to the money
they’ve got?

r. JONES. Definitely, sir.

Mr. CONYERS. Has it hurt your reputation in the community?

Mr. JONES. I feel like it has, because I have more or less just had
a low profile; now I'm known, not only through the community, I
guess, throughout the country, I guess.

Mr. CONYERS. Has it helped your business?

Mr. JONES. No, I can’t say it has helped my business.

Mr. CONYERS. Do you want to tell us anything about how this all.
started and how you %ot caught up in this part of the law where
your money was taken’

Mr. JONES. I'll be more than glad to.

February 27, 1991, I started to Houston, to purchase some
shrubbery, or to look at some shrubbery for my business, and I had
a friend of mine to make the reservation for me at the Nashville
Airport.

As I went out to work on that particular morning, he called me
and told me what time the flight would be leaving, and I came in
and was able to make it to the airport to try to catch my plane.

I went in and bought a ticket, paid cash for the ticket, and the
lady told me that no one had ever paid cash for a ticket, so she
had to go talk to her boss about what the rules was and, I guess,
whatever.

So after she stayed gone for some 5 minutes or so, she came back
and, at that time, I told her, I said “Lady, if there’s a problem, I
will write you a check.” So she told me that she had gotten it
straightened out, that cash would be fine.

Mr. CONYERS. This was American Airlines?

Mr. JONES. This was American Airlines. Right.

She told me she had gotten the problem straightened out, that
the cash would be fine, and she took my money and gave me the
ticket and told me what gate to go to to be able to board the plane,
which was C-8.

I proceeded to go to C-8 to board the plane, and stopping one
time by the restroom, and going through the checkpoint, which I
was checked at the checkpoint. My luggage was checked.

I went on to C-8, and checked in with the gentleman at C-8 to
make sure I was in the right place, and went over and had a seat
by the window, started watching the activity that was going on
below, which was moving, loading the planes, and taking the bag-
gage off the planes and putting it on the planes.

o two agents walked up to me, approached me, and called me
by my name, told me that they had reason to believe that I was
carrying drugs or a large amount of currency.

At that particular time I was not aware of currency, so I asked
them, “What is currency?” So they told me money. They asked me
if I would step over to an excluded area so that they could talk
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with me. So I agreed to, and we went across the walkway over
through some doors where we were joined with a third officer.

At that particular time, he asked me if they could search my lug-
gaﬁe. I told them “OK.” They proceeded in searching my luggage
and didn’t come up with anything.

So one of the officers said to me “Where is it?” And I said “Where
is what?” And he, at that time, he told me, he said “You might as
well tell us, because we'’re going to search {ou anyway.”

In the meantime, they checked my ticket, asked for identifica-
tion. I gave them the identification that they needed, which the
identification that I gave them was the same that was on the ticket
that I had.

One of the officers groceeded to search me. He patted me on m
right side and then changing over to the left side, which they felt
the pouch in which I was ¢ ing the money.

And he asked me if I would hold out my left arm, which I did
and, at that time, he removed the tg,ouch from my waistband of my
pants, and he proceeded to open the pouch and, at that time, he
saw money.

So Claude Byrum, which was the officer that mostly was doing
the talking, he told me at that time that they was going to have
to confiscate the money, and asked me if I would step back over
or walk over to the office that they had set up out there.

So I felt at that time I didn’t really have any choice but to go
along with them, because they had my identification, they had my
airplane ticket, and they had my cash-—currency. And I proceeded
to go—

Mr. CONYERS. You were under arrest, then, as far as you were
concerned? Is that right?

Mr. JONES. As far as I was concerned I was, but they never had
told me that I was actually under arrest, now.

So we proceeded to go over to the office, which was outside of the
building, over into a second building. On the way over, we was
walking—there was four that was involved—so we was walking
two-by-two, and I kept looking back over my shoulder, and the

uestion was asked of me, “What are you looking for?” And I stated
that I was looking, watching the officers that actually had my
money. So he told me, “Don’t worry; the money is in good hands
now.

So we proceeded to walk on down the concourse, and another of-
ficer made the statement, “Is the dog on duty?’ So he told him,
“Yes, the dog is on duty, and he has not been fed today.” So that
kind of bothered me. I didn’t know whether they was going to take
me over and play some kind of dog trick with me or not.

So we proceeded to go on over to the office that I spoke of earlier,
and at that time they told me again that they would have to con-
fiscate the money. And I asked for a receipt. I asked—first of all,
I asked if they would count the money.

And they told me no, they could not count the money because
that was a company policy—that was the policy, that they were
subject to make a mistake, and they have to take a polyﬁ-raph test
every so often and if they made an error in counting the money,
that it would show up on the polygraph test. So they refused to
count the money.
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They told me that the dog had hit on the money. I never actually
seen a dog there. He told me he would give me a receipt for the
money, and I questioned him as far as, “Well, how are you going
to give me a receipt for the money when you never count the
money?” And he told me he'd just give me a receipt for an undeter-
mined amount of U.S. currency.

Mr. CONYERS. What was his name?

Mr. JoNEs, Claude Byrum.

Mr. CoNYERS. Have you ever seen him again?

Mr. JONES. Yes, sir.

Mr. CONYERS. Under what circumstances?

Mr. JONES. We had a hearing last week, and he was there at the
hearing, plus the fact I seen him again on the 60 Minutes edition
that aired there. And that was basically about the only times that
I have actually seen him.

Mr. CoNYERS. Did you ever get a chance to tell anybody about
the fact that they wouldn’t count the money before they took it?

Mr. JONES. Definitely so. I told my lawyer and several other peo-
ple about the fact that they refused to count the money.

Mr. CONYERS. What about the judge?

Mr. JONES. Yes, sir. That was stated in the court.

So after they confiscated my money and gave me a receipt for an
undetermined amount of cash, they asked me had I ever been ar-
rested in the United States for drugs. And I told him no. And he
said “Well, you might want to tell me the truth, because we're
going to check, anyway.”

And at that time, they did run a check on me, and another officer
that was there by the name of Woods, he told Mr. Byrum that
“He’s clean.” At that time, I gave them a name of a brother officer
of theirs that I had did some work for. I gave them the name of
an FBI agent that I had did some work for. I gave them the name
of a business associate of mine and people who they could have
called and verified who I was.

I t‘gr-esent;ed them with a business card, during the time we was
in the office. I pulled my jacket off and I stood up, and when I
stood up my checkbook was sticking up out of the back pocket, so
the officer asked me, what was that sticking out of my pocket, and
I told him it was my checkbook, which had my proper name and
address and all on it.

So he told me I was free to Igo And I had time to still get the
plane and go on to Houston if I wanted to. I returned back to the
ticket agent and got my money back, went back to the same 'ladK
that T had went to to buy the ticket. So she told me “You're bac
already, huh?” I said “Yes.” And she gave me my money back.

At that time, I walked back out to my pickup truck and left the
airport. So I rode down the interstate for a while, and I got to
thinking about it, and it just didn’t sound right. You know, it just
wasn’t right.

So I called a friend of mine and was discussing it—met with him
and discussed it with him. So we—I went back to the airport, and
I walked in, and he asked me how could he help me, and first off
told me that I definitely was not going to get the money back if
that’s what I came back for.

Mr. CoNYERs. Who were you talking to?
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Mr. JONES. Mr. Byrum, Claude Byrum, again. The same one that
had taken the money from me earlier. So this was in a period of
like 30 minutes, 45 minutes, when I returned back to the airport.

He told me I was one of the few. I questioned him, “What do you
mean, I’'m one of the few?” He said that they had taken as much
as $100,000 from people and they would let them go, and that was
the last place they wanted to come back to once they would let
them go. And they said, “You came back.”

I said, “Well, I guess those people had something to run for. I
didn’t have anything really to hide.” So at that time, he started
quoting the law to me, which I was not aware of the law. And after
talking to him for a few minutes longer, he told me that he had
to go, he had other work to do, and kind of left me sitting there.
So I didn’t have much of a choice but just to leave the second time.

At that time, that’'s when I was able to talk to some people, and
that's how I came up with the name of Mr. Edwards, which has
instructed me from that point on.

Mr. CONYERS. But what happened? What was the first thing that
happened with your lawyer?

Mr. JONES. Meaning?

Mr. CONYERS. Meaning what did you two do then, I mean, now
that you were advised that you weren’t going to get the money
back if that’'s what you came back for, ang you got a lawyer, and
then what happened?

Mr. JONES. Well, this was—this was something like a week or so
later when I was able to contact Mr. Edwards. And I told him the
complete story of what had happened, and at that time he started
workin§ on it as far as filing the necessary papers that was needed
to be filed to try to see about getting the money back, or what we
could possibly do to get it back.

Mr. CoNYERs. Did you have to pay a bond?

Mr. JONES. No, we did not have—they wanted to gut up a 10 per-
cent, 10 percent of the money. We did not have the $900 to post
for the bond.

Mr. CONYERS. So what does that mean? What happened?

Mr. JONES. Well, Mr. Edwards at that time had to fill out a form
to let them know that we didn’t have the 10 percent, and he could
probably tell you a lot more about that than I could.

Mr. CONYERS. In other words, that threw you out of the ballpark
in trzing to get your money back, because you couldn’t put up a
bond?

Mr. JONES. That is correct.

Mr. CONYERS. So what happened next?

Mr. JONES. Well, he was able to, like I said, fill out the necessary
formg that we needed to fill out, and we got a hearing from Wash-
ington, and he was able to write back and let them know. They had
to give a document of reasons why we could not, was not able to
put up a bond. And he had to write back and let them know the
reason why we was not able to.

Mr. CONYERS. Then what happened? :

Mr. JONES. Well, at that time, we just had to wait it out and see
what was going to happen next.

Mr. CoNYERS. Then what happened next?
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Mr. JONES. After waitin&for, I guess, several—several months to
get an answer back from Washington, Mr. Edwards called me back
into the office and had some more papers that we had to file and
some more documents that they had mailed back to us and, like
I ts:i‘ again, he could probably tell you more about those than I
could.

Mr. CoNYERS. I don’t want you to tell me about what was in the
papers. What happened to you next? You did eventually get to a
court. '

Mr. JONES. Well, we was able to ﬁet a hearing. The judie—

Mr. CONYERS. Tell me about the hearing. Where was it held?

Mr. JONES. It was held in Nashville, TN.

Mr. CONYERS. Do you remember who the judge was?

Mr. JONES. Yes. Thomas Wiseman.

Mr. CONYERS. Do you remember what court it was in?

Mr. JONES. Not directly, no. It was in Federal court, but——

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, what happened there, as far as you're con-
cerned?

Mr. JONES. Well, we was able to—it was heard. And a lot of the
truth was brought out, what actually happened, the way it hap-
pened. The judge, we felt, was fair with us. And, at this time, we’re
just waiting to—for an answer from the judge, because we have to
wait 30 days to see.

Mr. CONYERS. Who testified at that hearing?

Mr. JONES. The three officers that was involved testified; I testi-
fied; a friend of mine testified.

There was a lady in Houston that I was going to see while I was
there. They had a testimony from her that she was aware that I
was coming to Houston, and she was aware that I was going to see
her while we were—while we were there. And there were a couple
of other witnesses that testified there also.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you so much,

Mr. and Mrs. Shelden, Mary and Carl Shelden.

Mr. HorTON. Could I just ask Mr. Jones a couple of questions be-
fore we get away from him?

Is there a court proceeding going on now?

Mr. JONES. Is it going on now?

Mr. HORTON. When were you before the court in Nashville?

Mr. JONES. Just last week.

Mr. HORTON. Oh, last week.

Mr. JONES. Yes, sir.

Mr. HORTON. And the judge has not made a decision yet; is that
what you're saying?

Mr. JONES. That’s exactly right.

Mr. HOoRTON. And Mr. Edwards, who is going to t.estiff' later, was
the attorney representing you at that hearing in Nashville?

Mr. JONES. That is correct. Mr. Edwards was representing me at
that hearing.

Mr. HORTON. And that’s the gentleman that’s here now who will
be testifying further; is that the same person?

Mr. JONES. That is correct.

Mr. HORTON. So he was your lawyer?

Mr. JONES. He is still my lawyer.

Mr. HorTON. OK. Thank you.
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Mr. CoNYERS. Mary and Carl Shelden, we welcome t3'10\1 to this
hearing. Thank you for taking time out to come before the Govern-
ment rations Committee.

You were trying to sell your house. Tell us what happened.

STATEMENT OF MARY SHELDEN, MORAGA, CA, ACCOMPANIED
BY HUSBAND CARL SHELDEN, AND BRENDA GRANTLAND,

ATTORNEY

Mrs. SHELDEN. I'd like to give a little background about us first,
if that's all right. We're an average middle-class family. We were
raised in the 1950’s, believed in our country, Constitution, and Bill
of Rights. Carl served in the Marine Corps and the Navy. We had
a strong work ethic and were willing to work 7 days a week and
up to 12 hours a day, building our American dream.

We weren't asking for very much. We wanted a safe neighbor-
hood to raise the family, good schools, and a chance to build some
equity in our home for our children’s education, maybe a little
money for retirement. We were conservative, spent our money care-
f};llly, and we raised our children to have values and respect au-
thority.

In 1976, Carl fell 20 feet and broke his back. And in 1979, we
were forced to sell our home.

We followed all the normal procedures. We used a realtor, we
conducted a credit check, and had the buyer qualify for the first
mortgage. He assumed our first mortgage with a savings and loan.
We carried a second deed of trust, which we were going to use to
help support the family.

In 1983, we opened a newspaper and read a story that was going
to alter the course of our lives over the next 10 years. The owner
of the property which we carried the mortgage on was indicted
under RICO—the asset forfeiture law. Our mortgage and the secu-
rity for that mortgage were destroyed while under the control of
the U.S. Government.

When a criminal is indicted under RICO, any innocent third par-
ties should be given formal notice of how this indictment would af-
fect them and what their rights are. We were never given a formal
notice of the forfeiture case, how it affected our mortgage, what our
rights were, or allowed to participate in the proceeding.

We were never told what provisions were made to protect the
property and our interest in that property as mortgagees, and we
were never consulted about the disposition of the property after it
was forfeited. No one ever asked us or told us or let us know what
was going on with the property.

We did make several attempts to contact the U.S. attorney’s of-
fice in San Francisco for information, but they refused to give us
any information about the property. The only thing that they would
discuss with us at that time was the fact that we had instituted
a foreclosure on the property when the owner stopped making pay-
ments, and they were really only interested in the details of that
foreclosure.

In 1983, a lis pendens was placed on the property by the govern-
ment and this, in effect, placed a cloud on the title which made it
unmarketable.
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Then in 1984, an order of forfeiture was done, and the U.S. attor-
xtnlfy made :l sgpulation wtihth the criminal’::ﬁ attorney ‘ivhicll: 1allowed
e crimin manage the property pending appeal, while it re-
uired the other properties to be sold and the lienholders paid off.
t did not even require that our mortgage payments would be
made. Our mortgage, basically, was put in limbo.

Since the criminal was incarcerated in a prison out of the State
we made numerous attempts to find out who was managinlg an
living in the property. No one would answer our questions. It was
not until 1986 in the bankruptcy court that we learned the crimi-
nal’s family was allowed to remain on the property.

After months passed in without receiving any mo e pay-
ments, we attempted to foreclose. No one—our attorney included—
understood the effect of the RICO law on our foreclosure rights.

During this period, we also were forced to keep the first mort-

current and pay the insurance premium on the property when

e government stopped paying them. There were two different
times when we were without payments for up to 9 months.

In 1984, when the U.S. Government found out that we were try-
ing to foreclose, they called us before the judge on the criminal for-
feiture case and they asked the judge to enjoin us from foreclosing.
We went to two hearings before this judge and never did they at-
tempt to protect our rights, but only the governments’ “rights” in
the property.

We had tried everything to try to re]gain our property interest,
and foreclosure seemed to be our only legal recourse. The govern-
ment was not protecting our interest. The RICO judge had told us
he didn’t have jurisdiction over our mo , and none of the law-
yers we had consulted knew of anything else that we could do.

This property, which was the security for our second mor?ﬁe,
was never referred to the U.S. marshal for management and dis-
position as government regulation required. Instead of selling the
property immediately, as the government did with the other prop-
erties and as the RICO statute requires, the government hung on
%ro the property and allowed the criminal’s family to live there rent-

ee.

In 1986, the mortgage (;):yments ceased again, and we once again
attempted to foreclose. Once the government took over ownership
of the property, back in 1983, as we now understand the law, we
could not foreclose against the sovemment. But then no one, the
courts included, really understood this aspect of the RICO law.

In 1986, the court of appeals reversed the criminal’s conviction.
The same day, the criminal declared bankruptcy. The RICO case,
including the forfeiture verdicts, was sent back to the trial judge
for further proceedings. We then had to hire an attorney to go into
bankruptcy court to defend our interest in the property.

In the kruptcy court, we were told that the property was
damaged. So we hired an appraiser, who recommended we hire an
engineer to survey the damage. The damage was so severe that the
bankruptcy court released the property, and we proceeded with our
attempts to foreclose again.

As a result of the government’s mismanagement, this groper?'
seriously declined. A retaining wall which had been erected for ad-
ditional parking by the criminal was allowed to collapse and was
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never repaired. The drainage systems were not maintained, and no
measures were taken to alleviate the damage caused by these con-
ditions during the heavy rains which occurred during the years the
property was in the government’s control.

As a result, the house, which was built on a hillside, was twisted
by the stress from the failed retaining wall and cracks broke open
throughout the interior and exterior. No one told us of the mainte-
nance problems. According to the order of forfeiture, the United
States was supposed to oversee the management of this property.
But, as we later discovered, it did nothing.

I feel—we feel the government was completely irresponsible in
leaving the responsibility for managing the property on an incar-
cerated felon and then failing to oversee the management as the
order of forfeiture required it to do.

Not only did the government destroy our mortgage of $160,000
and the security for that mortgage, but they also destroyed the eg-
uity of approximately $100,000 in the property which the United
States would have received for the defendant’s fines.

In February 1987, we ended up getting——

Mr. HORTON. Mrs. Shelden, let me interrupt.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. 'm not following. Did you folks go to court? Did
you go to a Federal court? Maybe I missed that.

Mr?s. SHELDEN. You mean when I'm speaking of the damages just
prior?

Mr. HORTON. No. As I understand it, you owned a home.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. And then you sold the house.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. You sold it to a person, whatever his name is, and
then you took back a mortgage? Is that what you did?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. We carried a mortgage.

Mr. HORTON. Then the government arrested him under some
RICO proceedings?

Mrs.” SHELDEN. Yes. And he was convicted and all of his prop-
erties were forfeited. He had a total of, I think, 10 properties, and
ours was one of them.

Mr. HORTON. But you had the mortgage on the property?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes, we carried a mortgage.

Mr. HORTON. Then did the property come back to you ultimately?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Well, in February 1987, when they found out
there was so much damage on the property there was no
equity——

Mr. HORTON. How much was your mortgage?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Our mortgage was $160,000 and there was

$100,000 in equitAynin 1983.
er;) HORTON. And he paid you some cash when he bought the
place?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. And then you took back a mortgage. There was no
other mortgage on it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. There was a first mortgage——

Mr. HorToN. First mortgage, and then you had a second mort-

gage?
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Mrs. SHELDEN. And we carried a second mortgage.

Mr. HORTON. Then did you ultimately go to court?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We attempted several foreclosure proceedings,
but they were never completed, because just before the point where
it would have been completed, payments were made to us again,
so we had to stop that procedure.

Then at one point, the government realized that they would not
be able to brig‘f the loan current, so that's when we were called in
front of the Federal judge that handled the RICO case,. _

The U.S. attorneys and the criminal’s attorneys told him that he
had jurisdiction over our mortgage. And that wasn’t true,
because——

Mr. HorTtoON. Did you have a lawyer?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Is your lawyer here, too?

Mrs. SHELDEN. No. That was—we had lawyers as we could afford
them back then, for the various courts that we had to go through.
And at that time——

Mr. HORTON. Did you ever get any payments on the mortgage?

Mrs. SHELDEN, We did, off and on.

Mr. HORTON. Who paid those?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We got them through the criminal’s attorney. He
had a checking account, a trust account, and when payments were
made to us, it was through that trust account.

Mr. HORTON. Is there still an outstanding balance on that?

Mrs. SHELDEN. I have no idea.

Mr. HORTON. No, I mean on your mortgage.

Mrs. SHELDEN. On the mo e?

Mr. HORTON. It's not paid off, 1s it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. The mo e? Yes.

Mr. HORTON. It’s paid off?

Mrs. SHELDEN. I'm not sure I understand your question.

Mr. HORTON. There was a mortgage loan.

Mrs. SHELDEN. First mortg:ge.

Mr. HORTON. In other words, you sold this RICO criminal the
house and then you took back a mortgage, right?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Now, that was the second mo e.

Mr. HORTON. That's the second mortgage. Was anything ever
paid on that second mortgage to you?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes, off and on.

Mr. HORTON. Is there an outstanding balance on that mortgage?

Mrs. SHELDEN. On our mortgage?

Mr. HORTON. Yes.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes, I mean——

Mr. HORTON. How much is it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. The mo e was approximately $160,000.

Mr. HorToN. But how much is outstanding now?

Mrs. SHELDEN. $160,000.

Mr. HorToN. Oh, so it’s still $160,000. So you haven’t had any
payments at all.

rs. SHELDEN. Well, I'll explain what happened in 1987 so you’ll
understand why.

Mr. HorTON. OK.

Mrs. SHELDEN. That is kind of off on the side, now.
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In February 1987, we ended up getting the property back after
a foreclosure sale. This was after we had gone through the bank-
ruptcy court and at the point where the government realized that
there was no equity there to even worry about anymore.

We completed a foreclosure sale, and we did get the propert,
back, at least in theory at that time. The criminal’s family was still
living in there. We had to evict them.

When we re-entered the premises, the house was a wreck. In ad-
dition to general neglect and waste of the premises, there were,
and still are, cracks throughout the house, some going all the wa
through from the exterior to the interior. A crack in the brickwor
on the facade is big enough to bury your hand up to the top knuck-
les. Further engineer inspections showed structural damage requir-
ing hundreds of thousands of dollars to repair.

n 1989, the cost to repair the house and property was estimated
at $190,571. With each delay in the court system, the property con-
tinues to sustain additional damage, and the current cost is 1n the
hundreds of thousands of dollars.

If the property had been properly managed and the necessary re-
pairs were done in 1985 when the previous owners had an engineer
out—we found this out through our engineer—the cost at that time
would have been under $10,000 to repair the damage. :

But the United States chose not to accept any responsibility to
maintain the property. They would not release the necessary funds
from the forfeiture fund for the needed repairs and maintenance.

Worst of all, however, was the hidden defect, which was that we
really didn’t own the property. The order of forfeiture had trans-
ferred all right, title, and interest in the property to the United
States in 1984 and provided that, once the appeal was final, the
property was irrevocably vested in the United States.

Although the criminal’s conviction was reversed, the trial court
never vacated the verdict of forfeiture against the house. The crimi-
nal was released from prison before we got the house back and
never served any more time. In a plea bargain, he got title to two
of the properties which had not been sold.

The government did not bother to do the same for us, nor would
it agree to reimburse us for the difference between what our mort-
gage was worth and what the property was worth after the govern-
ment allowed it to be wasted.

Although we had physical possession of the property in 1987, the
United States did not remove the lis pendens and consent to trans-
fer the property to us until October 1990, and this was done only
_ after we again had to resort to legal action to clear the title.

We did attempt to work with the U.S. attorney’s office in San
Francisco after we learned of the damage, to see what we could do
about it, to try to get some compensation. We had no success.

That was the point that we hired Brenda Grantland, a Washing-
ton, DC attorney, who filed suit in January 1988 in the U.S.
Claims Court—Case No. 164—88L.

Although the court agreed with us, in an opinion issued in Janu-
ary 1990, that the government’s action was a taking of our mort-
gage interest, and that the government would have to pay us just
compensation, about a week before we were supposed to go to trial
on damages, the government asked the court to reconsider.
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On June 24, 1992, almost 2 years later, the Judge reversed his
opinion and ruled in favor of the United States.

Mr. CONYERS. Who was the judge?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Judge Loren Smith, chief U.S. claims judge.

Mr. CONYERS. Was this in San Francisco?

Mrs. SHELDEN. No, here in Washington, DC.

Mr. CONYERS. In Washi n?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. And the reason was, because the United
States was allowed an additional 30 days to bring the loan current
in 1984, he felt that we waived all of our rights as mortgagees.

Brenda Grantland, our attorney, filed an appeal on August 12,
1992. We feel the outcome of this case will affect every lienholder
in Federal forfeiture cases in the United States. Almost all prop-
erty that is forfeited includes innocent lienholders.

We are forced to live in the damaged house. Our savings have
been exhausted t 'nﬁ to defend our property in the various courts.
The condition of the house is continuing to decline, with the cracks
that allow the elements in continuing to widen as the cost of re-
pairing the damage continues to accelerate.

What we find incredible is that in spite of the fact that the gov-
ernment had total control over our mortgage, they at no time as-
sumed our mortgage or paid us off. So we’re talking from 1983 to
today. We feel our mortgage has really been held hostt:]g(e.

We feel that all of our rights as mortgagees were taken from us.

The right to foreclose for nonpayment of the mortgage payments.

The right to call our note all due and payable.

The right to have the note paid off when the mortgagor’s interest
transferred to the United States.

The right to make the decision if the United States would be al-
lowed to assume the loan. We were never called in for any hear-
ings, never asked “Could we negotiate with you to extend the loan,
or we will pay you off and continue with this prosecution?” We
were left totally out of the picture.

We didn’t even have the right to know who was living in the
property at the time. We asked the U.S. attorney’s office. We tried
to reach the criminal’s attorney. No one would tell us who was
n}llanaging it and who was living in it. They refused to say any-
thing.

We also lost the right to information regarding how our mortgage
would be affected by the forfeiture.

Mr. HORTON. Excuse me. Let me interrupt again. You said there
was a first mortgage?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Who had the first mortgage?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Santa Barbara Savings and Loan. It was——

Mr. HOrTON. What did they do all this time?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Well, they just sat back and watched, because we
were in second place. We had to keep them current, otherwise they
would have foreclosed on us.

Mr. HORTON. So you made payments to them?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We had to keep the first current, yes.

Mr. HORTON. So the payments have all been made on that? Is

there still a mortgage on it now? .
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Mrs. SHELDEN. On the first? No, not any longer. But we had to
keep that first qu, to protect our interest.

Ng'. HORTON. Is it paid off now?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Who paid it off?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We had some insurance money, and when we
spoke to the first mortgage, they insisted that we pay the mortgage
off because of the damage on it.

Mr. HORTON. What was the insurance money for?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We had an earthquake in San Francisco on top
of all of this, and we had—it escalated our damage 2 to 3 years.
So we were able to get some money for repairs, but we couldn’t
even use that money for the repairs. We had to pay off that first
mortgaﬁe.

Mr. HORTON. But you had enough money in the insurance to pay
off the mortgage? Is that it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. It was a small mortgage. It was $50,000.

Mr. HORTON. So that’s been paid off?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Approximately $50,000.

Mr. HORTON. So they got 100 percent of theirs?

Mrs. SHELDEN. They got it.

Mr. HORTON. Do you own the house now?

Mrs. SHELDEN. I think so. We had to do various things. Let me
go through this.

We had to have the lis pendens removed.

Mr. HORTON. Has that been removed?

Mrs. SHELDEN. That has been removed. And then we had to ob-
tain a quit claim deed from the government which transferred title
of the ﬁr?erty to us.

We had to remove approximately or deal with approximately
$8,500 in property taxes which were unpaid during the U.S. control
of the property.

There were certificates—we had to obtain certificates of release

of Federal tax liens on the property.
We had to obtain a right of redemption release for Federal tax

liens.
We had California State tax liens that needed to be removed.
And we had to have a title search done to see——
M;' HORTON. Have you got an itemization of how much all that
cost!

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.
Mr. HORTON. Maybe you could furnish it for the record. I think

it might be well for us to have it, and then we could have the staff
pa.}(e a look at how much you spent. Do you know what the total
is?

Mrs. SHELDEN. The last time that we worked with the total was
in 1989. That’s when we thouﬁht we would go to trial.

Mr. HORTON. What was it then, if you know?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Actually, just getting the property back and mak-
ing it somewhat livable, it was about $34,000, just to get it to the
point where we could, you know, go into it.

Mr. HORTON. So in 1989 it was approximately $34,000? Is that
what you're saying_?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.
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Mr. HORTON. Thank you.

Mrs. SHELDEN. And there were attorney fees included in that,
court costs, expert testimony, depositions.

Mr. HorToN. That’s all included in the $34,000?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. Right. And that’s not including attorney fees.

Mr. HORTON. Oh, not including attorney fees.

Mrs. SHELDEN. I mean, some very basic attorney fees at the very
beginning when we just hired attorneys to help us go to hearings.

r. HORTON. Now, you've had some expenses since 1989?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Oh, yes.

Mr. HORTON. Have you itemized those?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Actually, I didn’t bring that, but if you need that
itemized, I could——

Mr. HorRTON. You could send it to us and we can put it in the
record at that point.

[The information follows:]
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ESTIMATED EXPENSES
1983 THRU SEPTEMBER, 1992
1065 WICKHAM DRIVE, MORAGA, CA

Except for items marked (*), the following represents out-
of-pocket expenses incurred by the Sheldens:

A. current Attorney Fees

Brenda Grantland (attorney): *x $ (5 yearsj

B. Miscellaneous Expenses

Attorney Fees (Misc): 16,091.78
Court Costs/Fees: 189.80
Legal Costs (Misc): 460 .30
Transcripts: 1,747.50
Reports: 552.50
Photos: ' 132.52
Experts: 1,634.40
Traveling Expenses: 1,403.33
{ hearings)

Telephone Costs: 2,777.17
Copies: 938.5z2
Postage: 599.19%
Office Supplies: 1232.18
Maintenance to prevent further 542.53

water damage to open cracks
(40 X 60 tarps, sand bags,
sealer)

Cost of Repossession: 9,903.30
(Repair, clean-up, maintenance

in 1987. Took 4 months to get
house in rentable condition;

*  Amount is a contingency based on recovery.

1 of 2



Mi ‘ . I
Loss of Rental Income: $ 7,200.00
(4 months)

Moving Expenses: 4,266.35

(In 1989 had to move from
San Diego because of
liability at house)

Subtotal $ 48,571.33

Balance owing on Shelden’s

Second Mortgage: $132,635.22
Expenses/Advances/intereaest: _ 22,655,333

Subtotal $155,290.55 Due Sheldens
Balance owing on First Mtg: 47,850.00
(Sheldens became responsible
for)

Note: Qur Second Mortgage became
all due and payable on June 1, 1986.

As of January, 1990 cost for
repairs: *x $500,000.00 (approx)

Note: Although the Trustee Sale was in February, 1987, it
was not until October, 1990 that the United States agreed to
transfer their interest in this property to us,

*  Amount has not been paid as yet.

2 of 2



26

Mrs. SHELDEN. So we had a title search run on the property, and
we think we’'ve cleared everything off of it to the point that we
would be able to sell it someday.

When a property is forfeited to the United States, the transfer
of title to that property becomes very cloudy, and if there’s a break
in the paper trail of ownership on that property, title companies
will refuse to issue title insurance on the property. They don’t want
to accept the hability. They want a clear path from one owner to
another owner. They don’t want any breaks in that path.

In fact, they feef' so strongly about it, they have reservations
about the constitutionality of real property forfeitures. There’s a
GAO report that deals with this.

[GAO Report entitled, “Real Property Seizure and Disposal Pro-
gram Improvements,” dated September 25, 1987 (p. 19).]

Mrs. SHELDEN. If a person cannot get title insurance, banks will
refuse to loan money on it, finance that property, and that means
that the property becomes unsellable. The only recourse a person
would have would be to pass the property down from generation to
generation within their own family.

Mr. HORTON. As I see it, there are two questions here.

One, and we’ll have to ask Mr. Copeland about that—the law
was changed in 1984—and determine whether or not the type of
situation you’ve described is now covered and, if so, how the law
takes care of this type of situation.

I'm not asking you, but I think that’s something we could ask
Mr. Copeland when he comes up.

The other thing is the question of what can be done in the situa-
tion involving you folks, where you've actually had out-of-pocket ex-
penses and loss of value of property.

Did you ever go to court on it? Did you ever sue the government?
You say you went to the claims court.

Mrs. SHELDEN. U.S. Claims Court, yes. We are suing under a
taking, under the fifth amendment.

Mr. HORTON. But the court decided first for you and then the
court——

Mrs. SHELDEN. Reversed it.

Mr. HORTON [continuing]. Reversed itself. We'd have to take a
look at the decision, but you don’t have that here with you.

Mrs. SHELDEN. The opinions are in the package that I sent.

Mr. HORTON. Oh, we have that here?

Mrs. SHELDEN. And the other report I'm sure is in the——

Mr. HORTON. Well, we’ll take a look at that and see what can be
done in that respect. I don’t know whether you have a right to ap-
peal from that or not.

Mrs. SHELDEN. We'll find out.

Mr. HORTON. How long ago was that?

Mrs. SHELDEN. We're in the process now—pardon?

Mr. HORTON. How long ago was that, that you were in the claims
court, and that the court made that decision and reversed it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. 1992 was when they reversed it, June 1992.

Mr. HORTON. I don’t know what the statute is on that. Well, we'll
have to look into that.

Mrs. SHELDEN. OK.
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Mr. HORTON. Because it may be that you could have appealed.
I don’t know.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Well, we're trying to do that now. We’re trying to
appeal it, and——

Mr. HORTON. The time has not run, yet, on the appeal? In other
words, you could still appeal it?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. She’s filed an appeal already—Brenda
Grantland.

Mr. HORTON. She?

Mrs. SHELDEN. She has filed an appeal.

Mr. HORTON. Who is she?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Brenda Grantland, our attorney.

Mr. HORTON. Oh, the attorney.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Your attorney has filed an appeal.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. HORTON. Oh, OK. In other words, it is now on appeal?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes, it is.

Mr. HORTON. OK. So you're in the courts now, then?

Mrsl. SHELDEN. Yes. We're still in the U.S. Claims Court with an
appeal.

Mr. HORTON. And all this—all that you've told us here, now, is
before that court and will be involved in that appeal?

Mrs. SHELDEN. Yes. Yes, there's pages and pages.

Mr. HORTON. So justice may still be done, you hope.

Mrs. SHELDEN. Let’s hope.

Mr. COoNYERS. What do you think was the reason for the reversal
of the decision?

Mrs. SHELDEN. I don’t know. It didn't make any sense to us. It
just didn’t make any sense.

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Shelden, what do you think was the reason?

Mr. SHELDEN. My understanding is that when we gave the de-
fendant in the government’s case—allowed them 30 days, back in
April 1984, to bring the loan current—additional 30 days, after
they were late up to 9 months—that's what the judge now, in June
1992, is saKing. That’s why we have now lost the damned case. And
I am very heated up over this.

He’s saying, because we gave the government 30 days back in
1984, we screwed ourselves, because he’s saying we had a chance
back then to get the house back while it was still whole and it
wasn’t damaged, and that we messed ourselves by giving the
government 30 days back then. And our understanding is, from our
attorney, Brenda Grantland, that we couldn’t have foreclosed back
in 1984 anyway, because the property at that time belonged to the
government. :

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, do you have any—I don’t want you to try to
become a psychoanalyst, but if the judge was going to rule that
w?!y, why didn’t he rule that way in the beginning, rather than to—
d:’m somebody come in and—I mean, how did we get into a rever-
8

Mr. SHELDEN. I felt the first decisfon was done b{ the law, and
he was following the procedure of the law. And I felt the second
time that was not done, as far as following the laws.
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Mr. HorTON. Well, I assume from what Mrs. Shelden said earlier

that after the decision was made, which was in your favor, that the

overnment asked the court to reconsider. Now there must have
een some legal proceeding there.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, that’s exactly——

Mr. HORTON. You had an attorney to represent you at that point,
I assume? :

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, the judge now is saying that we gave the
government 30 days to bring the loan current back in 1984, and by
us doing that, giving the additional time, we screwed ourselves.

Mr. HORTON. Well, that may be——

Mr. SHELDEN. That's what the i’udge is saying now.

Mr. HORTON. But this is a legal matter that——

Mr. SHELDEN. No, that’s what’s in the opinion.

Mr. HOrRTON. Well, I understand, but that’s a court decision, and
the court made that judgment after it was requested by the govern-
ment to reconsider. And so what we’ll have to do is look at that
decision and see what the basis of it was as far as the court was
concerned.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, my understanding is—at that time we didn’t

know—— A
Mr. HorTON. Well, I understand what you've said. You've said

that—— .

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, let me finish, now. We felt that we could
foreclose. At least, that’s what we thought. The property was
owned by the i(;:/emment when they pulled us and hauled us into
court in 1984. And my understanding is——

Mr. HORTON. Well, it sounds to me as though the court is finding
a very narrow place in which to say that you waived whatever
rights that you had, and I have a question as to whether or not
that’s accurate. But we’d have to check into that.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, my understanding is that is not accurate, be-
cause you cannot foreclose against the government—private party
once an individual has—once that property has been forfeited. And
we were mortgagees on a property, so we could not foreclose, as we
know the law now. Back in 1984, we could not have.

The judge now is saying that we could have resorted to State law
back in 1984, and that's not true. We could not. Of course, back
then we thought we could. That’s why we tried to foreclose. And
now—what this judge is saying now, Mr. Loren Smith, is because
we were nice people back in 1984 we got hundreds of thousands of
dollars damage on the property that's our fault, now, because we
were being nice in 1984.

We went without payments for 9 damn months. That's why we
were—tried to be nice. We didn’t have a choice. I didn’t have a job,
and I broke my back in 1976, and I'm trying to support my family.
That's why I carried the mortgage on the property. My wife has
some more stuff here that’s very important, that she would like to
rﬁad. And then I'd like to make some more statements again after
that.

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you're sure going to get a chance.

Mr. SHELDEN. Thank you.

Mr. CONYERS. Attorney Brenda Grantland, can you give us your
view of this reversal?
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Ms. GRANTLAND. First of all, I think this was the first case in
the country to raise the issue of whether it’s a taking in a forfeiture
case for an innocent lienholder to lose his interest.
| ‘Ii\dr: HoORTON. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman, I don’t know who this

ady is.

I\%S. GRANTLAND. I'm sorry. My name is Brenda Grantland. I'm
the attorney for the Sheldens.

!\gr. HoRTON. Oh, I asked her earlier if you were here, and she
said no.

!\gs. GRANTLAND. Well, I don’t think she understood what you
said. _

Mr. HorToN. Well, perhaps not. OK. But she is here. You are the
attorney that’s represented them through all this.

Ms. GRANTLAND. I've represented them since 1988. I represent
them in the U.S. Claims Court, and now in the Federal circuit.

Mr. HorToN. OK, good. Fine. Thank you.

Ms. GRANTLAND. This is the first case, as far as I know, in the
whole country, in which a lienholder in a forfeiture case went into
claims court saying that it was a taking, that they’d lost their in-
terest and it was a taking, requiring just compensation under the
fifth amendment. In fact when Judge Loren Smith issued his first
opinion, he said that, that this is the first case involving a taking.

And I think he was a bit uncomfortable with that, because there
was not precedent for it, and that after many months of—in fact,
over 2 years passed between the first opinion, finding it to be a
taking, and the one in which he granted the government’s motion
to reconsider and vacated his previous opinion. He was just not
sure whether this was the proper basis for this.

The unfortunate thing about this is that most claimants would
not have the stamina, much less the money, to fight it 10 years,
the way the Sheldens have, which is why this issue has never been
presented before. And it looks like now the only resort is to go all
the way to the Supreme Court on this issue.

Mr. HorTON. Would you explain what Mr. Shelden and Mrs.
Shelden were talking about with regard to the government’s re-
quels;, for a reconsideration? And then also let us know, is it on ap-
peal?

Ms. GRANTLAND. It is on appeal. It’s on appeal in the Federal cir-
cuit. What Judge Smith foundp in getting around having to find this
to be a taking, is that the Sheldens—well, first, he’s assumed that
the lienholder can foreclose at any time if the mortgage isn’t kept
current. Well, that’s not true in any forfeiture case, so his law
was—his legal reasoning is faulty.

But he was assuming that this mortgage just went right on being
alive, with the government owning the property, but the criminals
still owing the mortgage to the Sheldens, and that since the
Shelden’s allowed the government 30 days, be})"ond the time the
could have foreclosed, to cure, back in 1984, that they waived af{
their rights at that point. \

Mr. HoRTON. And you say that legally that is wrong? That’s your
contention?

Ms. GRANTLAND. I believe it’s wrong. That’s my opinion.

Mr. HorToN. No, I know. That’s your contention.

Ms. GRANTLAND. That’s correct.

70-384 0 - 93 - 2
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Mr. HORTON. And that's what you're claiming in the appeal proc-
ess; is that correct?

Ms. GRANTLAND. That's what we're claiming. It's an uphill battle,
though, as you can imagine.

Mr. HORTON. Yes, sure.

Ms. GRANTLAND. My clients have no money to fz;y me, and it’s
been 5 years of—of hell for me. Ten years of hell for my clients.

Mr. HORTON. Well, thank you very much for your testimony.

Mrs, SHELDEN. We feel our rights as innocent third-party
lienholders were not protected. The RICO statute states the gov-
ernment must make due provisions for the rights—excuse me, due
provisions to protect the rights of innocent third parties. Qur case
clearly shows there is not adequate protection under RICO for the
rights of innocent third parties.

per notification should have been given to us, as lienholders
on the property, with specific information as to how the forfeiture
affects lienholders’ interest and what our rights were. We were
kept uninformed during the entire process and had no say in the
disposition of the progeréy. Upon the forfeiture of the property we
should have been paid off immediately and not be forced to finance
the prosecution of a criminal, as we were.

of our rights as lienholders were violated. Our mo ge was
held hostage since 1983. The United States took control of it with-
out ever assuming that loan or paying us off. The filing of the lis
pendens on the property in December 1983 clouded our title and
rendered the property unsellable, yet the United States argues that
they did not have control over our moﬂégage.

By not giving the property to the U.S. marshal’s service for man-
agement and by putting an incarcerated felon in charge of manag-
ing that property, knowing full well they had financially ruined
him, they were completely irresponsible to our interest in that
prtaperty. We were not informed of the damages on the property,
and the U.S. attorney’s office refused to make the minor repairs
that were brought to their attention in 1985.

Rather than requesting the funds from the asset forfeiture fund
for repairs, that would have been under $10,000 at the time, they
allowed this property to deteriorate. When the United States inter-
fered with our attempt to foreclose in 1984 by threatening to re-
strain us and telling our attorney that they would sell the property
immediately and we would be paid off, they misrepresented their
intentions.

We are into our 10th year of defending our mortgage rights, with
no end in sight. We have been dragged through every court and
legal process imaginable: Foreclosures, U.S. district court hearings,
bankruptcy court, eviction, title issues, U.S. Claims Court, and now
an appeal process. We feel that when the J:roperty of innocent third
parties can be destroyed as ours was during the dprosecut:ion of
criminals under RICO, the law needs to be amended to protect in-
nocent third parties like us.

If this is not done, all prvv)er? owners and lienholders in the
United States are at risk. We should be able to have a hearing
with a jury of peers and not have to resort to a U.S. Claims Court,
with a government employee makindg the final decision on a case
where the government is the defendant. Punitive damages should



31

be made available to innocent third parties to act as a strong incen-
t,ive1 to government to take the management of real estate very seri-
ously.

The law should also be made retroactive to 1980, so that all the
innocent victims can get relief without having to go through the fi-
nancially drainin anﬁ so far ineffectual legal process we have gone
through. This nightmare we have been through has caused irrep-
arable damage to our lives and the lives of our children. They can
barely remember a time when we were not fighting the government
to defend our property.

Our story is all the more frightening since it depicts the loss of
fundamental ri%hts protected under the U.S. Constitution, rights
we’ve all taken for granted. What happened to our family could just
as easily happen to many middle class families in the United
States. The fifth amendment of the Constitution clearly states, “No
person shall be deprived of life, liberty, or property without due
process of law, nor shall private property be taken for public use
without just compensation.”

They have taken our mortgage and the security for that mort-
gage, our ability to control our finances and our own lives, years
of time which could have been spent with our family which are now
lost and cannot be regained, our health, our happiness, and our be-
lief in the judicial system of this country, our belief in the very
basic constitutional rights which have made this a great Nation.
No amount of money

Mr. HorTON. Take your time, now. We're not going to hurt you.
We’re trying to help you. What you're saying is that—it’s been very
unfair, the way this thing has been handled, and I think your at-
torney was talking to us about that, too. And as I indicated, we're
foing try to take a look at the judge’s opinion, and our staffs will

ook at them, and maybe we can be helpful in that connection, too.

Mrs. SHELDEN. What I was trying to say—and we’re almost at
the end, here—no amount of money could ever make up for what
we’ve been through. '

Mr. HORTON. That’s true.

Mrs. SHELDEN. And our heartfelt sympathy goes out to all the in-
nocent victims in this country. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mrs. Shelden follows:]
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. SEPTEHBER 30._1992

. conenesexonm. nsaﬁmcs
n 1:C.0 = Asss‘r,sonrszwas Lnu

We ars an avorago nzddlo-ciass auiiﬁ& ru. uorc raised’ in -
the fifties and believed. in;od _90untry‘,constitutzon. and.
Bill of Rights. Carl served in- the Marine Corps and the
Navy. We had a strong work® ethi¢™ and were willing to work
seven days a week and up tofl2 houca -8 _day building our
“American Dream.” We were fot asking for_much, a safe
ne1ghborhood to raise our- family*in. ‘good schools, and a
chance to build some equity in our home .for our childr.n s
education and some money for our': r.tiromont., We wers
conservative ana soent .our monei*carofully. We raised our
children to have values and r.spoct authority
In 1976 Carl fell 20 feet and brok. hiS'back. In 1979 we .
were forced to sell our home. We followed all-the normal
procedures including using a realtor, conducting a credit
check and having the buyer qualify to assume our first
mortgage. We carried a Second Deed of Trust .which we
needed to support our family. - ° -

In 1983 we opened our morning pap.r and read a story that
would alter the course of our lives over the next 10 years.
The owner of the property, which we carried a mortgage on,
was indicted under RICO, the asset forfeiture law. Our
mortgage and the security for that mortgage wers destroyed .
while under the control of the United Statss government.

when a criminal is indicted under RICOH any innocent third

parties should be given formal notice of how this indxctmonc

affects thon and what their rights are. .
= s :

wWe wele;:| novor giv.n an official notic. of the forf.xtur.

a

case, hou it affected our mortgage, what our rights were, or

allowed to participate in the proceeding. We were never
told what provisions were made to protect the property and .
our interest in the property as mortgagees and we were never
consulted about the dxsposition of the proporty aftor_v
forfeitur.. BEC . '

We made sovoral attompts to contact the U.S. Attorney’s.
office in San Francisco for information, but they refused to
give us any information. The only thing they would discuss
with us was our pending forsclosure.. They were only
interested in obtaining information to block that .

foreclosure.



A lis pendens was placed on this property by the governmant
in 1983.. . This plac.o a.cloud.o tho ;1tlo uhxcn made i‘
unaarkot&blo._,s- . <x5; R .
R S A Ly * 2 "" :
In 1984 'In the Ordor'of Forf.iturozi&ho'ﬁ S¢ Attornay mage a-
stipulation with the crin;nagueha;tornoy which allowed tne
criminal to manage._ tho.prop.rty;gponding appeal while it
required tne other- proportios zo.bo ‘sold-and the lien R
holders paid off.~-1: did.not .8Ven requirs them to pay our
mortgage which put our mortgag iQ'iinbo. (Soe Order o* .
Forfeiture) o .¢-~~r-*._

>

7;'4

Since tho crxninal uas xnca rat.d inra przson out of the
state, we made nRumerous- attonpts to find out who was
managing and living in the_ pnoportyx-;uo one would answer .
our questions. It was not: unt11‘l9ao ‘in the bankruptey - -
court that we learned the criitﬁiT“s family was allowed to *

(3

remain on the prop.r:y, SR i

After months passod uithout‘ficpi@inq'an?;mortgago«paymon;:u
we attempted to foreclose. _No one, our_attorney included, ;
understood the sffect of the RICO law on our forsclosure
rights. During this period, we also were forced to keep the
First Mortgage current and pay the insurance premium on the
property when thes government stopped paying them. . At two
different times, we were without Daynonts on our mortgage o~
for nine months. o

In 1984 when the U.S. Govornnont found*outtthat we wero'
trying to foreclose, they called us before the judge on the
criminal forefeiture cass and asked the judge to enjoin us --
from forclosing. We went to two hearings before this judge-
and never did they attempt. to protect our. rzghts. but only
the “"Government's rights” in the property. . IR,

We had tried ov.rything to try,to regain our property.
interest and foreclosure seemed to be our only legal
racourse. Ths government was not protecting our interest,
the R fca-judgo had told us he didn’t have jurisdiction, and
none ot the lauyors we had consultod knou of anything olse o

we could do ~ - o L e

- e @

This proporty uhich was tho s.curity for our SQcond Mortgage
was never referred to the U.S. Marshall for management and’ P
disposition as government regulation required. .Instead of i
salling the property immediately as the government did with’
the other properties and as the RICO statute requires, the o
government hung on to the property and allowed the o
criminal’s family to live there rent free.
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In 1986 the mortgage payments ceased again, and we once
again attempted to institute foreclosure procedures. Jnce
the government took over ounorship of the property back in
1983, as we now understand the law.,uo could not foreclose
against the government ~-- but then. no ‘one (the courts .
included) really: under-tood this aspect of the R'CO law. |~
BOIBPEITIRE DI RO IR 4, .;t ja% R s S
in 1986 the Court of Appeals roversod the crxmxnal s
conviction. The same day,’ gpo ‘criminal declared bankruptcy
The RICO case, including thg,forofoiture verdicts, was sent
back to the trial judge for. lurther: proceedings. We then
had to hire an attorney and ¢go into bankruptcy court to

defend our interest in the property.

In the banxruptcy court ‘we' uere told that -the property was -
Jdamaged, 20 we hired an apprlisor and then an engineer to
survey the damage. The damage was sSo severe that the
bankruptcy court releassd the property, and we proceaded .
with our attempts to foreclosp again.' - - . .

‘et oot e

As a result of the government’ s mxsmanagemont. this property
ceriously declined. A retaining wall which had been erected
“or additional parking by the criminal was allowed to
collapse and was never repaired, the drainage systemg were
not maintained, and no measures were taken to alleviate the’
damage caused by these conditions during the heavy rains
which occurred during the years the property was in the
government’s control. As a result, the house, which was
built on a hillside, was twisted by the stress from the )
failed retaining wall and cracks broke open throughout the .
interior and exterior. No one told us of the maintenance
problems. According to the order of forfeiture the U.S. was .
supposed to oversee the management of this property. but, as
we later d1scovorod it did noth1ng.

The government was completely irresponsible in loaving tho
responsibility for managing the property on an 1ncarcoratod Y
felon:and then failing to oversee the management as the ' _:-
Order of Forfeiture required it to do. Not only did the ":
government destroy our mortgage ($160,000) and the securit
for that mortgage, but they also destroyed the equity of
approximately $100,000 in the property which the United
States would have rocaivod for the defendant's finos.

In February, 1987 we ended up getting tho proporty back
after the foreclosure sale, at least in theory. The ... .,
criminal’s family was still living there, and we had to.
evict them. When we re-enterad the premises the house was a:
wreck. In.addition to general neglect and waste of the



premises, there were (and still are) cracks throughout the
house -- some going all the way through from the exterior to
the interior. A crack in the brickwork on the facade’is big
snough to bury your. hand up.to the top knuckles.. Further
enginesr's inspections showed structural damage requxrxng

hundreds of thousands.cf’ dollars~to repair;"” .

.-u,u....\ - .

In 1987 the cost to repaxr thc housl and property was -
astimated at 3190 571.00.° Qith each. d.lay in-the cours:
system, this property continues to sustain additional damage
and the currant cost xs 1n‘;po hundreds of thousands ot

dollars. R

> t,,.,.:‘i
o ey .

-x' -

If the property were properly managed and the necessary
repairs were done in 1985 uhon the previous owners had an
angi hesr out per our eng1neer. tht cost would have been
under $10,000. But the United” States chose not to accept
any responsibilty to maintain the property. They would not
releaase the necessary funds from the forfoiture fund for the
needed repairs and maxntananco.

worst of all, however, was the hidden defect -- we didn’t
really own the property. The order of forfeiture had
transferred all right, title and interest in the property to
the U.S. in 1984, and provided that, once the appeal was

final, the property was irrevocably vested in the U.S.
Although the criminal’s conviction was reversed,_the trial

nouse, The criminal was relesased from prison.before we got
the house back and never served any more time. In a plea
bargain, he got title to two of tho properties uhich had not

been sold. . P

The government did not bother to do the same for us, nor
would it agree to reimburse us for the difference between
what our mortgage was worth and what the property was uorth
after the government allowed it to be wasted. ..&._,w

Although we had physical possession. of the property in

February, 1987, the United States did not remove the lis’.
pendens and consent to transfer this property to us until
October, 1990. This was done only after we again’ had to
resort to legal action to clear the titlo. o - _,:ﬁ

After attemptxng to work with the U.S. Attornoy s offic. in
San Francisco to get compensation for damages, we had no Lg
success, We hired Brenda Grantland, a Washington, D. C.a'd
attorney, who filed suit in January 1988 .in the U.S. Claxms
Court - Case No. 164-88L.
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our mortgage int.r-st. and tha
pay us just compensation
supposed to go to trihl ¢
. court to roconsider. :

s

= ’-—#.q-qa;

2 ,..‘Y\&’{S\w ? ‘ o :
Brenda Grantland our attorno ¥ filo an" appoal on August
12, 1992. The outcome of thiscase will affect every lien
holder. in federal forfgitur._cas.s‘in the United States.
Almost all property that is forfaiiod includos innocent ‘lien
holders. : e T

‘'Wwe are forced to live in tho.ddﬁadiaiﬁgﬁsc. Our savings e
have been exhausted trying to defend our property in the - .
various courts. The condition of the house is continuing to
decline, with the cracks that allow the alements in
continuing to widen as the cost of repairing the damage.
continues to acc.lerato

In spite of the fact that the govarnmont had total control
over our mortgage, the government at no time assumed our
mortgage or paid our mortgage off. . All of our rights as’
mortgagees were taken from us: st

a. The right to foracloso for non—paymont of the:
mortgage payments. .

b. The right to call our Note ail dui and payable.

The right to have the Note paid off when the .
% mortgagor’'s interest transferred to the Unitod
Stat.s. . ‘ .

d.- Th. right to make the dacision if the Unitqd
~States would be allawed to assume thc loan.
. . »Tho'éight to know who was livin§ in the broporty
" at the time. S R
f. The right to information ragarding how our
mortgage would be affectod by tho forflitur..

- Tho right to have a say in tho disposition of the
’ proporty. :



h. The right to expect’ tho proporty ‘to bo )
v .maintained. o

1. The right to’a clear title_ on the b?&p‘orty.

& Iz- took'-us £rom 1987671990 to get the title on’
= the property cloarod .We. had to clear :ho B
follouino"itm f;'o- tho pcoporty-

.1.’ -Lis pendens
2. oObtained & QUit Claim: deed from the
. ‘governsent ch transferred titlo to the
property to Us. )

3. Deal with approximately $8,500.00 in property
.taxes which were unpaid. during the U.S.
control-of  the préparty - (1983-1987).

4. Had to obtain a Certificate of Relase of
Federal Tax Liens in the amount of .
853 318. 819 561 oo. and $3,267:55.

s. Had to obuin a Right of Rodonption Release
for Fodonl Tax lions on the propcrt,y.

6. 'Havo c;lifornia suto Tax Lions removed. from
the prop.rty.~

7. Have title soarchos don. to be sure we had a
clear titlo. SR

when a proporty, is forfoitod to tho United sutu. tho'
transfer of title of that property becomes cloudy. If the
paper trail of ownership has a break in it, title companies:
will refuse to issue title insurance on the property. They.
do not want to accept the liability. In fact they have
reservations about the comtitutiomlity of real property
forfeltures. -(See GAO report - "Real Property Seizure and
Disposal Program Inprovmnts Nesded”, dated September 25,

1987, paoc 19. )

If a porson cannot get title insuranco. banks will rofuu to
finance that property. Which means that the property.

becomes unsaleable. The only recourse a person has would. be
to pass the proporty doun fron one gomntion of the fnily

to another.
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Our Rights as Innocent Third: Party lisn holders were not
protected. .The RICO statuts states the _government must aako
due provisions to protect the _rights .of innocent third
parties. - Our, case clearly " shous thoro is not adequate
protection under. RICQ: xar?thq;rightq offinnocont third
parties:

- .. Proper notification:-shouldihave been ‘given to J4s -
as lien holders on the property with-specific’ information as
to how the forfeiture affocts tho liQn holders interest and.
what our rights were. '_We were kept uninformed during the
entire process and had no_s# in:the.disposition of the
property.~ ' o :

-2. Upon forfeiture.of real estats, we should havo
been be paid off xmmodjatoly and.not be forced to f1nanco 3
the. prosoc.ﬂ:ion of a'criminal as hé ‘were. .-

3. All of our rights as lien-holders were violated,“
our mortgage was held hostage since 1983. The United Stataes
took control of it without cvor assuming that }oan or payxng
us off.

4, The filing of the lis pendens on the property in
December, 1983 clouded our title and rendered the property
unsaleable.  Yet the United States argues that they did not
have control over our mortgago.

S. By not giving the property to the U.S. Marshall’s
Service for management and putting an incarcerated felon in
charge of managing the property, knowing full well, they had
tinancially ruined him, they were completely irresponsible
to our interest in that property. We were not informed of
the damages on the property, and the U.S. Attorney's office.
refused to make the minor repairs that were brought to their
attention in 1985 by the prior owners, per our engineer. ,
Rather than requesting the funds from the asset forfeiture
fund ﬁgthropairoﬂthat would have been under $10,000 at the
time. they allowed the property to deteriorate to the point
when tﬁn;cost to repair it is now in the hundreds of
thousindt’of dollars. ,

-y

6. Hhon tho U S. int.rf.rrod uith our attempt to -
foreclose in 1984 by thrsatening to restrain us and tolling
our attorney they would sell the property immediately and we
would be paid off, they misrepresented their intentions.

We are into our 10th year of defending our nortgagoo rights.
with no end in sight. We have been dragged through every.
court and legal process imaginable: foreclosures, U.S.
District Court hearings, bankruptcy court, eviction, titlo
issues, U.S. Claims Court, and an appsal process.
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Wwhen the property of innocent third parties can be
destroysd, as our was, during the prosecution of criminals
under RICO the law needs .to be amended to protect innocent
third parties like us. If this is not done, all property
owners and lienholders in the United States are at risk.

We should be able to have a hearing with a jury of peers ana
not have to resort to a U.S. Claims Court with a government
amployee making the final decision on a case wnere the
government is a defendant.

Punative damages should be made available to innocent tnhird
parties to act as a stong incentive to government to take
the management of real estate very seriously.

The law should also be made retroactive to 1980 so that all
innocent victims can get relief without having to go through
the financially draining and, so far ineffectual, legal
process we have gone through.

This nightmare we have been through has caused irreparable:
damage to our lives and the lives of our children. They cé&n
barely remember a time when we were not fighting the
government to defend our property.

Our story is all the more frightening since it depicts the
loss of fundamental rights protected under the United States
Constitution. Rights we have all taken for granted. What
happened to our family could have just as easily happened to
many middls-class families in the United States.

The Fifth Amendment of the Constitution clearly states: "no
person shall be deprived of life, liberty, or property,
without due process of law, nor shall private property be
taken for public use, without just compansation.”

They have taken our mortgage and the security for that
mortgage, our~ability to control our finances and our own
lives; years of time which could have been spent with our
family, which are now lost and cannot be regained, our
health &nd happiness, our belief in the judicial system of
this dountry and our belief in the very basic Constitutional
rights which have made this a great nation. No amount of
money could ever make up for what we have bean through and

what we have lost.

Our heartfelt sympathy goes out to all the other innocent
victims in this country.

Sincerely,
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Mr. CONYERS. Carl Shelden.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, this thing started back in 1983, when we
read the newspaper—I'll make it very brief, so we won’t be at this
too long—in March 1983. And at that time we confronted a few
attorneys——

Mr. HORTON. Mr. Shelden, I want to point out that we do have
a vote on, and so we’re going to have to leave in just a moment
or two, when the second bells ring.

Mr. SHELDEN. Go right ahead.

Mr. HORTON. And then unfortunately I have a meeting that I
have to attend. I'm the dean of New York delegation, and we’re
having a delegation meeting very shortly after that. So I may not
be able to get back before your testimony.

Mr. SHELDEN. Let me ask you one quick question, then. People
like us should never have been in the court system. We shouldn’t
even have been there to begin with, from day 1. My understanding
is, the property was seized in December 1983. A few months after
that we should have been paid off, and that was going to be the
end of that.

I've got a daughter that’s 18 years old, that’s been hearing about
this garbage for 10 damn years. And I've got a son that’s 22, that’s
been hearing it since he was 11 or 12 years old. Now I joined, and
I served my country in the Marine Corps and the Navy. And what
the hell do I get for it? I get this kind of garbage, and I think some-
thing should %e done about it, and I mean, right away.

Mr. CONYERS. We quite agree with you, Mr. Shelden, and I'm not
cutting you off. We’re going to go vote and come back and proceed
with this matter.

Mr. SHELDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. CONYERS. You're welcome.

[Recess taken.]

Mr. CoNYERS. The subcommittee will come to order. Mr. and
Mrs. Shelden, Mr. Jones, Mr. Vander Zee, you've been exceedingly
patient. As you know, we've had over a half dozen recorded votes
today as the Congress attempts to wind down. We have no other
recourse but to recess during the time those votes are being taken.
So, again, we thank you.

Mr. Shelden, you were reviewing the nature of the agony that
you've been put through for about 10 years, the hurt that has been
visited upon your wife and family, the approximately $200,000 that
would be required to make you whole, the agonizing trip up and
down the court system. I would like to ask you to just put that into
the record for the benefit of the committee.

Mr. SHELDEN. The damage amount?

Mr. CONYERS. Everythini. ,

Mr. SHELDEN. OK. I'd like to start off by sayiris, you know, ev-
erybody hears on TV about a kinder and gentler Nation and about
family values. I'd like to know how the hell this administration
feels about this family’s values and other family values that have
belen hurt by their government and were victimized also like our-
selves.

We have almost $500,000 in damage on this property, and we
have engineering reports to back it up. That’s up since, I think, at
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the end of 1990. So it’s about $500,000. It probably cost more to
repair the property than it would be to replace it. .
ve got an 18-year-old daughter that, for her mental capacity,
felt that she had to move out of the house because she’s been hear-
ing about this stuff for 10 damn years, every day. So she had to
see a psychiatrist or a psychoanalyst to be able to understand this.

P've got a 23-year-old son who is studying to be a chemical engi-
neer that is scared to death. He hears it every day that his assets,
whatever he earns in the future, is going to be taken by our gov-
ernment. So he’s already off on that footing. What I'm concerned
over, what'’s the long term effect that my family is going to suffer
with this?

I wish that these people that put us in this position would have
the same dosage for their family they have gut us through. Unfor-
tunately, that’s not possible, but they should be made accountable
for their actions, monetarily and otherwise. They put us through
the court system, and I think it's only fair that they should be put
through the court system, too.

We have a judge that was in the U.S. Claim Courts that is work-
ing and being paid by the government, making a decision for us as
a government employee, which is wrong. We should have jurors of
our peers making that decision, and this would have been over
with way over 9 years ago. The judge should be there sitting on the
bench to make sure the legal process is being done correctly and
not to have the final damn say in the court system, which is very
ineffective for almost 10 damn years now and no end in sight.

Thank you very much for your time, Mr. Chairman, and the com-
mittee.

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, this is where some readjustment to this
plight is going to start. In this committee room, I pledge you that.

Mr. SHELDEN. Thank you.

Mr. CoNYERS. It starts with letting the American people know
how they can be mistreated by their own government, Ey eir own
court system, by their own employees in the Federal system, and
have it done in an arrogant way. f’mean, not—you know, it would
be one thing if you were telling me how sympathetic people were
to Iyour plight.

may be wrong, but I don’t hear that coming out of any of you
about the government that has operated in such an inhospitable
way. I don’t hear you telling me how someone has tried to explain
to you how th? felt even though they were not in your moccasins.
I haven'’t heard you tell me that someone came and said, “We un-
derstand that this 18 wrong and it ought to be corrected.”

Mayb’e someone did that and it hasn’t come into the record. But
I'haven heard anybody telling me about any sort of courtesies, not
to mention sympathy, coming from any of the parties, any of the
parts of the government responsible for treating you like this.

Gupss what? Since this hearing has been announced, we're flood-
ed with letters and telephone calls saying, “Me, too. Wait until you
hear my story. Wait until you guys hear this.” Do you know what?
We're going to hear everybody’s story in this country.

Mr. SHELDEN. God bless you and the committee.

. Mr. CoNYERS. We're @m%to take this to every single branch of
government that's responsible. We're going to change the laws
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since we're supposed to be making the laws. If they are being mis-
applied, we’re going to oversight everybody in the government, no-
b 3' excluded, courts included, President included, Secretaries in-
cluded, Department of Justice included, U.S. attorneys included,
DEA included, FBI included, all the gumshoes, law enforcement of-
ficers, and the whole bunch for what they have done to you.

Mr. SHELDEN. Maybe then we’ll have a kinder and gentler Na-
tion at that time.

Mr. ConYERs. Well, we probably don’t need people like that in
the government anyway. They can apologize as they go out the

door.
Mr. SHELDEN. I agree completely, and they should be accountable

for it. I really would like to see that.

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, you’ve come to the right committee, because
that’s exactly what we want to do. We want an accounting. That’s
why this is called the oversight committee.

Mr. SHELDEN. I want to say one other thing, if I could, and I'm
sorry. I know this gentleman wants to have Eis time, but I'll just
say one other thing.

In 1983, when we heard about the article in the newspaper about
the defendant being convicted under the RICO law, my wife phoned
the U.S. attorney’s office, the assistant, and spoke to the prosecut-
ing attorney on the case. Instead of giving her answers to what our
mortgage had to do with the legal process of the law, he’s asking
her when we are going to be foreclosing.

She gets off the phone. She’s very upset. The next 2 or 3 months
in a row she’s waking up at 2 or 3 a.m. She’s very upset. So I get
on the phone. I spoke to the U.S. attorney, not the assistant. I ran
through the story with him. He said, “Don’t make waves, and don’t
ever bother to cgl me back again.”

Mr. CoNYERS. Would you tell me his name for the record?

Mr. SHELDEN. I would love to, and he’s an ex-U.S. attorney now.
His name is Joseph Russoniello. That’'s what he told me, “Don’t
ever bother to call me back again.” That's the way we've been
treated from them since that time.

Another incident—T'll leave that aside.

Mr. CoNnYERS. I think you ought to put it on the record now.

Mr. SHELDEN. I'd love to if you don’t mind.

Mr. CONYERS. No.

Mr. SHELDEN. OK. In 1986, when we found out about the dam-
ages, I phoned the U.S. attorney’s office and I spoke to an assistant

.S. attorney, the same one my wife spoke to. I said, “Look,” I said,
“I phoned up the U.S. marshal’s service and they told me that they
don’t have the property listed for them to manage it, that they’re
supposed to be managing the property but they don’t know why
they don’t have it.”

I said, “Look, the property is damaged and it's damaged
$125,000,” at that time. He said, “Look, you keep your damn mouth
shut.” He said, “If you don’t, we'll find out where you are when we
get ready.”

Mr. CONYERS. Who was that that uttered those remarks?

Mr. SHELDEN. That was Robert Dondero, the prosecuting attor-
neKIon the case, on the defendant’s case.

r. CONYERS. You have been under pressure.
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Mr. SHELDEN. Well, they did something, too, a couple months ago
and they lived up to that threat.

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, you know, we’ve had people who have been
under threats come before this committee before, and our advice is
always the same, “You better tell everybody you can rather than
keep a secret when you have threats like that.” I would have given
you that same advice if you'd ask me, and I'm glad you came for-
ward without asking me.

Mr. SHELDEN. OK. The chief of police in the town that we live
in, Julﬁ' 9, 1992, sent up a sergeant to our home. He came up on
the behalf of the Berkeley Police Department. He said, “We want
to use one of your cars on a §ame show.” My son is standing about
1}?1 feet away, and I said, “Steve, come here. I want you to hear
this.”

So he repeated the same thing to my son, he wants to use one
of our cars on a game show. This deals with Baby Kerri that was
kidnatgped from the Berkeley Hospital. So I finally got it out of him
that they want to take a picture of one of our cars that’s supposed
to have been in—that has a similar ID that wants to—they want
to use that picture on the Most Wanted program. Out of all the
damn cars that’s owned by people in the San Francisco Bay area,
why in the hell do they come to me?

I said, “Well, let me think about it,” because I don’t want them
to be upset with me. I said, “I'll talk to my attorney. She’s going
to be in town that Monday. I will have her %ive you a call” I Vsave
her the information and she gave them a call and said, “No. We’re
not going to do that.”

Now, to me, they lived up to their threat. They were going to use
the car on the Most Wanted. They were going to Eut a job on me,
you know, eventually, and this and that. lgina , the case has been
settled about 3 weeks ago. They did find the kignapper. She’s being
prosecuted right now in the Berkeley area.

They were going to use my damn car on the Most Wanted pro-
gram. That's what they had in mind. So, to me that’s a threat and
they lived up to it, the threat that was made back in late 1986.

Mr. CoNYERS. I think that’s clear to most people that are listen-
ing to you. The disturbing thing, Mr. and Mrs. Shelden, is that
much of this trouble has come out of that part of the Federal Gov-
ernment that calls itself the Department of Justice.

Mr. SHELDEN. Injustice as far as I'm concerned.

Mr. CoNYERS. The Department of Justice, the one place in this
§ovemment where citizens are supposed to repair to for acts of un-

aimess that are visited upon them, the one place in this govern-

ment where the constitution and the laws of this country are sup-
posed to be upheld and enforced, the one place where fairness is
supposed to be sacred, the one place that——

Mr. SHELDEN. That you can count on, that you think you can
count on.

Mr. CONYERS [continuing]. Is where this is coming from.

Mr. SHELDEN. I know.

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you're doing an important service for every-
bogz' in this country.

r. SHELDEN. Well, I just hope that I don’t have any more prob-
lems from them in the future.
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Mr. CoNYERs. Well, I'll bet you you've got about 100 million peo-
ple watching with you now.

Mr. SHELDEN. I don’t know how long it’s going to take to get our -
family back in order. ‘

Mr. CoNYERS. Qur last witness on this panel was a bank officer
in San Antonio, TX. His name is Harlan Vander Zee.

We are grateful for your patience this morning and your stead-
fastness across the year in connection with the matter that brings
you here today. We're pleased to hear you at this time, sir.

STATEMENT OF HARLAN VANDER ZEE, FORMER BANKER, SAN
ANTONIO, TX

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the
committee, ladies and gentlemen. I've got lots of patience. I've wait-
ed 3 years to tell this story, so 30 minutes or 1 hour or 3 hours
certainly didn't affect that. I thank {ou for the opportunity.

My name is Harlan Vander Zee. I'm 62 years old. I've been mar-
ried to my first wife for 39 years. I have two fine sons. I'm a college
graduate. I've been in the banking business for 30 years, almost 30
Years. I was twice indicted and once tried. I spent 3 years of my
ife and all of my assets in a battle with the U.S. Department of
Justice, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the Internal Rev-
enue Service. I won the battle, but I've lost almost everything in
the process.

I lost my job, my home, my savings, my security. I lost my health
insurance program. You may say that's not a very big thing, but
when you are diagnosed with lung cancer and received the full
treatment and now no longer have coverage for cancer, it becomes
quite a big item. I've also lost my reputation. I've lost my right to
continue in my profession. Yes, I've lost more than just a little bit
of faith in my government.

Mario Alberto Salinas Trevino was my customer. On March 16,
1989, Mario Salinas was arrested in San Antonio in his home be-
fore daylight. He was accused of being the kingpin of an inter-
nationa crmiI organization operating between the United States
and Mexico. He was alleged to have imported hundreds of tons of
cocaine and marijuana into this country.

One year later, on Easter Sunday morning, 1990, Mario Salinas
and two cellmates, with the help of a pistol, walked out of a mini-
mum security faciiity in San Antonio, TX. Today Mario Salinas is
still at large. He remains a fugitive from justice. Today I am unem-
ployed. I remain a hostage of Justice, the U.S. Department of Jus-
tice.

I was indicted the first time on May 10, 1990, arrested the next
day. I was charged with three counts of money laundering,
$700,000, alleged to be drug proceeds. My resignation was re-
quested and immediately submitted. More than 1 year later, Fed-
eral Judge “Hippo” Garcia agreed to hear pretrial motions. One of
the motions was a motion to dismiss the indictment. On May 29,
1991, Judge Garcia did dismiss the indictment.

In his tIJ;udgment he said, “The motion to dismiss is well taken’;

ue to the unique reporting requirements imposed on bankers,
The prosecutor's comment immediately followiniathe dismissal
“Well, if the judge didn’t like the wording, we'll go back and reword
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it and we will indict him again,” both me and Herb Pounds, the
president and CEO of the bank at the time.

Five months later, the government did reindict, on October 16,
1991, the same three counts of money launderin% plus the charge
of conspiracy, a big charge. They charged that I had knowledge
that those funds were the proceeds of an illegal activity, the sale
of illegal drugs. They charged that I conspired with Salinas to
launder that money.

My trial was set for February 24, 1992. It was before Judge
Lucius Bunton III, the chief Federal judge of the western district
of Texas. There were some 40 government witnesses paraded by in
32 days of testimony. Most all of the evidence was directed totally
against Mario Salinas.

At one point, Judge Bunton asked, “When are we going to start
this trial?” There were only four witnesses that offered damaging
testimony against me. Two were government employees; one right
here in Washington in the Treasury Department, the other a spe-
cial agent for the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the San Antonio
office. Nice guys maybe, but their testimony was certainly in error,
grossly in error. I have it.

Then there were two drug traffickers. Their testimony was com-
pletely manufactured, absolute and total perjury, orchestrated by
the assistant U.S. attorney Mr. Jack C. Frels. Please ask me about
that testimony, please.

On the fourth day of the trial, the prosecution rested. They rest-
ed the case for the government. My attorney entered a motion, a
motion for judgment of acquittal. After a brief recess, the judge
called back the jury. He explained that he was taking the case out
of their hands. He said it was his duty as a judge. His statement,
“I think they did what any prudent, responsible, lawful banker and
banking corporation would have done.”

As far as the knowledge that the funds represented drug pro-
ceeds, he said, “I think the proof went the other way.” Their wit-
nesses, the government’s witnesses, and their testimony went my
way. Judgment of acquittal is granted, and the defense, we never
even had to take the stand. The judge stopped the trial—almost
unheard of I’'m told.

You have my personal background in the written portion of the
testimony. In addition to what I mentioned awhile ago, I did spend
2 years in Japan in the U.S. Air Force. I was honorably discharged
as a first lieutenant. I did spend 4 years teaching in public schools
and as an athletic coach. I spent 3 years in an agricultural-related
business operation. I did receive my degree from a college in North
Texas in 1953.

I entered banking in 1962 and was almost continuous up until
the day of my indictment. Since that time, I haven’t worked a lick.
I worked at working but nobody wants to hire me. “You've got a
stink factor,” they say. “You smell like a drug dealer, a money
launderer.” I know I'm not, but they don’t know I'm not. Their cus-
tomers don’t know I'm not. In fact, one bank told me his competi-
tion would love for him to hire me. That’s all he wanted, and he
would spread the word around town. So no, I haven’t worked, not

for a bank.
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The first contact we had with Mr. Salinas came through a direc-
tor of our bank. He was a home builder in San Antonio. He had
sold Mr. Salinas a home in 1986. In March 1987, he called me at
the bank and said, “Harlan, this guy is wanting to buy the home
next door, he and his brother.”

I said, “James, you sit on the board, we don’t want to make any
house loans.” He said, “Well, this is different.” He said, “This guy
is going to put $100,000 down, and he wants to borrow the balance,
$115,000. They want to take that loan to their bank. Why wouldn’t
that be a good loan for our.bank?” He said, “If it goes bad, I'll take
it out.”

Also, they wanted to move their jet airplane loan from a down-
town San Antonio bank out to our bank, $280,000 loan. We'd had
some of those smooth-mouthed airplane loans. I told him, “No, sir.
Maybe on the house, absolutely no on the airplane.”

Well, I imagine in anticipation of this, Salinas had already told
our director that they had business associates in Mexico who were
anxious to move money out of Mexico. It was flight money then.
The peso$was going totally to pot, from 25 or 30 to $1 up to 3,500
pesos to $1.

They had these people in Mexico, business associates, that want-
ed to move their money out of their country into the United States
put it in U.S. banks, buy certificates of deposit and they would
allow those CDs to be pledged back against Mr. Salinas’ loans.

I talked it over with the k president. We couldn’t see any way
the bank could lose any money, no exposure to the bank. So I
called the director back and said OK. Two weeks later, the presi-
dent of the bank got a call from our director. The Mexican business
associates were back in San Antonio. They were ready to come out
to the bank, purchase the CDs, pledge them to Mr. Salinas. But,
the director also said the money is in U.S. currency, $300,000.

Well, that got our attention. It also prompted some telephone
calls. This was the first time ever that cash had been mentioned
in the entire conversation. The first call we made was to the chair-
man of the board of the bank. He wasn’t real excited, but he said,
“If you all check it out with the proper authorities, go ahead.”

e next call we made—in fact, we made two calls to the U.S.
Treasury Department, Washington, DC. We asked them what do
we do. They said, “No problem. Take the money. All you've got to
do is fill out the form.” But we wanted to talk to somebody closer
to home, too. So we made some calls in San Antonio.

We called the Internal Revenue Service, Criminal Investigation
Division, charged with this responsibility. We called the Federal
Reserve Bank. We called the Federal Bureau of Investigation. We
called the U.S. Secret Service. We called the Office of the Comptrol-
ler of Currency. We were seeking information, both as having to do
with the possibility of counterfeit bills and proper reporting re-
quirements.

The agencies that responded—I think some of them didn’t know
what to respond, but those that did res’Pond said, “Just fill out the
CTRs,” that’s “cash transaction reports,” the prescribed government
form for reporting currency transactions. They said, “You’re not po-
licemen; we are. Banks are not responsible for determining the
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mce of the funds. Their only responsibility is to report those
8.”

So the bank director, his realtor, the two Salinas brothers, two
Mexican business associates, along with $300,000 in United States
currency came to our bank door. The funds were counted, verified
that they were not counterfeit. The CDs were purchased, the notes
made. All other documentation was completed. I filled in the CTRs
myself, I signed the CTRs myself. I had never seen a CTR in my
entire life, but I followed the instructions item by item by item.

The president of the bank signed the form with me as approving
officer. If you’re looking for an approval, you don’t go downstream,
you go upstream. He was the only guy ahead of me, so I went up
to him. The Justice Department thinks that’s why we were in this
goge]t‘:her. I asked him to approve it; he was the president of the

ank.

I made copies of their Mexican driver’s licenses and their border
crossing cards. Ironically, these border crossing cards were issued
by none other than our U.S. Department of Justice. If they didn’t
want them in the country, why did they give them a card?

Those were people the U.S. Department of Justice, that I would
get to know much better and dislike a whole lot more in the
months and years to come. We mailed the forms to Detroit, as in-
structed. I made two more calls to their attorney in Houston, TX.
Their attorney was the president of the corporation that was going
to be making the note on the jet airplane. I wanted copies of the
articles of incorporation and the corporate borrowing resolution. He
sent them to me in overnight mail.

The following Monday morning, Pounds placed one more call,
Pounds being the president of the bank. He wanted to be sure be-
fore we funded that loan that everything was done right. But you
know, this time he taped the call. He taped the call. He called i/[r.
Peter Caputo with the U.S. Treasury Department, financial en-
forcement. Pounds told him the story. You've got it. You've got it
there in your package, the transcript of the taped call.

The response of the Treasury official “that is marvelous, you are
covered as far as the Bank Secrecy Act is concerned. Complete the
forms and mail them in. That is your only responsibility.” But he
had one more specific request. He did ask, “Due to the urgency of
this type transaction, would we please send him a copy of 51e %'TR :
directly here to Washington?” We did it that day.

Our CTRs were received in his office, and they found their way
to the desk of Mr. Gerald L. Hilsher, then the Deputy Assistant
Secretary of Treasury, Division of Law Enforcement. He transmit-
ted the forms to Mr. Anthony V. Langone, the Assistant Commis-
sioner Criminal Investigation, Internal Revenue Service, Washing-
ton, DC, down the street somewhere.

Mr. Hilsher's memo read, “The attached copies of Form 4789
were received from the Stone Oak National Bank. Apparently the
bank is alertins us to what they consider unusual currency trans-
actions. I would appreciate it if you would have your staff review
this information to determine whether any possible criminal inves-
tigation action is appropriate.”

From Washington, DC, they were sent to the Austin Internal
Revenue Service office and then on to the office in San Antonio and
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assigned to a special agent to be investigated. Never ever in 2

years time did we ever have any contact with any agent, any agen-

cy, ever, not even so much as a telephone call.

. Mr. SHAYS [presiding]. I'm sorry to hold you up. I'm just going

to take the floor so we don’t have to discontinue. lid,ﬁ chairman is

goin to go and vote and then he’ll come back and I'll go and vote.
o, if you would continue, thank you.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. There were two more large cash deposits that
were received by the bank. Both were from different Mexican busi-
ness associates. Both were used to purchase certificates of deposit.
Both had been previously discussed with Mario Salinas and his
brother. Both were reIported to the U.S. Government on CTRs by
me. I filled them out. I signed them. Mr. Pounds signed them. They
were mailed to the government.

Both were pledged back against loans to Mario Salinas, each for
a legitimate purpose. Why not? We had reported 2 or 3 months ear-
lier to the government. Never heard anything from them. No re-
sponse. We felt the government had no concern. We felt everything
must be OK. That boosted our opinion to Mr. Salinas. We thought
he lwas for real. Apparently the government thought he was for
real.

Before my second indictment, both the bank and I made appeals
to Washington, DC, for a review and conference with the Depart-
ment of Justice, a top level conference with top people. They were
both denied, both the bank and me. Their response was, “Let them
settle it in the courthouse in San Antonio, District Court.”

The government didn’t want to know the truth. They wanted to
rely on what they heard from the local office in San Antonio, which
was figments of somebody’s imagination. If he had had proof, why
in 32 days didn’t the man put it in front of the judge?

Yes, I was offered numerous times, I guess half a dozen, well, it
was open to me any day of the weefc, imagine, any hour of the
day. I was offered the possibilitg of a misdemeanor charge as op-
posed to my criminal charge if I'd perjure myself.

The prosecutor told my lawyer, “I can do something for Harlan.”
All I've got to say is that I thought that money belonged to Salinas
and not to the Mexican businessmen that represented themselves
to be the owners. It was all I had to say.

I didn’t think it, I didn’t know it, and damn well wasn’t goin
to tell that little guy that I did. He could put me in the bigfest jai
that he’s got, as far back in it as he wants to put me, and I wasn’t
going to tell him that. But I was offered.

Al riﬁl;t, what happened to the bank? Well, it crushed it. A little
$20 million bank out in the northern tﬁm of San Antonio, it
crushed the bank. But finally, here just the other day, August 14
19&2—-}—:!1 trial was way back in February—they just now settle
with the .

There was a stipulation and settlement agreement and the hold
harmless agreement signed between the United States of America
and the Stone Oak National Bank. Among other items in the agree-
ment, it was demanded by the Justice Department that due to my
i)oor judgment in the handling of the Salinas account, I can no
onger ever work in that bank. That’s a death sentence that I can’t
work in any bank.
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It was also forbidden that the bank would be able to pay for my
defense. They haven’t. It's not paid for. I still owe it, probably
$60,000 more that I don’t have. The bank was forced to state that
they had no knowledge of, and gave no approval to, the alleged
money laundering activities conducted by me.

Folks, think back. The director brought him in the bank. The
first phone call we made was to the chairman of the board. Every
loan that was made was a&proved and signed off by the loan com-
mittee. Every member of that board of directors reviewed, I know
three times, every line of credit that had been extended to the Sali-
nas group. And now the bank signs an agreement that they had
no knowledge of, and gave no approval to, my alleged money laun-
dering activities.

They didn’t want to do that. They were forced to do that by my
government because my government lost. They lost twice. They
couldn’t take it. They wanted blood money. They wanted a piece of
flesh, and they got it, because without that agreement there would
be no bank. The bank had to sign it, knowing that they were lying
every step of the way.

So here we have an insolvent bank—and it was—forced to sign
a hold harmless agreement for claims made by third parties, me.
This indemnification was for the benefit of the United States of
America, the U.S. Department of Justice, the Federal Bureau of In-
vestigation, the U.S. Department of Treasury, the U.S. marshals
service, and their employees and agents. That’s about half the gov-
ernment, I guess.

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t have the Congress in there.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Well, maybe they’ll add them. Don’t give up.

It makes you wonder what was the government afraid of? If they
had to have all these people held harmless for them having done
the right thing, why name all these people? Why go through all
that stuff? Maybe it’s standard. I don’t know.

No, I think they were scared then. I think they’re scared now,
because the government knew they did wrong. How can the U.S.
Department of Justice, which has no control, no supervision over
the banking industry of this Nation, how can the Department of
Justice continue these sanctions against me even after I was ac-
quitted?

What is the meaning of judgment of acquittal? Does that mean,
“Well, gou’re a nice old boy, married a local girl, maybe you didn’t
do a whole lot of what they accused you of doing?” No, sir, it means
that you are not guilty. And that is what the judge ruled in my
case.

What gives the Justice Department the authority to make these
stipulations? I suggest they have no authority. And Justice should
not have that authority. If anybody, the Office of the Comptroller
of the Currency, in the case of a national bank; the State banking
commission in the case of a State bank.

Money laundering statutes must be made more clear. They must
be more focused. They must be more focused so as to tell the bank-
ing industry just exactly what in the hell is it that you want bank-
ers to do ami what protection do they have for doing it. And that
ain’t been said yet, to my knowledge.
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They must be focused 80 as to give the very maximum in assist-
ance to law enforcement officers in the ayprehension of drug traf-
fickers. The brave men and women of our law enforcement agencies
at all levels—bless their heart, they risk their lives every day
whether they’re foing to come home to mom and the children that
night—they need all the help and support that this Nation can give
them. They deserve every protection possible.

But so does our banking community. They are on the front line
also. They need protection also. The bankers are risking their
necks and the banks are risking their charters. These laws were
never intended to be used as a tool of overzealous prosecutors in
their attempts to entrap and convict reporting banks and bankers.
For those that don’t report, that's fine. get them. Close them up.
Arrest them. They deserve it.

Mr. SHAYS. Excuse me, Mr. Vander Zee, I am going to have to
go and vote. I have 4 minutes to get back. I have never missed a
- vote, but my chairman will be back in 2 or 3 minutes. So if you
don’t mind staying there and I will be back, too.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. All right. I know rigf\t where I stopped, sir,
and I can start again.

Mr. SHAYS. I just want to say to you this is unusual for us to
have a hearing just before we adjourn. We think this hearing is
very, very important, and we’re happy that we’re having it, but I
really apologize for all the interruptions.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Thank you very much.

[Recess taken.]

Mr. CONYERS [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Vander Zee, for you pa-
tience. We will continue now.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Thank you. I had left off where I was about
to make the statement that there must be established by Congress,
as part of the law, the so-called “safe harbor provision.” Banks
have got to know, banks have got to have a guarantee that both
the bank and the bankers who do report timely and accurately, will
not find themselves as targets of the prosecution.

Without this provision and without this guarantee, one of the
most productive sources of information on drug people will flat go
away; it will be gone. Banks will be afraid to report. They will just
send the people back out of the door. And I think because of my
e}::perience I feel that many banks have maybe already been doing
that.

The power of a prosecutor, or certainly the one I ran up against,
is virtually unlimited. Supervisory control over those prosecutors
also seems to be quite limited, even sometimes it appears to be
nonexistent. Apparently there is no penalty assessed to those few
who might be guilty of gross misconduct. I would suggest that this
also needs looking into. A detached review by supervisory person-
nel might well eliminate some of the misjudgment and unjust
abuse that was so evident in my own case.

The forfeiture laws allow, or at least the government policies now
in Practice allow, for the sharing of forfeited proceeds by local law
enforcement agencies that participate in drulg-related investiga-
tions. Certainly, I want to see them have all of the equipment,
whatever it takes to be the best protected as they possibly can.
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But I suggest that this reward might well impair or distort the
detached ju ent that is so necessary of the government agencies
and individuals who are charged with the responsibility of adminis-
tration and enforcement of these forfeiture laws. It might well turn
some into the likes of a bounty hunter of the late 1800’s.

The alleged conspiracy was not hatched within the walls of the
Stone Oak National Bank. The real conspiracy was hatched and
nurtured within the halls of justice, the U.S. Department of Jus-
tice. And I continue to remain their hostage. My life, my reputa-
tion, my job, my security, they’ve all been g:stroyed by the uncon-
scionable acts of an unscrupulous few. This is my reward for co-
operating with my government.

I am anxious to answer any questions that any member might
have on this committee. And I do pledge my time and cooperation
to the committee and its staff, should you desire to make any fur-
ther inquiry into my case. I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman,
members. I appreciate the opportunity.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you, Mr. Vander Zee. How could you have
lost ygur job if the judge decided that the case against you had no
merit?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I have no idea, sir. Unless it's just that the
Justice Department assumes, and I repeat “assumes,” that they
have the responsibility to dictate that. In my way of thinking,
they’re overruling the Federal judge. They’re saying, “Judge, you've
got. the right to say the guy’s not guilty, but you don’t have the
Eight for us not to nail him to the wall.” And that's what they’ve

one.

I wish the judge would come back and correct that. I wish he
would tell them who has the authority. He has that authority. But
that settlement agreement with the bank, it was approved all the
way up here by the people down the street. They wrote it. They
wrote those sanctions against the bank and against me.

N!’r. CoNYERS. Why would the Department of Justice do this to
you?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I don’t know, Mr. Chairman. I think they got
whipped twice. They’re not used to getting whipped twice. They
were going to come out here and get a little $15, $18, $20 million
bank. They were foin to indict me. They knew the old man needed
the job. He would belly up. He would roll over. He would tell them
whatever they wanted him to say.

I didn’t do that. They weren’t used to that, I guess. I said, “I
don’t care what you do. I'm not ]g‘oing to make the statement you're
asking me to make.” So I think they just finally said, “Well, we
can’t get the guy in the courthouse. We'll get him anyway. We'll get
him economically. We’ll get him emotionall{. We'll get him phys-
ically. We’re going to hurt him.” And by golly, they have. They've
hurt a lot.

But as to what their reason is, it’s not—I don’t know.

Mr. CONYERS. Who is Mario Salinas?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Mario Alberto Salinas Trevino. Trevino is his
mother's maiden name, that's a custom of the Sﬁanish. He’s prob-
ably now 37 or 38 years old. He probably was the kingpin of that
organization. I'm sure there were bosses further up, higher in the
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chain, all the way to Columbia, wherever it starts. But he was cer-
tainly the kingpin in the south Texas area.

He was a personable guy. He appeared to be a successful guy.
He had several San Antonio businesses. I saw two or three of them.
He was big in race horses. When he was arrested he had 80, 90
fine race horses, all auctioned off by the Federal marshals. So the
story goes, Mr. Salinas bought them back. He shipped them back
tﬁ Mexico where he’s at. And I think that probably may be where
they are.

I'{e had businesses in Colorado. He had a little air strip there.
I guess now I know why he used the air strip. But he also had a
service station for aircraft there. He did a lot of work with the gov-
ernment, he said.

He did a lot of minority work in San Antonio because he was a
minority contractor, did a lot of work for the county, the city. He
got his information out of the DodFe report which is a legitimate
place to find it; that's where they all go.

He was heir to a lot of stuff in Mexico from his grandfather, he
told me. Thousands of acres of ranch land, timberland, saw mills
above Monterey, he was going to come in to all that. He wanted
to build a luxury hotel. He wanted to buy a bank in Texas. They
bought the Ford-Lincoln-Mercury House in California. They owned
a feed lot out there. They would fill it up with 8,000 or 10,000 head
of cattle. His brother told me they ginned about 5,000 bails of cot-
ton in California every year.

They had all the business cards. They had all the legitimate
identification that I had asked them for, never reluctant to hand
me their billfold and say, “Here it is.” The same thing with the
other people, the business associates from Mexico, no reluctance on
their part. It was like; Sure, this is me. Fill out that form. It
doesn’t matter to me, that's great. 'm glad to %':ve you the informa-
Eon. I didn’t expect him to be anything other than what he told me

e was,

Mr. CoNYERS. Did he have a section 8(a) minority business set-
aside certificate?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Not that I know of, sir. He could have; I don’t
know that. -

Mr. CONYERS. Is it correct or does it comport with your informa-
tion that he has been suspected of being involved in the drug traffic
going back to 19837

Mr. VANDER ZEE. According to the information that I've seen
from the Justice Department, they first had leads on him back as
far as 1983. At that time, he went from a migrant farm worker,
according to the Justice Department, to a multi-multimillionaire.
Maybe that’s true. I don’t know when they started looking at him.

I've seen documents that they did call his name back as early as
1986. And he didn’t come to us until March 1987. So, yes, I feel
sure that they had leads on him that went quite a way back.

Mr. CoNYERS. Then that raises the question of who he was laun-
dering money with and what happened to the millions of dollars
that would be there or involved?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Sir, I've laid awake at night, a lot of nights,
wondering that same answer. They said he imported hundreds of
tons of cocaine and marijuana. Now, how much is in a ton of co-
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caine? I guess 2,000 pounds. How much is it worth a pound? I don’t
know, a bunch, I guess.

I would guess that hundreds of tons would generate hundreds of
millions of dollars. Where did those dollars go? Seven hundred
thousand dollars came to Stone Oak Bank. Where is the other $99
million plus? I don’t know.

There was never another bank—pardon me, I'll take that back.
The little bank at Roma, TX on the Mexican border, a small bank;
I think they were fined $15,000, $16,000. They had received depos-
its from Salinas. They had filled out CTRs, not near as good as I
did. They loaned him back money, the same deal. The U.S. marshal
down there said they did a good job. They did what any bank
would do in normal banking relations. Anyway, they were fined
$16,000 or $17,000.

No one was ever arrested, indicted, fined, only Herb Pounds, the
resident of our bank, and me, and our little bank, as far as I
now, were the only ones ever charged in this total scam. And do

you know why? We told them the guys were there. We sent them
the forms. We sent them their pictures. We sent them their border-
crossing cards. I wonder, did those other banks report them? I don’t
know. ff they didn’t, why don’t they go arrest them? If they did,
why don’t they go arrest them? They did us.

Mr; CoNYERS. Do you know if Mr. Mario Salinas had any assist-
ants?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Assistants, you bet, I guess he had a bunch.
They indicted 34 of them there in one wack. They captured all but
8 or 10 of them, I guess, that first morning. He had a very close
secretary that handled all his business. I knew her well, Gabriella
Gonzalez DeLeon. She knew his whole operation. Her husband was
an unloader of barrels out in the yard, of marijuana, cocaine, or
however they move it around.

She got mad at Mario in the fall of 1988, before he was arrested
in March 1989. She and her husband moved to Georgia and they
went into a little mom-and-pop business. They set up a cocaine
business, their own. I had reported that woman on CTRs. I had
signed the CTRs. Our bank had made numerous telephone calls to
the Internal Revenue Service reporting her. They knew about her.
They knew about her because of us, probably, maybe another lead
too.

But anyway, in January 1989 an FBI agent from San Antonio,
Mr. Montoya, Robert Montoya, went to Georgia. He set up a buy,
a sting. And he did, he bought cocaine. He arrested her, her hus-
band, two other guys. They were indicted, put in jail, out on bond.

The assistant U.S. attorney in San Antonio—and I've got the let-
ter to her lawyer in San Antonio—he %oes to Georgia, makes her
a deal, “If you’ll come back home, we’ll have the case transferred
from the district in Georgia back to the western district of Texas.
You're charged with one count of narcotics violation. If you’ll testify
against all these 38"—by then 38 or 39 defendants—"“we're going
to drop that one charge. You'll never be tried for your drug viola-
tion. We'’re also g’oing to keep you in protective custody. We're also
going to pay you.

Through October 1991—I have an FBI letter in my file that
shows she was paid in excess, tax-free, in excess of $115,000 to tes-



56

tify against Salinas, including me, and his other people. Her last
testimony was some time in August 1992, so there’s another
$40,000 or $50,000 she’s collected. And I don’t know, I guess she’s
still in protective custody somewhere. I don’t know where she is,
really don’t care.

But do you know what her testimony was against me? She said
she pickex up Mr. Jorge Cano and Angel Gonzalez at the airport,
the two Mexican business associates that were going to deposit the
money in March 1987. She went to the airport and got them, took
them to the motel that night, put them up, bought them supger.
The next morning she brought them to the bank. Mr. Salinas had
already been there. He had brought the money and left. All that
' t{:ey had to do was sign a signature card I slide out in front of
them.

The judge, the jury had already heard that the bank director, his
realtor, the two Salinas brothers, and the two Mexican nationals
came to the bank together. That was her testimony; that’s a lie. It'’s
a lie. She didn’t just think that story up. She was told that story
by that prosecutor or somebody working with the prosecutor.

But, do you know, that kind of takes away from what I think
about the intelligence of that prosecutor; because you know there
was another guy, another guy that had been arrested. He was a
drug aviator. He flew the airplane in Mexico that hauled drugs. He
geg it into the United States hauling drugs and money. He testi-

ed, too.

He was arrested. They made him a deal. He said he was a double
agent. He worked with the customs people and he also worked with
the bad guys and they both paid him. They both paid him a lot of
money.

Now he is under protective custody; they wouldn’t say where.
He’s supposed to be teaching in some high school in south Texas,
teaching, by the way, math, business math, and bookkeeping. In
cross examination he couldn’t even multiply $100 a pound times a
1,000 pounds of drugs and come within $90,000 of what it was
wortﬁx to fly it. And he is a teacher of bookkeeping and business
math.

Anyway his testimony was exactly following that of Gabriella
Gonzalez. He said he flew those depositors up from Mexico and he
brought them to the Stone Oak National Bank. He came into the
bank, not with two—he brought three this time—he came into the
bank, met me, met Pounds; we went back out to the car; he opened
the trunk. There were two Ef:lpeﬁ'uit boxes in the trunk of his car.

I took one of those grapefruit boxes and put it in my secretaZs
car. We carried the other grapefruit box in the bank and it was full
of money, and everybody bought them a big, old CD. That was his
testimony directly after the testimony of Salinas’ secretary. How
come a g;‘xy can’t get his witnesses to get any closer than that?
They both described events that didn’t occur and they certainly
r}rleren’t there—the director, his realtor, the two Salinas; they were

ere.

The one funny thing that I've got tell you about this, I said they
were grapefruit boxes. He was overheard the afternoon before that
testimony that morning, he was overheard to tell—the U.S. pros-
ecutor was—he was overheard to tell his assistants to get that son-
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of-a-gun in my office at 6:30 a.m. They were talking about Mr.
Martinez, the aviator, the drug pilot.

I'm sure he got in there at 6:30 a.m. All during the trial, Mr.
Frels had been relating to these containers that carried all of this
money as being boot boxes, b-o-o-t boxes. Well at 6:30 am., the
guy, ess, didn’t hear too well; he thought he said fruit boxes.

go when he got to his testimony, that's what he said. He said it
was a fruit box, fruit box. The lawyer said, “How do you know that?
What kind of fruit?” “Well, it was grapefruit.” “How do you know?”
“Big pictures of grapefruit.” And that’s what we carried into my
secretary’s car.

But you know, he wasn’t through dyet.. He came back a year later,
bmus?t those same three tﬁ:xys, said he came to the same bank. A
month after he was there the first time, supposedly, we had moved
the bank 3 or 4 miles down the road. He also said that the same
little bilingual secretary was in there interpreting for us. She had
quit 5 months earlier. She wasn’t there. He wasn’t there. The
weren't there. Totally fabricated, perjured testimony. But he, Sah-
nas, had some other assistants too, Congressman.

Mr. CONYERS. And Mr. Mario Salinas, where might he be?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. According to the officials that have specu-
lated—and that was basically the U.S. marshals and the Justice
Department people—they feel like he may be on one of his ranches
in the Monterey Mexico area. One report said that he was likel,y
there and guarded b{ Mexican government troops. Maybe. That’s
hard to believe. Another ref)ort said that he was guarded by high-
paid personal body guards. I don’t know where he’s at.

The government would love to get him back, and I would love for
them to get him back. He needs to stand trial. I'm not for these

ys; I'm against them, very much against them. But I'm also for

e government doing it the right way. Maybe they will get him
back; they’re trying.

I guess now that the Supreme Court has passed the ruling that
it's legal for us to go kidnap somebody, maybe they’ll go get him,
I don’t know. Maybe they’ll go get him.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vander Zee follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, Ladies and Gentiemen, my name is
Harian Vander Zee. | am one of the two bank officers who were indicted in the Stone
Oak National Bank case in San Antonio, Texas. In fact, | was indicted twice and | spent
almost three years of my kfe fighting with the Department of Justice over its allegations
that | intentionally laundered money for an international drug dealer, Mario Alberto Salinas.

| stood trial on those charges, a trial in which the Government offered the
testimony of some forty witnesses and hundreds of exhibits. At the conclusion of the
presentation of the Government's case, Judge Lucius D. Bunton, lll, Chief Judge of the
Federal District Courts for the Western District of Texas, granted my motion for judgement
of acquittal. In granting that motion, Judge Bunton stated that the Government had not
proved any agreement between myself and Mario Alberto Salinas or anybody else to
launder money. He stated that, to the contrary, the Government's evidence had
estabilished that | had acted, in my dealings with Mario Alberto Salinas, in a manner that
*any prudent, responsible, lawful banker or banking corporation would have done.”
(Attachment No. 1, pp. 1-4).

My testimony today concerns the questions of how and why a prudent,
responsible and law abiding banker could be indicted, forced from his life-time
employment and required to fight a long, expensive and emotionally devastating battie
against the Internal Revenue Service, the Federal Bureau of investigation and the
Department of Justice, respecting allegations which were clearly unfounded.
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First lst me give you a brief history of my life and a description in general of the
charges and the legal proceedings that | faced. | am age 62, | have been married to the
same woman for 39 years. My precious wife, Donna and | are proud of our two grown

| graduated from North Texas State Coliege with a degree in Physical Education
in 1953, | taught school and coached for one year before entering the Air Force in 1954.
-| was honorably discharged as a First Lisutenant in 1956 and since that time | have been
empioyed primarily in banking. | served as President of the Hereford State Bank in
Hereford, Texas for 12 years from 1967 through 1879. | left banking briefly in 1979 to
enter business and reentered banking in 1884 with my employment at the Stone Oak
National Bank. | served as an officer of the Stone Oak National Bank from December
1984 until shortly after May 10, 1990. It was on that date that | was first indicted for three
counts of money laundering. That indictment alleged that on March 31, June 5 and
October 19, 1987 | had intentionally laundered the proceeds of an uniawful activity with
the intent to promote the unlawful activity and conceal the true ownership of the funds.
My attorneys, in motions filed with the courts, brought to the judge’s attention that the
Treasury Department had published formal instructions to bankers, advising them to
receive, but report cash deposits, even if they suspect or believe those deposits might
be the proceeds of ilegal activity. (Attachment No. 2). The indictment was dismissed by
Judge Hipolito Garcia on May 29, 1991, because of the “unique reporting requirements

imposed on bankers."



60

Not satisfied with this finding, some five months later, the Department of Justice
sought and obtained from a grand jury a second indictment charging essentially the
same three violations pius an additional charge of conspiracy. It was these allegations
which, after a full presentation of the Government'’s evidence, resuited in the judgment of

acquittal on February 27, 1892.

Let me briefty describe to you how | got into this situation. In mid-March of 1987
a Stone Oak National Bank director referred Mario Alberto Salinas to me as a possible
new bank customer. Mr. Salinas wanted to borrow funds for the purchase of a second
home in San Antonio and to refinance an airplane. | was told by the director that Mr.
Salinas was a wealthy Mexican who owned substantial property in the United States and
Mexico. He was said to own several farms, ranches and businesses. About two weeks
subsequent to this conversation we received a second call from the same bank director
indicating that Mr. Salinas and his brother and two Mexican Businessmen were in San
Antonio to deposit a substantial amount of cash. | was told that the Mexican
businessmen, Jorge Cano and Angel Gonzalez, wished to purchase certificates of deposit
which would be pledged to secure loans to businesses owned by Mario Salinas. | was
toid that these funds were from legitimate business sources in Mexico. | in fact believed
that the funds were "flight money” which was common during this period of depreciating

value in the Mexican currency.

The first thing Herb Pounds, the President of the Bank, did upon leaming of the
proposed deposits was to call the Chairman of the Board of the Bank to ask whether or

not the Bank could receive deposits of such a large amount of currency. The Chairman
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of the Board was not particularly excited about the transactions, but he did suthorize
acceptance of the funds, provided that everything was handied correctly. In response
to that instruction, three officers of the Bank, the president, the cashier and the security
officer, made telephone calis to numerous governmental agencies to inquire about the
proper handling of the deposits. Instructions received from each agency, including the
memdﬂwonuoSCNbOIndﬂnOfﬁathu\ddEnfamnhTreaswywaMwé.
as bankers, had no duty to investigate the source of the funds. We were specifically told
that our only duty was to properly report the deposits.

| personally obtained the identification of Jorge Cano and Angel Gonzalez, the
persons said to be the owners of the deposited funds. | filed out the Currency
Tmacﬁonlﬂopuu.moropommcashv“acﬁonsroqukedmbeﬁbdwmﬂnlﬁs.
signed them with my name and promptly mailed them as instructed. On April 4th, Herb
Pounds, President of the Bank, made an additional call to the Treasury Department’s
Office of Financial Enforcement. He did this before disbursing the loan proceeds and to
be absolutely certain we had received the correct authorization for the deposits. That
conversation occurred between Mr. Pounds and a Treasury official, Mr. Pete Caputo.
Fortunately, Mr. Pounds recorded that conversation. (Attachment #3). In that
conversation, Mr. Caputo reiterated the instructions we had preciously received. In
addition, he requested that additional copies of the Currency Transaction Reports be
mailed directly to his office in Washington. We did this, and we subsequently leamed
that, because of our expressed concerns about the deposits, those reports were
transminodbymoAssistamSocrotaryofmTreasury,Mr.Gorddehor,to-mIRSfor
further investigation. (Attachment No. 4, Exhibit B). However, no investigation was

70-384 0 - 93 - 3
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conducted by the internal Revenue Service. They just dropped the ball. We received no
contact and as far as we knew, as bankers, we had handied the deposits properly. This
also confirmed our bellef that Mr. Salinas was, in fact, a legitimate Mexican Businessman.

This is why we continued 10 receive other deposits from Mario Salinas and his
business associstes. During a period of some two years we made additional reports to
IRS and still had no contact or follow-up by the IRS or any other agency. We accurately
and timely reported every transaction for which a report was required. | believe our
reporting was the basis for Judge Bunton’s comment that we had done all that was
required of any prudent banker. You should note that Judge Bunton's comments are
aiso in accord with published Treasury rulings and with the testimony of Mr. Pete Caputo,
the Treasury official who recsived the teiephone call from Herbert Pounds. Mr. Caputo
testified at trial that under Treasury Ruling 89-5, | had completed the forms correctly
reflecting the identified owners of the funds as Jorge Cano and Angel Gonzalez. He
testified that as & banker | had no duty 1o investigate claims whether Mr. Cano and Mr.
Gonzalez actually owned the funds and that | could properly rely upon their statements
that they were the owners. Mr. Geraid Hilsher, who a the time of the deposits, was
Assistant Secretary of the Treasury, has written a letter to Treasury respecting my case.
(Attachment No. 5). In that lstter, Mr. Hilsher states that it is untair to charge bankers with
money lsundering where those same bankers have done simply as they were instructed
by the Government.

in short, Mr. Cheirman and members of this Committes, & is unéair for Treasury to
toll bankers that they have no duty 10 investigate, that their only duty is to report the
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deposits as presented to them and then permit the Department of Justice to prosecute
those bankers for money laundering. If there was something wrong with the reports, or
some violation respecting the way | filed out the forms, then certainly prosecution for
incomplete or inaccurate reporting would be appropriate. There was no such
prosecution because the forms | filled out were in fact completed correctly.

| also want to comment briefly upon the handling of this case by the Department
of Justice. You should note that the Department of Justice has continued to impose
improper and unwarranted sanctions on me even after my acquittal. In order to resoive
its dispute with the Department of Justice and to save its bank charter, the Stone Oak
National Bank was forced by the Department of Justice to stipulate that it would not rehire
me and that it would not pay me legal expenses to defend against the charges, despite
the fact that they have been heid to be unwarranted. I is interesting to note that the
DepamnedeusﬁceoﬁdabaBoreqmedWssmallandcssenﬁaﬂyimeankm
agree to indemnify the Government with respect to any claims that | might have with
respect to these inappropriate conditions of settiement. It is also significant to note that
the Office of the Comptrolier of Currency has refused to agree to enforce that coerced
agreement. At a bare minimum, the handling of my case by the Department of Justice
has been fraught with problems of misjudgment and lack of detached review. | believe
that these problems are caused by two fundamental defects in the criminal justice system
as it presently exists. First, the money laundering statute is overly broad. It grants
discretion to prosecutors to bring charges against bankers and other persons who must
reponcashwmsacﬁom.wmmoughmwansacﬁmsareamatdymdmiyuponed.
Furthermore, in my view, the sharing of forfeited funds by local investigative agencies
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impairs the detached judgment necessary to administer such broad and potentially
sbusive grants of power. Mambers, | would respectiully request that you consider
narrowing the scope of the money laundering statute 10 provide a "safe harbor® 50 that
persons who are charged with reporting financial transactions are protectsd from
prosecution under that statute. ¥ there is some defect in the reporting, then of course,
the persons shouid be fully subject to prosecution under the appropriate statutes that
deal with the timeliness or accuracy of the reports. | would further suggest that the local
sharing of forfeited funds impairs the judgment of the very governmental officials and
investigators who must carefully administer these laws. Unfortunately, the sharing of
seized funds by local enforcament agencies has tumed the important responsibility of
proper criminal enforcement into a game of hunt and chase, for bounty. The
consequences of an inappropriste exercise of these governmental powers are just too
great, and do impair and diminish the detached judgment that must be exercised by the

local governmental officials.

| would be giad to answer any questions of the Committee and | would be most
willing, at any time, to cooperate with this Committee and its staff should you wish to
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Mr. CoNYERS. The Chair is pleased to recognize the gentleman
from Connecticut, Mr. Chris Shays.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you, Mr. Ci‘:airman. I appreciate the patience
of our witnesses who have spent a long time here today.

Let me say from the outset that I do believe in the fundamental
sense of this forfeiture law. I also want to say to you as a basic
premise that I do believe that in the instances we’ve described with
you, Mr. Jones, and you, Mr. Vander Zee, that the government
feels you're guilty. I start with that premise; it could be wrong. I
also start with the premise that you're innocent.

But I don’t disagree with the fact that the government feels that
you've done something wrong. And you can understand, from my
standpoint, we haven’t heard the government make their argu-
ments to us; we haven’t heard the person who arrested you, Mr.
Jones; we haven’t heard the people that have caused your problem
as well. 'm going to just ask some general questions.

Now, let me say this to you: I also start with the premise that
I fear communism less than I fear our downfall with drugs. I think
it's destroying the Nation, and I feel that your government has to
take extraordinary means to deal with it. I don’t want to hear sto-
ries like this. I don’t find these stories acceptable.

But the bottom line is, we act like somehow there is this vacuum
here. Our country is being destroyed by drugs. And just as in cer-
tain cases of war, we suspended certain protections to the Amer-
ican citizens, in some cases that may happen. And we have to de-
cide in our government how far that should happen.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Vander Zee, did you believe that Mr.
Salinas could have, in fact, been a drug lord or drug dealer?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, sir, I did not.

Mr. SHAYS. Not at all?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, sir.

Mr. SHAYS. Why were you so interested in checking to make sure
you covered yourself?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. We didn’t know what to do. We had never, ever
filled out a cash transaction report, to my knowledge in our bank.
I had never filled out one. We needed to know. We knew it was a
suspicious currency transaction, it being suspicious in that you
don’t get $300,000 very often.

Mr. SHAYS. So you were suspicious, you just didn’t know he was
a drug lord. You were suspicious that they——

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Absolutely, I didn’t {now he was a drug lord.

Mr. SHAYS. But you knew that there was some reason to feel sus-
picious?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. $300,000 kind of gets your attention, Congress-
man.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, it would get my attention. I have a hard time
with Mr. Jones’ story because I do {elieve that if a white man car-
ried $9,000 on him, it's less likely that someone would have
thought something about it. I'm having a hard time wrestling with
that.

But I have no difficulty at all thinking that if someone brought
me $300,000—just explain something to me, $700,000 or $300,000?
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Mr. VANDER ZEE. There was three charges inst me. There
was $300,000, March 31; $300,000, June 5; and $100,000 in Octo-
ber 1987; total is $700,000.

Mr. SHAYS. Where did you think this money came from?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Exactly what they told me, from their business
associates that were wanting to move money out of Mexico because
of the devaluation, because of the extreme—— .

Mr. SHAYS. So that’s illegal in Mexico but not illegal in the Unit-
ed States for someone to do that?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Oh, no, Mexico doesn’t like for their capital to
go out of the count.r{.

Mr. SHAYS. It's illegal to do that in Mexico; it's not illegal for
them to do it, as far as our laws are?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, sir, not at all.

Mr. SHAYS. So your general sense was that they were doing
something illegal in their own country but it was certainly not ille-
gal in this country?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. There is estimates that between $40 and $60
billion have come in the United States——

Mr. SHAYS. I just want you to answer the question.

The question is a very simple one: If it's illeﬁal for them to do
it in Mexico but your statement is it is not illegal for them to bring
Mexican money to the United States?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. AbsolutelI)\' not.

Mr. SHAYS. So you knew that you were dealing with some kind
of %hady transactions in terms of their ethics about their own coun-
try?
Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, sir.

Mr. SHAYS. No, it's——
Mr. VANDER ZEE. I don’t know whether the Mexican law, Mexico

discouraged the flight of capital from their country—whether there
was a Mexican law that made that illegal, I have no idea. There
was no law that made it illegal for American banks to take Amer-
ican currency.

Mr. SHAYS. Right.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. That's what they’re chartered for.

Mr. SHAYS. I understand that. I understand that. I'm just trying
to understand the people you're dealing with. The people you're
dealing with were breaking Mexican law?
thMr. ANDER ZEE. I don’t know that. I told you I did not know

at.

Mr. SHAYS. That's what I want to know. You don’t know what
the Mexican law was, so as far as you’re concerned, they were
doing nothing wrong even in their own country?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. As far as I know.

Mr. SHAYS. Now, when they brought you this money, how did
they bring it to you?

r. VANDER ZEE. It was in not necessarily a boot box or fruit
box. It was in a cardboard box, yes, sir.

Mr. SHAYS. I just have to tell you when I see people bringing——

Mr. VANDER ZEE. It was a box about so large, so deep, mostly
hundred dollar bills.

Mr. SHAYS. Why would you be so willing to accept the fact that
they were, as they said, just bringing it out of Mexico. Why
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wouldn’t you have thought that maybe they were involved in

drugs?
rll\llﬁ'. VANDER ZEE. Why would I have thought——

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah. I think everyone in this room, if they were
brought something in a box with?'SO0,000 three times, they might
wonder if maybe this money was a little tainted and maybe was
involved in druﬁs.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. They might have.

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah, why didn’t you?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Maybe we did. Why did we call the government
and say, “What do we do? Here’s the report.”

Mr. SHAYS. Don’t change your story because you told me you
weren’t suspicious at all that they were involved in drugs. That's
your testimony under oath.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. That’s right.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, so you're talking two sides here.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, I'm not talking two sides here. I didn’t
think it was drug money. I thought it was flight money.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me start over again. Why didn’t you even wonder
maybe this was drug money? If we're going to lick this war on
drugs and someone brings in $300,000 in a box and says, “Here,
this is honest, good money,” why wouldn’t you just maybe wonder
if it wasn’t?

How are we going to win this war on drugs if you accept
$700,000 coming in a cardboard box?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. How are we going to win it?

Mr. SHAYS. Yeah.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. You're not going to win it by a bank sending
them back out of the door and say, “I'm not going to accept it.” The
law says take it and report it.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, we're sure not going to win it——

Mr. VANDER ZEE. You're going to have to accept it. You’re going
to have to report them because the government says you're going
to report them. They demand that you report them. We do report
them. They come out to your bank. They try to get the money and
put your people in hand)(,:uﬁ's and take you to jail. That’s not the
way to stop it. :

Mr. SHAYS. But how are we going to win this war against drugs?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I don’t know. ‘

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I haven’t finished my question.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I don’t know how we’re going to.

Mr. SHAYS. I haven't finished asking my question.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Pardon me, sir.

Mr. SHAYS. And I've listened to you very patiently.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I'm sorry. I've spent a long time with this.

Mr. SHAYS. I know you have, sir.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. It hurts a lot, and I hate to be questioned as
to my honesty and as to my intentions.

Mr. SHAYS. But you know what? Well, you know, the only way
you're going to maie your case is if you just answer honestly to
questions and give me the chance to ask my questions.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. 'm sorry. .

Mr. SHAYS. My .question to you is that your testimony to us is
that in spite of the fact that you had someone bring $300,000 twice
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in a box and $100,000, all in cash—were they packaged neatly or
were they all loose?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, they were bound.

Mr. SHAYS. They were bound?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Yes, they were bound in paper strips.

Mr. SHAYS. Brand new? Old money?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Oh, no, virtually all old.

Mr. SHAYS. I guess the question I'm asking is, if you didn’t even
wonder if it was drug money, how are we going to wake up this
country to maybe putting an end to the kind of thing that hap-
pened in your experience’

Mr. VANDER ZEE. Well, put yourself in my place. Should I have
said, “Salinas, are you sure this is not drug money? Are you guys
bringing drug money into this bank?”

The law says you will determine whose money it is by asking one
simple question—“Whose money is this?”—and they answer it.
That is what the law s'lgg'a You take the word of the depositor as
to whose money it is. That's what they told us. That’s what they
told me. That's the identification that I got. Those are the names
that I filled in on the reporting forms.

If the government thought it was susYicious, Congressman, why
in 2 years didn’t they even give us a telephone call and say, “Lis-
ten, you guys are doing business with a bunch of drug dealers.
We've known about them since 1983. Why don’t you stop it?” The
government is to investigate the bank’s report.

Mr. SHays. I think that's a very fair question. I haven't talked
to the chairman about this, but I have a feeling this will not be the
first hearing and the last hearing that we have on this issue be-
cause those are very valid questions. There’s no doubt in my mind
that we have some fixing to do with this law.

But, still, there's no doubt in my mind that when someone brings
hundreds of thousands of dollars in a cardboard box that real
warning signals should kind of go in one’s mind, yours and the gov-
ernment’s.

Mr. Jones, when I watched the 60 Minutes segment I was out-
raged. But I realize I don’t have all the facts and this may seem
really kind of a strange thing to ask you, but we’re going to have
- someone who is going to come in and testify that says there are
things that were not on the 60 Minutes program that would lead
them to believe that they had probable cause to suspect you. Now,
probable cause isn’t conviction, and I understand that.

But the first thing I would ask you is when you were carrying
this money, how were you carrying this money?

b M&' JONES. I was carrying the money in a pouch in my waist-
and.

Mr. SHAYS. Was it behind you in your back, behind a coat or
something? I don’t know what $9,000 looks like in cash. I know
what a $9,000 check looks like, but was it about this amount of
money, maybe 1 inch or 2 thick?

Mr. JONES. It was basically a pouch about so wide, about so long.

Mr. SHAYS. About 4 or 5 inches wide. And you were carrying this.
Now, would you agree that that's a large amount of cash to be car-
rzing on your person? I mean just on the face of it, would you agree
that that's kind of a large amount?
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err. JONES. I guess that depends on which side of town you came
om.

Mr. SHAYS. No, I have seen wealthy people carrying money, but
I haven't seen them carry it like this in small denominations, $10’s
and $20’s. I've seen wealthy people carry them in $100’s and great-
er amounts, but would you agree that that’s a significant amount
of money to be carrying on your person?

Mr. JONES. It was a lot of money to me.

Mr. SHAYS. Did you in any way display any nervousness or eva-
siveness during the whole time that they asked you about this?

Mr. JONES. They said I did.

M(rl' SHAYS. OK. I'm just going to go down this list, if you don’t
mind.

Mr. JONES. I don’t mind.

Mr. SHAYS. The tickets were purchased by cash?

Mr. JONES. By cash.

Mr. SHAYS. Now, in terms of your travel arrangements, it’s very
unclear to me. We may have someone who testifies that says you
really intended to be at the airport just for a very short period of
time.

You were going from Nashville to Houston?

Mr. JONES. That's correct.

Mr. SHAYS. | have a hard time understanding why anyone goes
to Houston to buy shrubs. What were you going to buy?

Mr. JONESs. I was going to look at buying shrubs.

Mr. SHAYS. Why Houston?

Mr. JONES. Because we had had a seminar just a few weeks prior
of this time, and at that seminar we had been told that you could
buy shrubbery in the Houston area much cheaper than what we
had been buying it from. .

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Who were you going to go see?

Mr. JoNES. I had a list of nurseries gloat I was going to visit
while we were there in the Houston area, plus the fact I had a lady
friend that lived in Houston also.

Mr. SHAYS. You had a what? I'm sorry.

Mr. JONES. A lady friend that lived in the Houston area also that
I was going to see. _

3 Mx.; SHAYS. OK. So you were planning to stay there for a few

ays’ ,

Mr. JONES. Not so much a few days, but at least overnight.

Mr. SHAYS. Just let me get back to this one point in time. You
went to Houston. Of all the places in the country you could go to,
Houston you had been told it’s the best place to buy shrubs?

Mr. JoONES. I had been told that we could buy shrubs much
cheaper in the Houston area than we could——

Mr. SHAYS. And you have your own business that you own?

Mr. JONES. That’s correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And so when you bought shrubs you would have or-
dered them, and they would have been trucked up to Nashville?

Mr. JONES. They would have been eventually trucked up. They
had to be processed. A lot of time when you buy shrubbery they’re
still in the ground.
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Mr. SHAYS. Why would you have carried cash to have these
tralr]l:ca:'t’.ions? Why wouldn’t you have just, you know, written out
ac ?

Mr. JoNES. That’s a good question. I'm glad you asked me that.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I'm going to ask you a few more.

Mr. JONES. Let me answer that one for you, if you will. A lot of
times in the nursery business it's kind of like a stockyard business,
I imagine. You can go and buy shrubbea, for a good example. We
c}alll!ull), ocks where a guy has got a block that he's asking $12.50 per
8 .

Well, you can make an offer on the spot, say, for $10 a round,
and what we consider a round is per shrub, and a lot of times they
will take the offer by paying cash. You’re out of town. Nobody
bk;n‘;mvs me in the Houston area so giving them a check would have

) ¢ Lo

Mr. SHAYS. These were pretty much in small denominations,
$10’s and $20’s, the money you were carrying?

Mr. JONES. No, it was mostly $20’s,rg0’s, and $100’s, plus the
fact I did have a check with me. I had my checkbook with me.

Mr. SHAYS. Where did you get this money?

Mr. JONES. We had did some work for the State of Tennessee,
the Department of Transportation, where we had made the major-
ity of the money.

Mr. SHAYS. And that’s how they paid you in dollars?

Mr. JONES. No.

Mr. SHAYS. So I don’t understand how You went from you were
paid in check, and you just transferred it all to $20’s and $50’s?

Mr. JONES. No, we was paid in check and we got the check
cashed and I had a friend of mine that we do business together.
A portion of the money was his, also.

Mr. SHAYS. 'm just trying to understand how you went from
check to a whole ream of cash.

Mr. JoNEs. Well, I originally had some of the money, and I was
able to cash the check that I had gotten and with the friend giving
me the balance of the money, that’'s how we managed to come up
with that amount of money.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you deposit your sales and receipts into an ac-
count at a bank?

Mr. JONES. Sometimes we do.

Mr. SHAYS. And, really, I don’t mean to iress this, but I just am
unclear as to how much you were paid to have gotten $9,000 that
you would have decided to put into dollar bills and $20’s and $50’s
and so on? Just explain to me again how you did that.

Mr. JONES. Repeat that question, if you would.

Mr. SHAYS. The bottom line is, c{ou’re going down to Houston
with cash. I'm assuming it was bundled?

Mr. JONES. That's correct.

Mr. SHAYS. How did you bundle it—in $50’s, $100’s, $1,000’s?
How did you bundle it?

Mr. JONES. It was bundled in $1,000 bundles.

Mr. SHAYS. So you had nine bundles?

Mr. JONES. That’s correct.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I want to know where you got those nine bun-
dles of cash.
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Mr. JONES. Where did I get them? Just like I stated to you, I had
just——m-

Mr. SHAYS. I know you stated it. I just don’t understand it, so
I'm just askinifor your patience to e iain to me. I know you were
pai hl;y a check for the government. The government paid you how
much?

Mr. JOoNES. We had $3,500. We got an additional $2,700. The bal-
ance of the money was mine.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Now, was that money that was paid in check or
cash? Was the $2,700 given to you in cash? Was it the $3,500 given
to you in cash? Was the $5,000 given to you in cash?

r. JONES. $3,500 was given to me in a check.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. Then what did you do with that check?

Mr. JONES. I cashed the check for cash.

Mr. SHAYS. And you went to a bank? What bank did you go to?

Mr. JoONES. I went to the bank at that particular time it was a
Sovran Bank that was located on Clarkesville Highway.

Mr. SHAYS. And you took that check and you asked them to con-
vert it into cash for you?

Mr. JONES. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And the $2,7007

Mr. JONES. The $2,700 was one that I got from a business associ-
ate of mine and was also in cash.

Mr. SHAYS. So he gave that in cash. And the $5,000?

Mr. JONES. Was money that I had, my own.

Mr. SHAYS. And you don’t keep it in a bank account?

Mr. JONES. I did not have it in a bank account.

. Mr.? SHAYS. You just kept it at home, $5,000 just leave it at
ome?

Mr. JoONES. I had $5,000 at that time, right.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you think that's unusual for someone to keep a
lot of cash at home and not keep it in an account to earn interest?
I mean you're a smart man. I would think you’d want to earn inter-
est on it.

Mr. JONES. I guess I just kind of inherited it from my father. My
father has always carried cash money, and he’s in the nursery busi-
ness also, and he has carried cash and did business. That’s kind
of where I learned it from.

Mr. SHAYS. In the testimony we're going to hear, we’re going to
hear that the dog sniffed this cash as if they were detecting drugs
of some kind, but your testimony is that this money came from the
banks and you hag, $5,000 of your own, all earned legitimately?

Mr. JONES. That is correct.

Mr. SHAYS. I'll end there. Thank you very much. And I would say
to—if I may just ask one more question?

Mr. CONYERS. Yes.

Mr. SHAYs. Thank Kou. Mr. and Mrs. Shelden, I'm trying to un-
derstand. I don’t think there’s anyone up here who has heard your
testimony and doesn’t feel that you really have been screwed.

I'm trying to understand what happens, though, when you end
up with a mortgage to someone else. Let’s just say the person de-
clares bankruitcy or something else happens to him. In other
yv%rl:dga yo]u took a risk giving what was a second mortgage to this
individual.
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Let me back up a second. 'm sorry. I know you gave len tes-
timony. Did you transfer the house over to this indivim the
owner?

Mr. SHELDEN. Let me answer him, . We sold the house in
1979 and we carried a second mortgage at $160,000.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I just—

Mr. SHELDEN. Let me finish.

Mr. SHAYS. Oh, no, no. I just want to make sure you are answer-
ing my question because I don’t want you to feel you have to go
on and on. The bottom line—

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, I would like to finish the answer.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, let me ask the question. The question is: Did
you own the house or did someone else own the house?

Mr. SHELDEN. When we sold it?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.

Mr. SHELDEN. I don’t understand that question.

Mr. SHAYS. When you sold the house you gave up total owner-
ship of the house?

Mr. SHELDEN. When we sold the house through a realtor, the
buﬂer %ul:Aliﬁed for the—

r. YS. Why is it important that it was through a realtor?
You're giving me things I don’t care to know. I just have a few
questions I want to ask you.

Mr. SHELDEN. Because I've been talking about this for 10 damn
i'ears like this. You're asking a question. I will deliver it the way

understand it, not the way you want to hear it.

Mr. SHAYS. No, no. Let me just say this to you—no, don’t ap-
plaud. Sir, you've gone through a lot, but I want to understand the
issue. You mai find it helpful that you understand the issue, but
I have to ask the questions so I can understand it and if you choose
not to ask any questions, I won’t ask you any questions.

idr. SHELDEN. I'll be glad to answer any questions you want to
ask.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. The question I'm asking you is: You sold the
house and did you give up ownership of the house? Did someone
buy the house?

. SHELDEN. That's right. Someone bought the house.

Mr. SHAYS. And they paid for it?

Mr. SHELDEN. No, they didn’t pay for it.

Mr. SHAYS. How did ey buy the house?

Mr. SHELDEN. We carried a first—second mortgage on it. There
was a first mo .

Mr. SHAYS. O ou gave them a second mortgage on the house?

.Mr. SHELDEN. That's correct.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you. Now, whenever you give out a mortgage,
particularly a second mortgage you obviously are takinslrisk with
whomever buys the house. id you check to see how this person
could g’mke payment, what they did? What did you know about this
person?

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, we had a realtor. We checked his credit,
checked what he did for a living. He owned businesses, a clothing
store, and he owned cfite a bit of real estate.

Mr. SHAYS. So you had every reason to feel that he would be able

to pay this mortgage?
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Mr. SHELDEN. Let's back up for a few minutes.

Mr. SHAYS. No, no. I just asked the question.

Mr. SHELDEN. No, I'm going to agk—

Mr. SHAYS. Sir, no, you aren’t going to. You are simply not going
to. I asked the question——

Mr. SHELDEN. You don’t want——

Mr. SHAYS. No, sir, you aren’t. You are not in charge of this hear-
ing. You are a guest of this committee, and I asked you a question.

ou had every reason to think this individual would be able to
paﬂthe mortgage; is that correct?

r. SHELDEN. Well, if you carried a mortgage, I guess you would
feel that way, wouldn’t you?

Mr. SHAYS. Sir, I'm not asking what I feel. I want to know what
you feel.

Mr. SHELDEN. That’s right.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I want to know how well you studied whether
this person could pay. I want to know if you knew what this person
did. I want to know if you had any recognition whatsoever that you
were taking a risk, and I have a right to ask those questions, and
I would appreciate you answering them.

Mr. SHELDEN. W’Kether I thought I was taking a risk in Califor-
nia real estate? No.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. The bottom line——

Mr. SHELDEN. I thought about——

Mr. SHAYS. Sir—

Mr. SHELDEN. You're asking me questions. I'm going to answer
it, again, the way I feel is——

Mr. SHAYS. I haven't asked the question yet.

Mr. SHELDEN. If I didn’t want to carry the mortgage——

Mr. SHAYS. I have not asked the question.

Mr. SHELDEN [continuing]. I would have—

Mr. SHAYS. Sir, I have not asked the question.

Mr. SHELDEN. I would have sold the property.

Mr. SHAYS. Just wait till I ask the question, sir. The question I
am asking you is: Did you study to know how this individual would
be able to pay this mortgage?

Mr. SHELDEN. I just got through answering that question. I told
you he had businesses and he had real estate. I'm sorry, I'll give
a better answer than that. We got a W-2 tax form showing that
he was making about $138,000 a year.

Mr. SHAYS. Now let me ask you this: Why did you give him a
second mortgage?

Mr. SHELDEN. Because I fell 20 feet and broke my back. I needed
the income.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. In other words, if he had the money, why didn’t
he just—you received some payment for the house?

Mr. SHELDEN. That payment went through escrow. I think it was
about 20 percent down.,

Mr. SHAYS. I'm not going to take much more of your time. Let
me just ask you this just so I can put it into some perspective. How
much did the house sell for?

Mr. SHELDEN. $289,000.

Mr. SHAYs. $289,000. Of that, how much cash did you receive?
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Mr. SHELDEN. $75,000. Well, wait a minute. $50,000 down and
it was not cash—it was a check through escrow—and then another
$25,000 a few months later because he didn’t have the total down.

Mr. SHAYS. And—I'm sorry. Are you finished?

Mr. SHELDEN. Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. And then what was the second mortgage that you
gave this individual so he could buy the house?

Mr. SHELDEN. What does that mean?

Mr. SHAYS. In other words, you gave him a second mortgage.
How much was the second mortgage for?

Mr. SHELDEN. $160,000

Mr. SHAYS. OK. So, basically, you received $75,000 in cash?

Mr. SHELDEN. Via check over 3 months through escrow. We gave
him a second, he put down $50,000, and then we gave him a third
mortgage because he didn’t have the other $25,000, and then he
came up with that a few months later.

Mr. Ys. OK. Do you have anything else you want to tell me
that you want to add?

Mr. SHELDEN. Yes, I would.

Mr. SHAYS. Sure.
Mr. SHELDEN. Before we sold the house I tried selling the house

myself for about 3 or 4 months. I didn’t have any luck doing it, so
I hired a realtor and she sold it for us.

Mr. SHAYS. If this individual had gone bankrupt, what would
have resulted?

Mr. SHELDEN. I don’t understand the question.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, in this case, the government screwed things up,
but you were taking a risk as you basically invested in this individ-
ual. You invested in that he would pay you a certain amount.

My question to you is: If this person had gone bankrupt or some
other personal problem had happened to him, how would you have
dealt with that problem?

Mr. SHELDEN. I didn’t take the risk with the individual. I took
the risk with the California real estate market, and there is no risk
in California real estate market, or there wasn’t.

Mr. SHAYS. No, no, wait a second.

Mr. SHELDEN. You're asking a question that doesn’t make any
sense.

Mr. SHAYS. To you.

Mr. SHELDEN. That's right.

Mr. SHAYS. To you, but that’s fine. I'm sorry it doesn’t make any
sense to you but it makes sense to me, and the reason it makes
gense to me is there are other people who try to sell houses and
don’t give second mortﬁxages because they don’t want to take the
risk—they’re not sure the person can pay back—and they sure as
hell don’t give a third mortgage. '

Mr. SHELDEN. I took the risk because I broke my back and need-
ed the income.

Mr. SHAYS. I guess the point I'm making is that you really in-
lv'esst:ed in this individual, who turned out to be a real bum, bottom

ine,

Mr. SHELDEN. No, I don’t agree on that. I don’t see it that way.

Mr. SHAYS. You don’t think he was a bum.
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Mr. SHELDEN. Well, obviously he is now, but at that time I didn’t
feel that, no. If I felt that then I would have cashed out and let
the bank pay me off, and then they could have took the risk, if you
feel that was a risk.

Mr. SHAYS. I think any time—and I'm concluding here. I think
what the government did and what you went through with the gov-
ernment i1s wrong. What I also feel-——and just as you are being hon-
est, just as Mr. Vander Zee is being honest, just as Mr. Jones is
being honest, I'm going to be honest too. And I think you took an
extraordinary risk. If—

Mr. SHELDEN. I don’t see it that way.

Mr. SHAYS. I haven'’t finished. I think you took an extraordinary
risk giving a second mortgage and then a third mortgage, having
8o little down that you got yourself.

Mr. SHELDEN. Is $50,000 little?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes, $50,000 down on a $300,000 house.

Mr. SHELDEN. That’s your opinion, not mine.

Mr. SHAYS. It is my opinion and it’s very strongly held, too.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SHELDEN. A total of $75,000 down is not a little money.

Mr. SHAYS. Sir, giving a mortgage of $160,000 as a second mort-
gage is a lot of money to do.

Mr. SHELDEN. With $75,000 down as a down payment?

hM;. SHAYS. Why couldn’t he have gone to the bank and done
that’

Mr. SHELDEN. Because I advertised in the brochure—and I have
it if you would like to see it, not with me but I can get it—where
I was going to take 27 percent down—this is for everybody to know,
the general public—and I was going to charge 10V2 percent com-
mission—I mean not commission, interest on the money.

And this was done from day 1 and I didn’t set it up with him
when he came to buy the house. That was in the brochure and the
realtor spent about $1,000 or $1,500 in advertising to get a buyer
for the house.

Mr. SHAYS. Can I ask you another question since you went on?

Mr. SHELDEN. Sure, be glad to.

Mr. SHAYS. Do you feel that you received a fair price for the
house?

Mr. SHELDEN. At the time I sold it?

Mr. SHAYS. Yes.

Mr. SHELDEN. That’s obvious. I sold it.

Mr. SHAYS. Or do you think you received more than the fair mar-
ket value?

Mr. SHELDEN. My loan was secured by the house. It was not—
g.h?ere was a secured second mortgage. Is that what your question
1s?

Mr. SHAYS. No, I know you had. What you had basically was the
house that you could always get back through the legal process.

Mr. SHELDEN. I would have loved to have gotten the house back
with the $125,000 in equity above the first and the second mort-
gage, of course. I felt I was in a win/win situation when I sold it.

Mr. SHAYS. I hear you, sir.
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Mr. SHELDEN. And I had to sell it because, in, I needed the
income and I wanted to the mortgage. I didn’t want the bank
to carry it because I felt ;ﬁabout the property.

I've been out in California since 1965, and I know the real estate.
I know the market. We needed the income off the interest on the
loan to support my son, my wife, my daughter, and myself.

Mr. SHAYS. And thank you for your patience with me. I appre-
ciate it, sir. The one thing that is very clear in the work that we’re
doing involving drug dealers is—and it relates to the situation you
found yourself in, Mr. Vander Zee in as well—that the drug lords
offer very tempting circumstances.

They come in and they've Eot the transaction, they've got money
and, you know, banks are having trouble, you'’re having trouble
selling your house, and someone comes in and he’s got a solution
to your problem, and they pay good money.

. Mr..’SHELDEN. What do you mean I'm having trouble selling my
ouse?

Mr. SHAYS. You said you had trouble selling your house.

Mr. SHELDEN. I said {had trouble trying to sell it myself. I'm not
a realtor.

Mr. SHAYS. No, that's what I mean.

Mr. SHELDEN. When I hired the realtor, she sold the house.

Mr. SHAYS. Right, OK.

Mr. SHELDEN. Now let me make this clear, too.

Mr. SHAYS. I hadn’t finished, but I'm happy to have you interrupt
me.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, I think this is important so you know what'’s
going on.

Mr. SHAYS. Sure.

Mr. SHELDEN. The property was not bought with drug proceeds.

Mr. SHAYS. No, I know that. I mean I don’t know that.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, I would like to finish that, also. He was pros-
ecuted under prostitution and the illegal moneys were put into real
estate and the property was never found, I guess, what they call
guilty, or whatever it is. He never did anything wrong on the prop-
erty.

Mr. SHAYS. What we have found periodically is that when
we've—and it may not apply to any of your cases but the reason
why I was asking the question was to have a sense if it did—is that
we find that the drug lords have a lot of money to spend. They’ll
p}zlay o(\lr:ir the market price and they’ll make arrangements like what
they did.

ey’ll come into banks and bring hundreds of thousands of cash
dollars in, and a lot of businesses are having problems. A lot of
banks are vulnerable and they get tempted. Honest, good, and de-
cent people get tempted to involve themselves and not ask ques-
tions, and we're finding that is not an uncommon circumstance and
that was the purpose for my asking the question.

Mr. SHELDEN. Your problem—I don’t——

[Witness confers with counsel.]

Mr. SHAYS. I think you should take her advice.

Mr. SHELDEN. Well, I would like to say this anyway.

Mr. SHAYS. Sure, sure.
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Mr. SHELDEN. If I felt that a person couldn’t pay the mortgage,
I would have cashed out. I would have said, “Look, I'm not inter-
ested in carrying the mortgage.” I would not have put it on the bro-
chure. Like the realtor and I agreed, that’s what we wanted be-
cau(sleiadwe needed the support for the family, and that’s exactly what
we did.

And, by the way, we have about a dozen of those brochures if
you'd fike to have one. It says right there 27 percent down, 20
years amortization, due in 7 years. And, of course, we didn’t get
what we bargained for.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you very much.

Mr. Vander Zee, I never asked you how did Mr. Salinas do at his
own trial?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. How did he what, sir?

Mr. CONYERS. How did he make out at his own trial?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. He never was tried.

Mr. CONYERS. Pardon?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. He never was tried. He walked out of the front
door of the jailhouse and went to Mexico or went somewhere.

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, they were giving all of the other drug dealers
breaks in their testimony to testify against him.

Mr. VANDER ZEE. That's true. Yes, sir.

Mr. CONYERS. And now you tell me there was never any trial?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. He was never tried. He was put in jail and held
there a little over 1 year. His trial was never set. He was never
released on bond. No bond was set, and he was never tried. He es-
caped before his trial.

Mr. CONYERS. I see. Well, yet; you and others have a fair idea
of where he is?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. No, I have no idea where he is.

Mr. CONYERS. You have no idea where he is?

Mr. VANDER ZEE. I read the San Antonio Express and San Anto-
nio Light. The Federal marshal and the U.S. attorney’s office think
he’s in Mexico. I have no idea, and I could care less where he’s at.
I\{?, sir, Sir, if you think I've had contact with the guy, no, not at
all.

Mr. CoNYERS. No, I didn’t think that at all. I remember you said
you had an impression of where the chief secretary was or some-
one,

Mr. VANDER ZEE. She is under protective custody. I have no idea
where she is, apparently, somewhere in the San Antonio area, as
is the drug pilot. I have no idea where either one of them are.

Mr. CoNYERS. Good. Thank you very much. Do any of the wit-
nesses have any comments? It's been a very long day and a ve
difficult day, but if you choose to make any comments, you're wel-
come to do so at this point.

Mr. SHELDEN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to and I thank you
very much for bringinf this to the attention to the American peo-
ple, and I feel that a ot of things have to be corrected, and I feel
that the ones that are at the Justice Department and the U.S. at-
torney’s office should be people that the American tKublic can feel
comfortable with at a level that they’re going to do the right thing
not only by their government but by the people in the United
States as well.
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Thank you.

Mr. CoNYERS. I thank you for your statement. I thank all of you
for your cooperation, your perseverance, and your commitment to
making sure that this, hopefully, doesn’t happen to any more peo-
ple. Believe me, this committee is going to stand behind you, and
we’re going to continue this investigation.

As you obviously know, there will probably be hundreds of other
people coming forward now that they know that there is at least
one place in the government that is interested in finding out what
in God’s name is going on in a program that’s supposed to be com-
bating the drug menace and why are so many crimes being com-
mittes in pursuance of this program. It's an absolute disgrace.
talI:»] thank you very much and you are excused from the witness

e.

We now have Mr. Cary H. Copeland. Who is accompanying you,
Mr. Copeland?

Mr. COPELAND. I have my Assistant Director, Art Leach, with
me, Mr. Chairman.
t.a}l)vllr' LEACH. Mr. Art Leach, we welcome you both to the witness

e.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. Please be seated. We have

your prepared statement, which will be included, and we invite you
to make any summary or disposition with it that you choose. Wel-
come to the hearing. Thank you for your patience today.

STATEMENT OF CARY H. COPELAND, DIRECTOR AND CHIEF
COUNSEL, EXECUTIVE OFFICE FOR ASSET FORFEITURE, OF-
FICE OF THE DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF JUSTICE, ACCOMPANIED BY ART LEACH, ASSIST-
ANT DIRECTOR

Mr. CoPELAND. Well, thank you for allowing us the opportunity,
Mr. Chairman. I will file my statement and% would like to take
a very few minutes—I know it’s been a long day for the subcommit-
tee—to try to put all of this in perspective.

The asset forfeiture program is one of our most promising and
effective new weapons against crime and, particularly, drug traf-
ficking and money laundering. ‘

We're working with an ancient technology here. Forfeiture has
been around even before the United States. The First Congress of
the United States enacted the first forfeiture law in 1789. It was
the same First Congress that enacted or passed the Bill of Rights.

So to the extent that there are people who say the forfeiture laws
are unconstitutional, since they were written by the same people
as the folks who wrote the Constitution, that’s to suggest the
Founding Fathers were schizophrenic. We don’t believe that’s the
case.

Asset forfeiture laws have been examined by the Supreme Court
over the years, ran 'ni from the time of Chief Justice John Mar-
shall to the time of Chief Justice William Rehnquist. They have
consistently been upheld and, again, I think that that speaks for
the basic process.

The basic concept of forfeiture is that criminals should not be al-
lowed to benefit from their crimes. They should not be able to re-
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tain the proceeds of their criminal activities, nor properties used to
facilitate criminal activities. I think nearly all Americans agree
with that. The Congress certainly agrees with that and has enacted
over the years more than 200 different forfeiture statutes for items
ranging from slaving ships in the 1800’s to controlled substances
and pelts of endangered species in this century.

There are three basic purposes of asset forfeiture. No. 1 is law
enforcement. That’s the predominant purpose of asset forfeiture. It
is an effective law enforcement weapon.

The second purpose is to improve governmental relations, inter-
governmental relations, through the equitable sharing program
which fosters cooperation between Federal, State, and local law en-
forcement agencies.

And, of course, it does, as a byproduct of one and two, yield reve-
nue which so far the Congress has been very good about letting us
put back into law enforcement.

Why is asset forfeiture effective as a law enforcement weapon?
Because, quite simplg;awealth equals power, and to the extent that
we can strip wealth from criminal syndicates we weaken them. You
saw, for example, during the Persian Gulf war, every press con-
ference began by a question to General Schwarzkopf, “What’s the
body count? How many of those Iraqis have we killed?”

H‘i's answers were always the same. “Don’t know. Hard to say.
We're not counting bodies. We are counting their aircraft, their ar-
tillery pieces, their command control centers. We are counting their
military assets because if we can neutralize enough of those assets,
we'll weaken them as a fighting force.”

Of course, that proved to be true. That is the potential which
asset forfeiture has. It's a potential we’re only beginning to realize
but we are getting there. It’s very effective. It takes the profit out
of crime and these criminal enterprises are not eleemosynary insti-
tutions. They are in business to make money, as you well know.

In terms of improving intergovernmental cooperation, we have—
since we be%lan this equitable sharing program in the fiscal year
1986—now shared in excess of $1 billion in cash and property with
more than 3,000 State and local law enforcement ncies, and
that has helped those agencies equip their officers so atiit they are
as well armed as the drug traffickers and other criminals that
they’re up against.

We’re very proud of the equitable sharing program. It’s brought
about a sea-change in terms of relationships between Federal,
State, and local law enforcement agencies. We’re taking that con-
cept international.

The Congress has authorized us now to share Federal forfeiture
proceeds with cooperating foreign governments. We have done that
in a number of cases, and the results are very dramatic. This week-
end we announced the takedown of an international money-laun-
dering case which resulted in the arrest of over 160 individuals
worldwide, seizure of in excess of $50 million, as well as over a half
a ton of cocaine.

The intergovernmental cooperation, international cooperation, we
had in that case was very dramatic and I think, in large part, is
attributable to the forfeiture program.
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Finally, in terms of revenue, and I know the chairman was inter-
ested in trying to get a capsule on what happens to the money, we
have a chart here we will put up for you.

In a nutshell, what happens to the money is what the Congress
appropriates it for, and over the years it's changed and so, as you
see, it ioes a number of different places.

The biggest chunk, as you see, is going back in purple there in
the form of equitable sharing to the State and local law enforce-
ment agencies that work with us. The little narrow yellow band re-
flects the international sharing that we have done.

The pink in the upper right pie there is the value of the tangible
property, primarily forfeited cars. The rest of it is cash.

At the Federal level, the bulk of the money has gone back into
prison construction. Again, this was something the Congress, I
think, found very appealing, the goetic justice in using crime pro-
ceeds to build prison cells in which to incarcerate the criminals, so
we’ve put about a half a billion back into Federal prison construc-
tion.

We've transferred $281 million to the drug czar’s special forfeit-
ure fund. I know the chairman’s interest in drug prevention and
treatment. That fund is available for prevention and treatment, al-
though very little has been appropriated by the Congress from that
fund for prevention and treatment.

In summary, in trying to put this in perspective, what we’re
doing in the asset forfeiture area is unique. We are building a new
law enforcement sanction. If you asked someone in law enforce-
ment 8 years ago, “What do you do to criminals,” they would have
said three things: Incarceration; supervised release, parole or pro-
bgtion; or, criminal fines. That'’s it. That’s what we've had for dec-
ades.

If you ask that question today, obviously——

Mr. CONYERS. What about the death penalty?

fllwl;e CoPELAND. That’s a good one. That’s an ultimate deprivation
of liberty.

Mr. CONYERS. No, but you didn’t mention it.

Mr. CoPELAND. No, I didn’t mention it.

Mr. CONYERS. Well, you didn’t mention—

Mr. CoPELAND. Well, I stand corrected. There were four and now
there are five.

Mr. CoNYERS. OK, let’s go over them again then.

Mr. CoPELAND. All right. We'll start with death penalty, then
we’ll go to incarceration, supervised release, fines, and now I would
suggest asset forfeiture and, moreover, asset forfeiture is now—and
no one would disagree with this, Mr. Chairman—far more effective
and far more powerful than criminal fines as a deterrent to crime.

So we are building a new sanction. We’re 8 years into this. We
really, although the sanction has been there since 1789, its applica-
tion to drug trafficking generally goes back to 1984; to money laun-
dering, to 1986.

We are obviously learning as we go. We are refining and perfect-
ing this tool, and we're putting a lot of effort into making sure that
we are exercising it in a prudent and responsible manner.

If I could just take a moment to comment very briefly on the wit-
nesses that were here, first, we would note that since we began
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keeping records in the modern forfeiture program that started with
the 1984 Comprehensive Crime Control Act, we have made 164,485
seizures, and I think the fact that with that many seizures we have
relatively few complaints reflects the ity of the program; more-
over, I think the complaints need to be examined more carefully.

With respect to Mr. Jones, for example, I agree with Mr. Shays
it would be good to have before this s mmittee the officers who
made the seizure and hear their side, to hear the Federal attorney
who handled the case in court that Mr. Jones alluded to.

We don’t have them. We are depending entirely on Mr. Jones’
testimony. It is a matter of public record that Mr. Jones is a con-
victed felon, food stamp fraud. His credibility, therefore, I would re-
spectfully suggest is subject to some question. We will be glad to
get into details of the Jones case.

With respect to the Sheldens, let me say you indicated, Mr.
Chairman, you haven’t heard expressions of sympathy. Let me as-
sure you that I sympathize with their situation. They’ve obviously
had a situation that has altered their lives for the worse.

I would suggest that this case is a good testament for what the
Congress did in 1984. The 1984 Comprehensive Crime Control Act,
I think, effectively prevented any repetitions of this, and I think
you can rest assured that with the 1984 Comprehensive Crime
Control Act and the procedures we've implemented since that time,
there will be no repetitions of the Shelden case.

With respect to Mr. Vander Zee, that's really not a forfeiture
case. We're talking about a mon%;laundering prosecution. No
fropertr belonging to Mr. Vander was seized or forfeited, so

'm really not the right person. I know something about the case,
but it is not one that comes within my province so it's not really
a forfeiture matter.

That concludes my opening remarks. I'll be glad to respond to
any questions you may have.

[Yl'he prepared statement of Mr. Copeland follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee -~

I welcome the opportunity to appear before this
distinguished Committee on behalf of the Department of Justice to
discuss the asset forfeiture program. 1I believe we have
demonstrated in the past eight years that asset forfeiture is one
of the most effective new law enforcement weapons against drug
trafficking and organized crime. It can dismantle drug rings and
organized crime groups by stripping them of their assets, turning
powerful crime syndicates into empty financial shells.

Ro-;rkablo results have been achieved in a short time.

Since 1985, almost $2.6 billion in illicit cash and proceeds from
the sale of seized property have been deposited in the Justice
Department’s Forfeiture Fund. Funds obtained through the Asset
Forfeiture Program are put back into the fight against crime at
the federal, state and local levels. This re-investment of
forfeiture proceeds in law enforcement has made possible the
remarkable growth in federal forfeitures. In sum, it requires
nassive oﬁpcndituros of time and effort to support a national
Asset Forfeiture Program and we could not sustain this effort
yithout these resources. The Justice Department is also the
éultodian of over $1.5 billion in assets that have been seized in
the course of its investigations and are in the forfeiture

process. This inventory of seized property, of course, is not
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owned by the United States; rather, ve have seized it for
purposas of forfeiture. Only upon th; execution of a final order
or declaration of forfeiture does title to seized property vest
in the United States. Complete information on the Department of
Justice Asset Forfeiture Program is set out 1n'our annual report
vhich has been made available to the Committee. We have also
supplied the Committee staff with current financial data as wvell
as copies of policy directives governing the forfeiture progranm.

The Effectiveness of Asset Forfeiture

1
Asset Forfeiture is particularly effective against the

intricate financial structures developed by drug traffickers,
money launderers, organized crime groups, and other complex
criminal organizations. Money is power and depriving crime
syndicates of their money and property not only takes the profit

out of crime -- it attacks the strength of criminal enterprises.

Drug trafficking is particularly susceptible to forfeiture
because it requires aircraft, vessels, cars, stash houses,
bus iness 'front-' and cash hoards -- all of which can be seized
and forfeited. Moreover, every pound of cocaine brought into the
U.S. generates three pounds of cash from street sales.
Laundering this cash is a major problem for traffickers. Thanks
to asset forfeiture, it now costs drug traffickers more to

launder their ill-gotten gains than to purchase the drugs they



sell to our citizens.

Asset forfeiture can be to modern law enforcement what
airpover is to modern warfare: it attacks and destroys the
infrastructure of criminal enterprises.

The Department of Justice Forfeiture Progran

since 1989, the Department’s Forfeiture Program has been
directed and managed by the Office of the Deputy Attorney General
through the Executive Office for Asset Forfeiture which I head.
Other units of the Department with important roles in the Program
include Aur 94 United States Attorneys’ Offices, the Criminal
Division’s Asset Forfeiture Office, the Drug Enforcement
Administration, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, the
Immigration and Naturalization Service, and the U.S. Marshals
Service. Non-Justice agencies participating in the program are
the Postal Inspection Service, Internal Revenue Service, Bureau

of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, U.S. Secret Service, and U.S.

Park Poliqo.

The succouuoi of the Asset Forfeiture Program reflect the
close cooperation fostered by the Department of Justice with all

branches and levels of government.

concept and Regults



86

-4 -

With the enactment of the Comprehensive Crime Control Act of
1984, asset forfeiture was brought into the 20th Century. One
innovation was the Assets Forfeiture Fund which allows the
proceeds of successful forfeiture cases to be re-invested
directly into law enforcement efforts rather than being deposited
in the general treasury. Another innovation, equitable sharing,
permitted the federal government to begin sharing forfeited
property with state and local law enforcement agencies that
assisted in investigations resulting in federal forfeitures.
Those agencies thus began to receive cash and equipment they
needed to fight crime more effectively. By treating state and
local law anforcement agencies as full partners in the
distribuéion of proceeds, intergovernmental law enforcement
cooperation has been dramatically enhanced. Over the past seven
years, equitable sharing has brought about a sea-change in the
willingness of state and local agencies to work with their
federal counterparts. Sharing has been the most dramatic law

enforcement success of recent decades.

Both the Assets Forfeiture Fund and equitable sharing
provide barometers to measure the success of the forfeiture
prograrm since 1984. For exanmple, in Fiscal 1985, $27 million in
forfeited cash and property sale proceeds were deposited in the
}und. S8ix years later, net deposits totalled $643 million -~

mnore than a 20-fold increase in assets taken from criminals and

reinvested in law enforcement.
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The Pund provides law enforcement at all levels with new
resources to fight crime. Since 1986, over $1 billion in
forfeited cash and tangible property has been transferred to more
than 3,000 state and local law enforcement agencies that have
participated in federal forfeiture cases.l A record $289
million in forfeited cash and property vas disbursed to state and
local agencies in 1991 to fund new law enforcement programs and
finance capital expenditures. Another $150 million was
transferred in 1991 to the Special Forfeiture Fund of the Office
of National Drug Control Policy to help finance the national
anti-drug;strategy. The Special Forfeiture Fund is available for
drug abuse education, prevention, and treatment as well as for
law cnfo;'concnt. We have prepared a chart for the Committee to

show the distribution of asset forfeiture proceeds.
The Process: Civil and Criminal Forfeiture

The Department’s forfeiture program is based on two
principles: (1) to confiscate wealth generated by or used to
support criminal activity; and (2) to protect innocent owners
from unfair application of forfeiture laws. Federal civil and
criminal statutes provide for forfeiture of proceeds of drug
trafficking and money -laundering as well as the instrumentalities
I.ll.d to facilitate these activities.

1 pata is for FY 1986 through July 1992.
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The First Congress enacted the first civil forfeiture law in
1789. It was the same First Congress which drafted the Bill of
Rights. civil forfeiture, is an jin rem action; the property
itself is the "defendant" in the action. Upon forfeiture, all
property rights are vested in the government. Anyone with an
interest in the property can file a claim and answver to the
government’s forfeiture complaint forcing a civil trial before a
U.S. District Court. Claimants have the full range of Due
Process rights including the right to trial by jury.

The law includes protections for innocent owners and
lionhold?rs. Even after forfeiture, anyone with an interest in
the property may petition the Attorney General for remission or
mitigation of the forfeiture; this 11 a special "pardon" process
which is available to ameliorate harshness in appropriate cases.
The policy is to safeguard third parties from unfair loss of
their property. As many citizens do not understand civil
forfeiture, we have prepared a brief guide for laymen, a copy of

which is attached to this statement.

Criminal forfeiture is relatively new dating back only to
1970. Criminal forfeiture is an in perscnam action and is
pndertaken as part of the prosecution of an individual: that is,
the forfeiture of the property in question is contingent upon the
conviction of its owner. Criminal forfeiture only divests the

convicted defendant of his or her rights in the property in
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question. To obtain clear title, the government must address
(through a post-trial proceeding known as an ancillary hearing)
the interests others may hold in the property. The procedures
thus protect the rights of innocent owners and third-parties in

criminal forfeiture proceedings.

The advantage of civil forfeiture ~- more widely used than
criminal forfeiture -~ is that it provides for forfeiture
regardless of the current status of the property’s owner. Even
if the owner is dead or has fled the United States, the property
can be forfeited since the propcrty itself, and not any
individual, is the "defendant" in the suit. For example, the
United séatcs has been able to obtain civil forfeiture of
millions of dollars left in Swiss and British bank accounts by
deceased Colombian drug trafficker Jose Rodriguez Gacha. Without
the civil forfeiture remedy, these assets might have gone back to

his drug associates.

Criminal forfeiture is based upon the jurisdiction the court
has over the defendant rather than his or her property. It has
the advantage of casting a "wider net," capable of reaching, in
one proceeding, all of a defendant’s forfeitable assets,
regardless of location and scope. In our training progranms, we

are encouraging our prosecutors to make greater us of criminal

forfeitures.



Seizure activity is, of course, carried out by federal law
enforcement agencies as part of their general law enforcement
duties. Federal law enforcement agents are the most carefully
selected, highly-educated, and well-trained in the world. 1In the
seizure and forfeiture area, however, we have additional quality
assurance standards in place. 1In addition to statutory and
administrative safeguards, federal seizing agencies have
specialized seizure and forfeiture teams located throughout the
country. JIn addition, our United States Attorneys’ Offices have
Assiltans United States Attorneys with specialized training in
seizure and forfeiture. In recent years we have devoted about $6
million per year of the total $100 million in appropriated
discretionary spending authority from the Fund to the training of
these specialized asset seizure and forfeiture personnel. In no
other law enforcement program is such a substantial proportion of
funding dedicated to training. In sum, our asset forfeiture
program is staffed with the most highly trained personnel in all

of lav enforcement.

Ihe Future

On the legislative front, we have proposed that the scope of
asset forfeiture should be expanded to include white-collar
crimes, particularly the fourteen most commonly used federal

fraud statutes. We also support expansion of forfeiture to
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embrace proceeds derived from counterfeiting, explosives and
firearms offenses, and smuggling of illegal aliens. There are a
number of other amendments we seek, some of which are included in
the banking legislation which has been approved by the Senate.
We also support amendments to avoid unintended adverse effects of
the program including amendments: (1) to give claimants in civil
forfeiture cases the same protections accorded bona fide
purchasers for value without notice under federal criminal
forfeiture laws, and (2) to authorize the payment of state and
local taxes on seized real property. As you know, we are also
moving to enhance accounting and audit controls over property
shared with state and local law enforcement agencies consistent

with tho.roconondat:lam of the General Accounting Office.

Conclusion

In sum, the Department of Justice believes in asset
forfeiture and ve hpproc:lato the strong support which the
Congress has given the forfeiture program over the years. We
look forward to continuing to work with you to refine, improve,
and strengthen the program. I will, of course, be pleased to
respond to any q;u'st:lom you may have. _

We in the forfeiture program are engaged in an exciting and
éballonq:lnq mission. We are building a nev law enforcement
sanction. Ten years ago we had only the three historic sanctions

for crime: incarceration, supervised release (parole or
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probation), and criminal fines. Today there is a fourth sanction
-~ asset forfeiture. And in less than eight years, asset
forfeiture has far surpassed criminal fines in importance and
effectiveness. The future of asset forfeiture is virtually
unlinited and we are committed to ensuring that this powverful and
promising nev wveapon is used prudently and responsibly.

Thank you.

Attachmeent
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CIVIL FORFEITURE FOR THE NON-LAWYER

Citizens frequently ask, “How can the Government forfeit
8 person’s property without convicting him of 8 crime?” The
answer, of course, is civil forfeiture. The basic rationale for
civil forfeieure is simple: Federal law provides that the
profits and proceeds of designated crimes, as well a3 property
weed 10 facilitate listed crimes, is subject to forfeiture to the
Government. Most Americans agree that criminals should
not be allowed 1o benefit financially from their illegal acts.

Anglo-American law has traditionally provided two basic
forms of legal procedure: 8 criminal procedure for determining
liberty rights and a civil for determining property
rights. Thees, before s person can be deprived of his liberty or
stigmatized as a criming], he is entitled to a criminal trial
where the Governmeat’s burden of proof is “beyond a
reasoneble doubt.” Criminal defendants also have a right to
counsel and an attorney will be provided for defendants who
cannot afford ome.

Before a person can be deprived of his property, be is en-
titled 10 a civil trial where the burden of proof is “prepon-
derance of the evidence,” civil litigants may be represented
by counsel, but generally must hire their own sttoreys.

Civil forfeiture, of course, involves property rights and is,
therefore, eatirely consisient with centuries of Anglo-
American legal practice.

HISTORY AND PURPOSE OF FORFEITURE
Governments Jong ago recognized the need o protect
their citizeas against persons outside their borders who smug-
gle contraband into their territory. For example, simply amrest-
ing the captain aad crew of a foreign smuggling ship was in-
effective i the ship was returned to its foreign owner. The
owner would merely hire a new crew and send the ship back
on smother smuggling run. There is an obvious parallel be-
tween age-old smuggling and modern drug-trafficking; they
require methods 10 protect our citizens from criminals both

inside and outside our borders.

The legal theory of civil forfeiture is that property which
violates the Iaw can be "prosecuted™ and forfeitad to the
Governmeat. In the smuggling ship example, therefore, the
forfeiture action might be styled "The Government vs. One
Sailing Ship, SMUGGLER'S DELIGHT.” If the Government
can show ia a civil tria! that the ship was involved in 2 viols-
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tion of American laws, it can be forfeited. Of course, the
owner can always recover the vessel if he comes forward 1o
show that the ship was not used in violation of the law.

Our civil forfeiture laws also provide an “innocent
owner” defense whereby the owner of seized property can
recover the property upon a showing that the criminal use of
the property was not the result of any act or omission by the
owner.

The First Congress of the United States anthorized civil
forfeiture for vessels violating U.S. customs laws. This was
the same First Congress that drafied the Bill of Rights! Since
then, more than 200 federal forfeiture statutes have been
enacted for items ranging from contaminated food and drugs
to pelts of endangered species to proceeds of drug traffick-
ing.

PROTECTIONS AGAINST ABUSE OF THE
FORFEITURE POWER

No property may even be seized or "ssrested” for pur-
poses of forfeiture unless the Government has probable case
%o believe it is subject to forfeiture. Probable cause is the
same level of proof which the U.S. Constitution requires for
the arvest and jailing of a person pending tria), the search of a
home, the indictmment (formal charge of criminal conduct) of
a person by a grand jury, or the seizure of evidence or con-
traband.

Although the law does oot require it, U.S. Department of
Justice (DOJ) policy requires that seizures should not be ex-
ecuted until s neutral and detached magistrate has made an in-
dependent finding of probable cause and issued a federal
seizure warmant. Exceptions are allowed, of course, for ex-
igent circumstances where the property might be removed,
hidden, or destroyed before a warrant can be obtained. DOJ
policy permits no exception to the warrant requirement for
the seizure of any parcel of real estate.

The Government must mail written notices of the seizure
10 any owner or lienholder of the property and must publish a
notice of the seizure for three consecutive weeks in 8
newspaper of general distribution. Anyone with s legal inter-
est in seized property may claim it upon the posting of &
bond of $5,000 or 10 perceat of the value of the property,



The posting of a bond requires the Govesmment 0 file 3
civil forfeiture complaint in a Unised States District Cowt 0
process is like other civil trials (e.g., for breack of coatrect or
a personal injury claim).

Procedures exist by which cach side can discover the
other side’s case and compe] atiendance of noeded witnesses.
As soted above, the standard of proof is “prepondesance of
the evidence.” Clasimants may demand 2 trial by jury except
where the property was seized on the high scas, in which
case admiralty laws apply.

In addition 10 the “innocent owser defease,” foderal fosfei-
ture statutes expressly authorize the Attorney General 10
“remit” or “mitigase” a forfeiture if it would be undaly harsh.
DOJ policy is 1o liberally grant such petitions as a means of
avoiding harsh results.

This exercise of administrative grace (similar t0 & “par-
don”) also affords innocent claimants s means of recovering
property without the necessity of incurring sttorney’s fees.
OTHER INDICATIONS OF THE PROPRIETY OF
CIVIL FORFEITURE

The Supreme Court of the United States has apbeld civil
forfeiture in pumerous cases from the cartiest days of owr me-
tion to the 1980°s. To say that the Government should not be
sbie 10 forfeit property without 3 crisninal comviction equates
1o the parents of a child hit by a drunk driver not being able
o sue for damages unless the driver is convicted of driving
while intoxicsted-American law has never imposed such a re-

quirement.

Civil judicial proceedings determine the fate of billions of
dollars each year. In one civil case, a corporation woa a $10
billion judgment against another corporation im s civil trisl
based on an anti-competition claim. The losiag corporation
had never been convicied of a criminal violation. Civil

Akhough any person may file a civil lswsait againet
another person, only the Government may file a civil forfei-
ture action. This is another significant safeguard againet
sbuse.

THE IMPORTANCE OF CIVIL FORFEITURE

Givil focfeiture is ap absolutely vital weapon againet drug
nﬂkkumym.lohﬁmdw

internationsl crime. While
mﬂfod’ehehmlvmmhuyuu.l
requires that the Government be able 10 take custody of the
ctiminal whose property is being forfeited. Of course, many
drug lords and other infernational criminals seside outside the
Jurisdiction of the U.S. Although many non-lawyers are more
comfortable with the concept of criminal forfeiture than with
civil forfeiture, it is criminal forfeiture thet is sew and novel
(Federal criminal forfeiture statuies date back oaly %o 1970).

Even when criminals are within our bovdess, they ase

often abie t0 elude law enforcement and resaain fugitives

from justice. Civil forfeiture is an invalusble weapon in strip-
ping fugitives of their ill gotien gains.

I sum, without civil forfeiture, we would be virtually
powesiess 10 act when the criminal profits and other property
of foreign criminals are found within our own borders and
whea criminal operatives arc able 1o evade arrest. Without
civil forfeitore, the ability of the United States to fight intes-
mational crime would be pitifully weak.

CONCLUSION .

Civil forfeiture is an ancient legal procedure which is
proving to be damatically effective in attacking modem
crime. While convicted drug kingpins are quickly replaced
by their subordinates, the seizure and forfeiture of their
airplanes, vessels, sutomobiles, stash houses, and cash hoards
can crippie a drug syndicate.

Moreover, prison costs limit incarcesation as a remedy for
crime. It now costs over $60,000 to build prison space for s
single federal prisoner and over $18,000 a year to keep a
prisoner incsrcerated. The potential of asset forfeiture, how-
ever, is virtually unlimited. Additionally, forfeiture hurts
criminals in the same place it helps taxpayers—in the pocket-
book. Over the past seven years, more than $2 billion in
criminal assets have been forfeited by DOJ and reinvested in
law enforcement af the Federal, State and local levels.

Law enforcement officials at all levels of government
must belp get the message out o our citizens: civil forfeiture
is a procedure that has stood the test of time, its usc in the
war on crime is still in its infancy, it is proving highly effec-
tive in attacking crimes commitied for profit, and it is one of
our most promising aliernatives to costly incarceration.
Moroover, civil forfeiture is & tried and true legal process that
afffords citizens their full range of Due Process rights.

~Cary Copeland

Cary Capeland was appointed the first Director of the Execn-
tive Office for Asset Forfeiture by the Aorney General of the
Unised Stases in 1989. Hea-mloMpmmﬁmllnpud’
Deputy Associate Attlorney General in the Department. Prior
Mw&ymﬂawwwmu
issmes i ng the Comprehensive Crime Control Act of 1984.
He received BS. and MA. degrees from Stephen F. Austin Suste
University in Necogdoches, Texas, and a law degree from the
Georgetown University Law Center in Washington, D.C..

Prepered under Cooperative Agreement Number §7-DD-CX-K090
(5-3), betwoen the Burceu of Justics Assistance and the Police Bx-
ecutive Ressarch Forem. Points of view and opinions expressed in
this docwment are those of the suthor snd do not secessarily repre-
sent Ghe policy or opinions of the Bureas of Justice Assistance or
the U.S. Department of Justice. This paper is based on federal civil
forfeiase law which has besn the model for state forfeiture statutes.
Many state forfeiture laws are more restrictive than the foderal law
in their coverage, with some requiring a higher standard of proof.

BJA Assst Forfelture Projoct
Police Esecwtive Research Forum
2500 M St, N.W., Suits 910
Washington, D.C. 20037



95

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you very much, sir. I appreciate your com-
ments. I also note that you were a former member of the Hill in
a staff capacity and that you worked for one of the great gentlemen
of Congress; Wright Patman.

Mr. COPELAND. Yes, sir.

Mr. CoNYERS. I had the honor of serving with him for a short
while, and he was a wonderful person.

Mr. CoPELAND. He was a ]e§endary figure and he started his ca-
reer as a local prosecutor so I feel very much at home with the Jus-
tice Department.

Mr. CoNYERS. Well, we never held against him his previous ca-
reer and we thought he survived it rather well. I say that face-
tiously, of course. Many outstanding members of the Congress have
been lawyers and prosecutors.

But I note that you have a very excellent background in both the
legislative part of our Federal Government, as well as the Depart-
ment of Justice.

Let me ask the gentleman from Connecticut, Mr. Shays, if he has
any questions.

r. SHAYS. I would just like to make sure that I'm clear in re-
gards to the Shelden case. As to your comment about what we did
in 1984, before my time—I was elected in 1987—I would like you
to specifically tell me what you think happened to them that would
not happen today, and I would also like to ask if there’s any way
that you can be helpful in their circumstance.

Mr. COPELAND. Let me say again I, like the chairman, will be
glad to look into the details of that. We've been in litigation for
some time.

My understanding is that in 1984 we realized that the property
had sold for substantially more than its fair market value and that
there was very little equity. All we had forfeited in the case was
the equity of the racketeer who was convicted. '

I believe in 1984 we, in essence, indicated we were willing to
back off. You can reclaim the property and sort all this out. And
I believe the reaction was that, no, we’ll never get that much
money for this again. We think that the government ought to, in
essence, guarantee the price that had been paid for the property by
the criminal, and we were unwilling to do that because, obviously,
any money we expend is not coming from our pockets. It's coming
from Federal taxpayers.

So we do try to defend the public fisc and then, of course, after
that a series of unnatural events occurred over which no one had
any control, including the house sliding down the hill and being
structurally damaged.

Mr. SHAYS. I regret I should have interrupted you sooner before
we get into their specific case, I just don’t understand why what
happened to them earlier could not happen to them now based on
the law of 1984.

Mr. CoPELAND. OK. Well, the 1984 statute provided detailed pro-
cedures for both civil and criminal forfeitures and clarified, for ex-
ample, that upon the conclusion of a criminal forfeiture action,
there is an ancillary proceeding at which all claimants to the prop-
erty have an opportunity to come forward and state their claims
and have those sorted out by a U.S. district judge.
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It clarified our ability to pay off innocent lienholders to the ex-
tent of their—any loan that they have outstanding the interest
they're entitled to and, most importantly, it created the asset for-
feiture fund which gives us the means of satisfying those very ex-
penses.

Mr. SHAYS. In other words,r!ou did not have a fund in which to
draw on? Once you had a forfeiture you couldn’t undo it and you
had no funds to make someone whole who had been——

Mr. COPELAND. If there were no dproceeds from that case to pay
it out of, right, we would have had to, in essence, go against the
judgment fund.

Let me refer that to my assistant, Mr. Leach, who is a much bet-
ter practitioner than I am.

Mr. SHAYS. 'm not asking about the specific case now. I just
want to know in general terms.

Mr. LEACH. Yes, sir. And let me outline for you not only the stat-
ute but the policies that have come into effect that would make this
sort of problem not occur in the future.

The Department of Justice has——

Mr. SHAYS. Let me just say something. You speak in positives
less likely to occur in the future. I just don’t know if you could ever
make a promise that it would never happen.

Mr. LEACH. Well, let me explain to you what the government
tries to do to avoid this.

Mr. SHAYS. OK.

Mr. LEACH. No. 1is traininﬁ. I would s st that one of the big-
gest problems that we probably had in the Shelden case is we had
a criminal prosecutor at that time we had no trained asset forfeit-
ure attorneys until 1989 when Congress specifically authorized a
number of asset forfeiture attorneys, and we've got at least one in
every U.S. attorney’s office around the country. And I think that
made a big difference because now you've got trained practitioners
both in criminal—

Mr. SHAYS. I understand that.

Mr. LEaCH. OK. The second point that I would make to you is
we have a policy known as ited settlement which is an effort
to resolve people such as the Sheldens very early on in both crimi-
nal and civil litigation, and the practice out in the field is that even
though people like the Sheldens are limited by what's known as the
bar on intervention—they can not join the lawsuit until there is a
conviction—assistant U.S. attorneys affirmatively go out and at-
tempt to resolve that lien at the very earliest stages of the litiga-
tion, which means I essentially say, “Present your documentation
to me. Let me look at your loan, and I will tell you whether or not
I will grant your lien at the conviction.”

What that does for us, once I grant expedited settlement, which
is completely a Department of Justice policy, as soon as that judge
enters a preliminary order of forfeiture and the time runs for
claimants to come in, I can recognize their lien, No. 1, and I can
pay it 8o you can stop the pain right there. They're paid, they're
gone, and now the government assumes the rigk.

And part of expedited settlement is that I have to do an equity
assessment. I have to be satisfied that there is sufficient equity to
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cover this loan, but once I make the decision to go forward and pay
it, the asset forfeiture fund assumes the risk.

And that’s the beauty of expedited settlement, both in civil and
in criminal because, you know, with the market going down in real
estate there is usual g‘ a considerable lag from the order of forfeit-
ure to disposition of the property, actual sale. We get the propert
sold, we cut their exposure, and we, the government, take the ris
that this property is not going to sell for what we think it will.

Mr. SHAYS. In regards to this case—and I realize I don’t know
how close you are—what kind of knowledge you have in this case?
I just want to be clear on one thing. If they sold the property in
1983, is it your statement that they got a price above andp beyond
the market? I mean do you have documentation that says that they
received more than they should have for the house?

Mr. CoPELAND. We'd be glad to supply what we have. My recol-
lection of the case, Congressman, is it really relates to Congres-
sional correspondence that we probably had in 1989 or 1990.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me just say this to you: If you don’t know the
answer to my question, I don’t want you to speculate.

Mr. CoPELAND. OK. I'm not certain. I'm surmising from the fact
that we had a $50,000 first.

Mr. SHAYS. Well, I don’t want you to surmise anything.

Mr. CoPELAND. OK.

Mr. SHAYS. I was asking those questions but if you have docu-
mentation—I would like to think that you have researched this and
know the answer to the question. If you don’t or they’re not at your
fingertips, I don’t want you to answer it.

Mr. COPELAND. Very good.

Mr. SHAYS. So the answer is that you do not know?

Mr. CoPELAND. I do not know, sir.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. I would then hope that you would take a second
or third or fourth look at this whole issue and make some deter-
mination. It seems to me though the issue is not what it's worth
today; it’s what it was worth when they sold it.

Did they pay too much—excuse me. Did they get more than they
were entitled to because they were getting someone who was eager
to have this property or because they gave very special arrange-
ments to be able to buy it and, therefore, took a risk in the process?

Mr. COPELAND. Let me say when I first became aware of the case
it was in litigation. I know the U.S. attorney’s office felt very
strongly that the government was not liable. I have never really
had the case before me because it’s, in essence, been in litigation
ever since but we'd be glad to take a look at it.

Mr. SHAYS. In the case of Mr. Jones, he lost his money and he
suffers a reputation question of whether he was involved in dealing
with drugs; in the case of Mr. Vander Zee, he lost his job and his
reputation and; in the case of the Sheldens, they’re having a ve
serious problem financially because of what they've gone throug
but let me just ask you with the sale of their house and so on, with
Mr. Jones it does strike me pretty astounding.

I mean I can't quite believe that we can go in and take someone’s
money, not give him a true accounting for it right away and he’s
not been found guilty of anything, to my knowledge, so I don’t un-
derstand why he doesn’t get his money back.
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- Mr. COPELAND. Again, in the civil forfeiture area, the concept is
that the &’rgperty has violated the law and the property is being
charged. en we're dealing with property rights, as opposed to
}liberty rights, the standard of proof is preponderance of the evi-

ence.

Mr. SHAYS. Let me ask you this. Property rights, this is not a
new concept since forfeiture; this is a concept that’s existed for
years and years and years?

Mr. COPELAND. , yes. That’s Anglo-American thought.

Mr. SHAYS. No, 'm ing. 'm not an attorney. The implication
‘'was that somehow charging property versus charging an individual
is a new concept. Is that a new concept?

Mr. CoPELAND. No, sir. Like I say, the First Congress passed the
first civil forfeiture statute, which provided for the forfeiture of ves-
sels which smuggled goods into the country without payment of
customs duties.

Mr. SHAYS. And they didn’t charge the individual; they charged
the vessel?

Mr. CoPELAND. That's correct because in that context, the owner
of the dproperty is very often located outside the United States and
beyond our jurisdiction.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, let me ask you this. You have nine bundles of
$1,000 each of $20’s and—well, let me ask you this. Was Mr. Jones
gfcuvrate in describing that they were $50’s and $100’s in the bun-

es? :

Mr. CoPELAND. Well, my recollection of the case reports are that
they were primarily $10’s, $20’s and $50’s.

Mr. SHAYS. But i'ou’ve taken his money. It was his money. It was
on his possession. It was his money.

Mr. CoPELAND. That story changes. This morning he’s saying it’s
not all his money. Maybe $5,000 was his money and $4,000 came
from two other individuals.

Mr. SHAYS. The bottom line is he was under oath. Under oath
that’s what he said.

Mr. CoPELAND. Well, then, under oath I'm telling you his story
changes.

Mr. SHAYS. Under oath his story has been inconsistent?

Mr. COPELAND. At deposition——

Mr. SHAYS. Hold on, I just want to make sure we're clear on this.
Has he under oath made statements here that disagree with what
he said under oath somewhere else?

Mr. CoPELAND. I think there were differences between the testi-
mony he gave at deposition and the testimony at trial, which he
explained as having forgotten, and I think the testimony he gave
this morning is consistent with the testimony he gave at trial.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, so the last two times it’'s been consistent?

Mr. CoPELAND. I think so.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. The only question I'm really asking you though
is that—the stion I want to get to is, he has his money taken;
now, what is his recourse? If I had $9,000, and your people, or the
government, took $9,000 of my money away from me, I'd go ba-
nanas. I would. I don’t know what I'd do, but I'd go berserk. What
are his options?
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Mr. CoPELAND. Well, his first option is to contest the administra-
tive forfeiture. We begin by noticing the individual. You know, un-
less you file a claim and cost bond, your property is going to be for-
feited administratively, which means without a court.

Mr. SHAYS. Did he do that?

Mr. COPELAND. No, he said, “I do not have the $900.” So we said,
“Then you can file a motion to proceed in forma pauperis.” He filed
motions, maybe two.

Mr. SHAYS. An unfortunate term.

Mr. COPELAND. Well, a pauper’s oath, in essence.

Mr. SHAYS. But it's an unfortunate term. OK, anyway.

Mr. COPELAND. Well, we take it from the civil rules of procedure.

Mr. SHAYS. But for someone who’s not an attorney hearing that, -
that’s not a very encouraging way to, you know—anyway, it’s a
small point.

Mr. COPELAND. I'm sorry. In essence, that he files a form that
says I can not afford to pay that, in this case, $900. In this in-
stance, the information on the form was not enlightening. It was
simply conclusory. I don’t have any money. No indication of what
hp gamed, what his obligations were, and so that petition was de-
nied.

Mr. SHAYS. Before we get on, Mr. Chairman, I know we have
other witnesses but may I just ask a few more questions?

Mr. CONYERS. Let me say to my colleague that because of the
fact that we are going to have to vacate the room, we have worked
out an arrangement for the other witnesses to come back.

Mr. SHAYS. Another time?

Mr. CONYERS, Yes.

Mr. SHAYS. Good. So I just have about 5 more minutes.

Mr. CONYERS, Take your time.

Mr. SHAYS. Thank you. Why would he have to pay anything to
be able to argue administratively that he wants his money back?
Mr. COPELAND. It’s not administratively; it would be judiaally.
Mr. SHAYS. I don’t care. You took $9,000 of his and now you sa
{ou’ve got to spend more money to get your $9,000. I mean, I don’t

now, if we're looking at something here, that just bothers me.

Mr. CoPELAND. No, I understand that point. I understand your
point, and I think it's—he’s not paying that. He’s putting that bond
up. If he proceeds, he will have the bond returned to him if he pre-
vails in the litigation. _

Mr. SHAYS. I'm sorry. Say that last point again?

Mr. CoPELAND. I said if he prevails in the litigation, he will have
the bond returned to him.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, I understand that, but the burden is on him to
prove it’s his money?

Mr. CoPELAND. The burden is on him to rebut the government’s
contention of probable cause. We always start off with the burden.

Mr. SHAYS. OK, the burden is on who?

Mr. CoPELAND. The government, to show probable cause.

Mr. SHAYS. But you feel you've already showed probable cause by
taking the money?

Mr. COPELAND. That’s correct, but we’ve not done so in this case
before a U.S. district court.
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Mr. SHAYS. So you have to before—and this is an administrative
hearins not a judicial hearing?

Mr. COPELAND. Well, in the Jones case there was no administra-
tive or judicial——

Mr. SHAYS. No, I understand. Thank you for your patience. This
is new to me. When he wants to petition for his money back, does
he I&o before the courts?

r. COPELAND. Yes. If he files his claim and cost bond that gets
him into a U.S. district court. Once in U.S. district court, the gov-
ernment has the original burden of establishing probable cause to
the satisfaction of the judge.

Mr. SHAYS. He chose not to do it? He chose to petition so as not
to have to pay the bond?

Mr. CoPELAND. That's correct.

Mr. SHAYS. And you denied him the bond?

Mr. COPELAND. That's right.

Mr. SHAYS. OK. So then he gave ur?

Mr. CoPELAND. No, he filed a civil rights action against the offi-
cers who seized the currency, and that is the action that has just
been tx:‘ied in district court in Nashville with no decision yet an-
nounced.

Mr. SHAYS. Mr. Chairman, I am done, and I thank the gen-
tleman. Thank you, both gentlemen.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you very much.

Mr. Copeland and Mr. Leach, we have an unusual circumstance.
At 3:45 | have committed this room to the former chairman of this
committee, the Honorable Jack Brooks of Texas.

Were he to be advised that he could not have this room because
this hearing has extended beyond 3:30, do you know what could
happen to me and Mr. Shays?

Mr. CoPELAND. Knowing Mr. Brooks, I have a rough idea. Yes,
sir,

Mr. CONYERS. Yes, He is our friend. We love him dearly.
His picture hangs on the wall and what we have agreed to do, and
I have apologized to attorney Edwards and to Patrick Murphy and
now to you, that we will have to adjourn these hearings at this
point and reschedule them at your convenience, and [ want to
apologize for having to do this.

But it has been a long day on this subject alone, and I want to
show my appreciation to you and Mr. Leach for doing something
that witnesses rarely do. You have been here to hear all of the tes-
timony of ev‘e?rone at has preceded you, and I want to thank you
on the record for doing that.

Mr. CoPELAND. Well, thank you.

Mr. LEACH. Thank you, sir.

Mr. CoNYERS. And I thank our other witnesses for their coopera-
tion and, with that understandini, these hearings are adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 3:30 p.m., the hearing adjourned, to reconvene
subject to the call of the Chair.]
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As you are aware, forfeiture laws are designed to remove the profit
motive from criminal activity. They are not intended to deprive
citizens of their constitutional rights, or dispossess innocent
‘owners of their property. Unfortunately, misapplication of these

laws by a few bad actors, and loopholes in these laws have had that

unintended result.

Somehow the intent of forfeiture laws, i.e., removing the profit
motive from criminal activity, has taken on a new twist. VWe seem
to be encouraging law enforcement agencies to supplement their
budgets with GQuestionable roadside stops of  <citizens.

Increasingly, even when a criminal offense has occurred, we arrest

the money and let the wrongdoer go free.

I have heard much testimony in my role as chairman of the committee
that innocent gltlzons are being stopped on highways based upon a
so-called "drug smuggler's profile”. The vast majority of these
citizens are either Hispanic or Black.

Nore often than not these individuals are being stopped on the
pretext of having committed some minor traffic offense; the kind
of offense which would ordinarily go unnoticed by the officer and
for which motorists are rarely ticketed. Once stopped, these
citizens are being stripped of their property based upon
daterminations of probable cause that frequently would not
withstand judicial scrutiny. Please note that, because forfeiture
is civil in mtﬁro, the standards for determining probable cause
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are much lower than they would be in a criminal proceeding. These
citizens are being denied the procedural safeguards that we have

come to expect as citizens of a democracy, where innocence is still

the presumption.

Because of the high cost of contesting seizures or because of the
time constraints involved (a significant number of these persons
reside in other states and do not have the resources to wait out
these legal highwaymen), these citizens are being coerced into
accepting lopsided settlements which result in financial windfalls
to law enforcement agencies at the expense of persons whose only
crime is traveling on the nation's highways, Moreover, the
procedures for securing the return of seized property are unduly

burdensome, and often result in waste to non-monetary assets,

In the 1992 legislative session, Florida forfeiture law was amended
to require that any agency which acquires more than $13,000.00 in
proceeds within a fiscal year must expend or donate no less than
15% of such proceeds for the support of a drug treatment, drug

education, crime prevention, safe neighborhood, or school resource

officer program,

I am concerned that, through the asset sharing provisions of the
federal forfeiture statute, state law enforcement agencies are
allowing federal agencies to "adopt"” their seizure cases to
circumvent state laws which place restrictions on the use of seized

proceeds (under this scheme the federal agency takes the case for
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September 30, 1992

The Honorable John Conyers, Chairman

House Government Operations Committee

¥ashington, DC 20515

Re: Asset Porfeiture

congressman:

My name ig Elvin Martinez, I currently serve in the Florida House
of Representatives. 1 began my logislative service in 1966 and
served until 1974. I was elected again in 1978 and have been
reelacted subsequently. I servedq as chairman of the House
Committee on Criminal Justice from 1382 to 1986, and presently hold
the chairmanship of that committee. I have the distinction of being
selected as the Florida Department of Law Enforcement's Honorary
special Agent in 1986, and was selected as the Florida Department
of Law Enforcement's Crime Fighter of the Year 1968-1990. 1In

addition to my responsibilities as & legislator, I am a practicing

member of the Florida bar.

Thank you for the opportunity to share my concerns regarding

asset forfeiture with you and the members of your committee. The
sppropriate use of forfeiture laws continues to be of great concern
to me. As Chairman of the Committee on Criminal Justice, I have
been integrally involved in the creation and subsequent reform of
the Florida Contraband Porfeiture Act, and remain committed to

{nsuring that forfeiture continues to be a viable law enforcement

tool.
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a small percentage of the seizure proceeds and the state agency is
free to spend its portion as it chooses). I would request that
your committee address this issue and fashion a remedy that would

not allow local law enforcement agencies to thwart state law.

In 1991, in response to many complaints, the Florida House of
Representatives empaneled an ad hoc task force which held statewide
hearings on the application of the contraband forfeiture law.
Typically, the testimony at the hearings raised questions about due
process and the inordinate amount of time and expense involved in

trying to secure the return of seized assets.

I would like to take just a moment to relate a situation that was
brought to my attention in my law practice. Just this past month,
I had a young man call my law office asking for assistance in
securing the return of $534.00 in tips he received as a sky cap at
Tampa International Airport. He had the misfortune of being the
roommate of a young man who was stopped by police officers and
arrested for being in possession of a small amount of marijuana,

The officers conducted a search of the house occupied by these

young men.

They asked for and received permission to examine the contents of
the safe where my client kept his tips. Although he was not
implicated in any criminal wrongdoing and there appeared to be no
connection between the arrest of the roommate and the gearch, the

tips were taken. The expense involved in securing the return of
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the tips would have exceeded their value. The end result is that

the skycap lost his money.

The problems with application of forfeiture laws suggests the need
for some kind of oversight. Currently, no readily accessible
avenue exists for investigating or disposing of complaints of abuse

of asset forfeiture laws.

The Florida Legislature amended the Contraband Forfeiture Act this
past sessjion. I have taken the liberty of enclosing & copy of
Florida's Contraband Forfeiture Act, my staff's analysis of the
legislation, and the most recent Florida Supreme Court case on
contraband forfeiture. I trust that you will find this information
useful. Again, I am fully committed to fighting and winning the
drug war in Florida, and I view asset forfeiture is a powerful
weapon in this war. This war cannot be won, however, at the
expense of individual citigens.

Respectfully submitted,

Elvin L. Martinez
State Representative

ELM/we
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The Honorable John Conyers, Chairman
House Government Operations Committee
Room 2157

Rayburn House Office Building
washington, DC 20515

Re: Asset Forfeiture

Congressman:

My name is Elvin L. Martinez, I currently serve in the Florida
House of Representatives. I began my legislative service in 1966
and served until 1974. I was elected again in 1978 and have been
reelected subsequently. I served as chairman of the House
Committee on Criminal Justice from 1982 to 1986, and presently hold
the chairmanship of that committee. I have the distinction of being
selected as the Florida Department of Law Enforcement’'s Honorary
Special Agent in 1986, and was selected as the Florida Department
of Law Enforcement’'s Crime Fighter of the Year 1988-1990. In
addition to my responsibilities as a legislator, I am a practicing
member of the Florida bar.

Thank you for the opportunity to share my concerns regarding
asset forfeiture with you and the members of your committee. The
appropriate use of forfeiture laws continues to be of great concern
to me. As Chairman of the Committee on Criminal Justice, I have
been integrally involved in the creation and subsequent reform of
the Florida Contraband Forfeiture Act, and remain committed to
insuring that forfeiture continues to be a viable law enforcement

tool.

As you are aware, forfeiture laws are designed to remove the
profit motive from criminal activity. They are not intended to
deprive citizens of their constitutional rights, or dispossess
innocent owners of their property. Unfortunately, misapplication
of these laws by a few bad actors, and loopholes in these laws have
had that unintended result.
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The Honorable John Conyers
September 30, 1992
Page Two

Somehow the intent of forfeiture laws, i.e., removing the
profit motive from criminal activity, has taken on a new twist.
We seem to be encouraging law enforcement agencies to supplement
their budgets with gquestionable roadside stops of citizens.
Increasingly, even when a criminal offense has occurred, we arrest
the money and let the wrongdoer go free.

I have heard much testimony in my role as chairman of the
committee that innocent citizens are being stopped on highways
based upon a so-called "drug smuggler's profile". The vast
majority of these citizens are either Hispanic or Black.

More often than not these individuals are being stopped on the
pretext of having committed some minor traffic offense; the kind
of offense which would ordinarily go unnoticed by the officer and
for which motorists are rarely ticketed. Once stopped, these
citizens are being stripped of their property based upon
determinations of probable cause that frequently would not
withstand judicial scrutiny. Please note that, because forfeiture
is civil in nature, the standards for determining probable cause
are much lower than they would be in a criminal proceeding. These
citizens are being denied the procedural safeguards that we have
come to expect as citizens of a democracy, where innocence is still
the presumption.

Because of the high cost of contesting seizures or because of
the time constraints involved (a significant number of these
persons reside in other states and do not have the resources to
wait out these legal highwaymen), these citizens are being coerced
into accepting lopsided settlements which result in financial
windfalls to law enforcement agencies at the expense of persons
whose only crime is traveling on the nation's highways. Moreover,
the procedures for securing the return of seized property are
unduly burdensome, and often result in waste to non-monetary
assets.

In the 1992 legislative session, Florida forfeiture law was
amended to require that any agency which acquires more than
$15,000.00 in proceeds within a fiscal year must expend or donate
no less than 15 percent of such proceeds for the support of a drug
treatment, drug education, crime prevention, safe neighborhood, or
school resource officer program.
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The Honorable John Conyers
September 30, 1992
Page Three

I am concerned that, through the asset sharing provisions of
the federal forfeiture statute, state law enforcement agencies are
allowing federal agencies to "adopt" their seizure cases to
circumvent state laws which place restrictions on the use of seized
proceeds (under this scheme the federal agency takes the case fora
small percentage of the seizure proceeds and the state agency is
free to spend its portion as it chooses). I would request that
your committee address this issue and fashion a remedy that would
not allow local law enforcement agencies to thwart state law.

In 1991, in response to many complaints, the Florida House of
Representatives empaneled an ad hoc task force which held statewide
hearings on the application of the contraband forfeiture law.
Typically, the testimony at the hearings raised questions about due
process and the inordinate amount of time and expense involved in
trying to secure the return of seized assets.

I would like to take just a moment to relate a situation that
was brought to my attention in my law practice. Just this past
month, I had a young man call my law office asking for assistance
in securing the return of $534.00 in tips he received as a sky cap
at Tampa International Airport. He had the misfortune of being the
roommate of & young man who was stopped by police officers and
arrested for being in possession of a small amount of mari juana.
The officers conducted a search of the house occupied by these

young men.

They asked for and received permission to examine the contents
of the safe where my client kept his tips. Although he was not
implicated in any criminal wrongdoing and there appeared to be no
connection between the arrest of the roommate and the search, the
tips were taken. The expense involved in securing the return of
the tips would have exceeded their value. The end result is that
the skycap lost his money.

The problems with application of forfeiture laws suggests the
need for some kind of oversight. Currently, no readily accessible
avenue exists for investigating or disposing of complaints of abuse
of asset forfeiture laws.

The Florida Legislature amended the Contraband Forfeiture Act
this past session. I have taken the liberty of enclosing a copy
of Florida's Contraband Forfeiture Act, my staff's analysis of the
legislation, and the most recent Florida Supreme Court case on
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The Honorable John Conyers
September 30, 1992
Page Four

contraband forfeiture. I trust that you will find this information
useful. Again, I am fully committed to fighting and winning the
drug war in Florida, and I view asset forfeiture is a powerful
weapon in this war. This war cannot be won, however, at the

expense of individual citizens.
Respectfully submitted,

Elvin L. Martinez
State Representative

ELM/wf
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STORAGE NANE: h03978lz.c) **AS PASSED BY THE LEGISLATURE*+
DATE: April 16, 1992 CHAPTER #: 92-354, Laws of Florida
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
COMMITTEE ON

CRININAL JUSTICE
FINAL BILL ANALYSIS & ECONOMIC IMPACT STATEMENT

BILL #: CS/HB 397
RELATING TO: Contraband Forfeiture

SPONSOR(S) : Committee on Criminal Justice and Representatives Stafford,
Martinez and others

STATUTE(S) AFFPECTED: Sections 932.701-704, 895.09, 328.07, F.S.

COMPANION BILL(S): S 1908 (c)

ORIGINATING COMMITTEE(S)/COMMITTEE(S) OF REFERENCE:
(1) CRIMINAL JUSTICE VYEAS 10 NAYS 0

(2223223 232222232222 XA 2222222222 X 2224122 22222222223 2222212 222122222 220 %Y

I. SUMMARY:

This committee substitute (CS) for HB 397 amends the Florida
Contraband Forfeiture Act (the Act) which provides for the civil
forfejture of contraband articles. This bill modifies the definition
of "contraband article” to include property which was attempted to be
used in violation of the Act.

The bill also provides that any person who is entitled to notice in
real or personal property forfeiture cases must be notified of the
right to a preliminary adversarial hearing to determine whether there
is probable cause to believe that the property was used in violation
of the Act. When probable cause is found, the court shall order that
any seized property should be restrained by the least restrictive
means to prevent waste, disposal, or continued criminal use.

CS/HB 397, further, provides that no property individually held, no
lienholder's interest, and no propexty titled or held jointly between
husband and wife shall be forfeited if such owner, lienholder, or co-
owner establishes by a preponderance of the evidence that he neither
knew, nor should have known, that the property was employed or likely
to be employed in violation of the Act.

Additionally, CS/HB 397 provides that an action under the Contraband
Forfeiture Act must be initiated by a complaint and a verified
supporting affidavit. The complaint must be filed in the civil
division of the circuit court where the violation occurred or where
the property was seized. Replies to the complaint must be filed
within 20 days after the complaint is noticed. When the seizing
agency proves by clear and convincing evidence that the contraband
article was used in violation of the Act, the contraband shall be
forfeited and all interests will be perfected in the seizing agency.

Every law enforcement agency must submit semi-annual reports to the
Florida Department of Law Enforcement (FDLE) indicating any actions
such agency has taken under the Act or face a $5,000 civil fine.

STANDARD FORM 11/90
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II. SURSTANTIVE ANALXSIS:

A,

PRESENT SITUATION:

Currently, “coatraband article” is defined in s. 932.701, r.S8.
The definition includes any real or personal property which has
been used, is being used, or is intended to be used in violation
of the Contraband Forfeiture Act. No other definitions are

provided in the Act.

Section 932.703, F.S8., provides that any vessel, motor vehicle,
aircraft, currency, other personal property, or contraband article
which has been used or was intended to be used in violation of any
of the provisions of this Act may be seized and shall be
forfeited. All rights, interest, and title to the seized property
shall immediately vest in the state upon seizure and is then
subject only to perfection. Under this section, no action to
recover seiszed property may be maintained if such action is
initiated within 90 days of the seizure. Additionally, no
property individually owned, no lienholder's interest, and no
property jointly held or titled between husband and wife may be
forfeited if such owner or lienholder establishes that he neither
knew, nor should have knowm, that the property was likely to be
employed in criminal activity.

Section 932.704, 7.8., provides that the state attorney in the
jurisdiction where the property was seized shall promptly proceed
against the coatraband article in the circuit court in the
jurisdiction where the property was seized or where the offense
occurred. Such contraband property may be forfeited to the
seizing agency upoa that agency producing due proof that such
property was used in violation of this Act. If the property is
required by law to have a title or registration, the attorney for
the seizing agency must give notice of the forfeiture proceeding
by registered mail and publish notice of the forfeiture proceeding
at least once each week for 2 consecutive weeks in a newspaper of
general circulation. The notice and first publishing must be done
at least four weeks prior to the filing of the Rule to Show Cause.

Section 932.704, F.S., also provides for the disposition of liens
and forfeited property. Proceeds, which remain after all liens
and debts inst the forfeited property are paid, are deposited
in special law enforcement trust funds which may be used for
school resource officer, crime prevention, and drug education
programs, or for other law enforcemsent purposes. The Act does not
sandate the expenditure of any portion of the trust fund for any
specific programs or purposes. Any law enforcement agency
receiving or expending forfeited property or proceeds froa
forfeited property under this Act must submit guarterly reports
documenting the receipts and expenditures, on forms developed by
'ﬁ" to both the entity with budgetary authority over such agency
a to FpLE.

STANDARD FORM 11/90
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Any vessel which is operated upon the waters of this state is
required to display a hull tdentification number. No person may
destroy, remove, alter, cover, or deface the hull identification
number of any vessel. If the hull identification number does not
exist or is destroyed, removed, altered, covered, or defaced such
vessel shall be subject to forfeiture pursuant to ss. 932.701-

704, r.8.

Section 895.09, F.S., currently provides for the distribution of
funds obtained through forfeiture proceedings under the Racketeer
Influenced Corrupt Organizations Act (RICO) following the
satisfaction of all valid claims. Under the Laws of Plorida
section 6, chapter 89-102, shall be repealed effective July 1,
1992, and is scheduled for review by the legislature.

EFFECT OF PROPOSED CHANGES:

CS/HB 397 changes the definition of "contraband article” to
personal or real property which was used, is being used, was
intended to be used, or was attempted to be used in violation of
any provision of the Contraband Forfeiture Act. Such contraband
article is subject to forfeiture whether or not it is an element
of the underlying felony offense. For instance, in a forfeiture
case arising from the felony of vehicular homicide, the vehicle
used to commit that offense, although it is an element of the
crime, is subject to forfeiture under the Contraband Forfeiture
Act. The bill defines the terms "bona fide lienholder"”, "promptly
proceed”, "complaint”, "person entitled to notice", "adversarial
preliminary hearing”, "forfeiture proceeding”, and "claimant."

Section 932.703, r.S., is amended to provide that personal
property may be seized at the time of the violation or any time
subsequent thereto, provided that the persons entitled to notice
are informed of their right to an adversarial preliminary hearing
to determine whether there was probable cause for the seizure.
Real property may not be seized until persons entitled to notice
are afforded the opportunity to attend the adversarial hearing
which will be held to determine whether there is probable cause
for a seizure. When probable cause is established, the court
shall limit the restraint of seized property to the least
restrictive means to protect such property from disposal, waste,
or continued criminal use. The seizing agency is prohibited from
using seized property for any purpose, other than for reasonable
maintenance, until all rights to, interest in, and title to the
property are perfected in the law enforcement agency.

No action to recover any interest in the seized property may be
maintained in any court unless forfeiture proceedings are not

initiated within 45 days of the seizure. This 45-day limitation
may be extended to 60 days if the court determines that there is

good cause to extend the time.
Additionally, no individually owned property, no lienholder's

interest in property, no property jointly held or titled between
husband and wife, and no rental or leasing company's interest in a
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seized wvehicle may be forfeited if such owner or lienholder
establishes by a preponderance of the evidence that they neither
knew, nor should have known, that the property was employed or
likely to be employed in criminal activity. Any seized vehicle
which is rented or leased from a company which is in the business
of renting or leasing vehicles shall be made available for the
company to take possession as soon as practicable after it is

seized.

Any interest ia, title to, or right to property which is held by a
culpable co-owner, other tham such interest held between husband
and wife, may be forfeited if such co-owner cannot prove by a

of the evidence that they neither knew, nor had
reason to know that the property was used in violation of the Act.
The seizing agency shall afford the remaining co-owner the
opportunity to purchase the forfeited interest. If the forfeited
interest is not purchased by the remaining co-owner, the seizing
agency may either hold, sell, or dispose of such interest.

The policy amendment to sectioan 932.704, F.S., states that the
purpose of the Contraband Forfeiture Act is to prevent and deter
the use of contraband articles for criminal purposes while
protecting the rights of innoceat owners and lienholders. The
Rules of Civil Procedure shall govern forfeiture proceedings under
the Plorida Coantraband Forfeiture Act, unless otherwise provided.
Mditionally, any trial on the ultimste issue of forfeiture shall
be decided by a jury, unless such right is waived by the claimant.

Purther, the seizing agency shall promptly proceed against tho
subject property by filing a complaint. The complaint shall be
styled, “In RE: FORFEITURE OF...", followed by & jurisdictional
statement, a descriptioa of the subject matter and a statement of
facts, and a verified supporting affidavit. Any claimant
contesting the forfeiture must file responsive pleadings and any
atfirmative defenses within 20 days after receiving the complaint.

If the seizing agency and claimant decide to settle the forfeiture
action prior to the conclusion of the forfeiture proceeding, the
settlement agresment must be reviewed by the court. When the
forfeiture action has not been filed with a court, the agreement
sust be reviewed by a mediator or arbitrator.

If the forfeiture action proceeds to trial, the seizing agency has
the burden of proving by clear and convincing evidence that the
intended use, attempted use, or use of the property was in
violation of the Contraband Forfeiture Act. The court's final
order of forfeiture shall perfect all rights to, title in, and
interest to the forfeited property in the seizing agency. These
perfected rights shall be subject only to the interest of bona
tide lienholders.

When the claimant prevails at trial and the seizing agency does
not appeal, the seized property shall be released immediately to
the person entitled to possession. No towing charges, storage

fees, or maintenance costs may be assessed against the claimant.

STANDARD FORM 11/90
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The seizing agency's decision to appeal must be made by the chief
administrative official of the agency.

When the seizing agency loses at trial and then retains the seized
property during the appellate process, the agency may be required
to pay for the reasonable loss of value to the seized property, if
it loses on appeal. Additionally, when the seizing agency loses
at trial and then continues to hold income producing property
during the appellate process, if the seizing agency loses on
appeal it may be required to pay for the loss of income resulting
from the continued holding of the seized property. When the
seizing agency loses on appeal, they shall immediately release the
seized property to the person entitled to possession. No towing
charges, storage fees, or maintenance costs may be assessed.

¥hen the claimant prevails at the close of the forfeiture
proceeding or of any appeal, the court may, in its discretion,
order the seizing agency to pay attorney fees and costs to the
claimant if the court finds that the seizing agency did not
proceed in good faith or exercised a gross abuse of discretion.

Section 932.705, F.8., is created to provide for the disposition
of liens and forfeited property. The disposition of liens and
forfeited property is currently provided for under s. 932.704,
F.8. Safe neighborhood programs were added to the list of
approved uses of monies from the contraband forfeiture trust
funds. Proceeds from any forfeiture conducted under the
Contraband Forfeiture Act by one of the police departments of the
State University System may be deposited into the university's
special law enforcement trust fund. Currently, these proceeds are
deposited in the General Revenue PFund.

After July 1, 1992, any local law enforcement agency which
acquires more than $15,000 of proceeds within a fiscal year under
the Florida Contraband Forfeiture Act must expend or donate no
less than 13 percent of such proceeds for the support or operation
of any drug treatment, drug abuse education, drug prevention,
crime prevention, safe neighborhood, or school resource officer
program. The law enforcement agency and local governing body may
agree to expend or donate the prescribed allocation over a period
of years if the minimum expenditure would exceed the reasonable
needs of the county or municipality.

Additionally, every law enforcement agency shall submit semiannual
reports, by April 10, and by October 10, to FDLE indicating
whether that agency has received or forfeited property under the
Contraband Forfeiture Act. The report, submitted on a form
designed by FDLE, shall specify the type, approximate value, court
case number, type of offense, disposition of the property, and the
amount of proceeds received or expended.

FDLE shall be required to subait an annual report to the Criminal
Justice Committees of the House of Representatives and the Senate.
The annual report should consist of a compilation of the
information and data submitted in the semiannual reports of the
law enforcement agencies. The annual report by FDLE shall also
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disclose all lav eaforcemsat ageacies which have failed to comply
with the reporting regquirements.

Section 932.706, PF.8., is created to provide that the Criminal
Justice Standards and Traiaing Commission shall by October 1,
1993, develop a course of standardized training for basic recruits
on the seiszsure and forfeiture of contraband articles under the

Contraband Porfeiture Act.

Section 932.707, F.8., is created to provide that a $5,000 civil
fine, payable to the General Reveaue Fund, shall be assessed
against any lav eaforcement agency which fails to substantially
comply with the reporting requirements of the Contraband
Porfeiture Act. FDLE shall report any noncomplying agency to the
Office of the Comptroller, which is responsible for enforcing this

section.

Section 895.09, P.S., provides for the distribution of funds
obtained through forfeitures under the RICO Act. This bill
repeals section 6 of chapter 89-102, Laws of Florida, which
currently repeals the distribution provisions under the Florida

RICO Act.

Section 328.07, P.8., is amended to provide that no vessel shall
be forfeited pursuant to the Contraband PForfeiture Act when the
owner unknowingly, inadverteantly, or nogl.octtu11¥ destroyed,
removed, altered, covered, or defaced the vessel's hull
identification number. Any vessel which is operated upon the
waters of this state is required to display a hull identification
number. Currently, if the hull identification number of the
vessel is destroyed, removed, altered, covered, or defaced, the
vehicle is subject to forfeiture under the Contraband Forfeiture

Act.

SECTION-BY-SECTION ANALYSIS:

Section 1 amends s. 932.701, P.8., to provide definitions for
“contraband article®, "bona fide lienholder”, "promptly proceed",
"complaint®, “"person entitled to notice", "adversarial preliainary

hearing®, “forfeiture proceeding”, and "claimant.”

Section 2 amends s. 932.702, P.S., relating to the unlawful use of
contraband articles, to include “"other personal property” among
contraband articles which, if used unlawfully, may be forfeited

under this Act.

Section 3 amends s. 932.703, F.8., relating to the forfeiture of
contraband articles, to prohibit certain use of seized property,
to provide for an adversarial preliminary hearing and the seizure
of real and personal property, to shorten the time in which an
action to recover may not be brought, to provide for notice to
persons entitled to notice of the action, and to provide burdens
of proof for owners, lienholders, and husbands and wives.

STANDARD FORM 11/90
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Section 4 amends s. 932.704, F.S., relating to forfeiture
proceedings, to provide a policy statement, to require the use of
the Florida Rules of Civil Procedure in proceedings under this
Act, and to provide for a jury trial on the issue of forfeiture.
rurther, the section provides for the forfeiture complaint,
settlement agreements and a burden of proof of clear and
convincing evidence for a forfeiture. Additionally, section 4
provides for appeals, attorney fees and costs, and loss of income
from income producing property.

Section 5 creates s. 932.703, F.S., to provide for the disposition
of liens and forfeited property. With one exception, fifteen
percent of the proceeds from forfeited property must be allocated

for certain programs.

Section 6 creates s. 932.706, F.S., to require the Criminal
Justice Standards and Training Commission to develop a
standardized course of training on the Contraband Forfeiture Act.

Section 7 creates s. 932.707, F.S., to provide a civil fine for
any law enforcement agency which fails to comply with the
reporting requirements of the Contraband Forfeiture Act.

Section 8§ amends and reenacts subsection (2) of section 895.09,
F.S8., to reenact the provisions for the distribution of funds
under the PFlorida Racketeer Influenced Corrupt Organization Act.
Section 9 repeals section 6 of chapter 89-102, Laws of Florida.
Section 10 amends s. 328.07, F.S., to provide that vessels whose
hull identification number have been unknowingly, inadvertently,
or neglectfully altered, removed, destroyed, covered, or defaced
shall not be forfeited under the Contraband Porfeiture Act.

Section 11 provides that this act shall take effect July 1, 1992.

III. PISCAL ANALYSIS & ECONOMIC IMPACT STATEMENT:

A. FISCAL IMPACT ON STATE AGENCIES/STATE FUNDS:

1. Non-recurring Effects:
Indeterminate. Law enforcement agencies which fail to comply
with the reporting requirements may be assessed a civil fine.

2. Recurring Effects:

Indeterminate. However, seizing agencies may incur expenses
that result from the towing, storage, and maintenance of seized
property. The seizing agency may be assessed attorney fees,
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costs and loss of income if the court determines that such
agency has not acted in good taith.

3. Lona Run KLfects Other Than Mormal Growth:

4. Total Revenuss and Expenditures:

Indeterminate.

B. FISCAL IMPACT ON LOCAL GOVERMMENTS AS A WHOLE:

1. Non-recurxing Effects:

Indeterminate. Law enforcement agencies which fail to comply
with the reporting requirements may be assessed a civil fine.

2. Recurxing Effects:

Indeterminate. However, when a seizing agency loses it must
absord the towing, storage, and maintenance cost of returned

property. The seizing agency may be assessed attorney fees,
costs, and loss of income if the court determines that such

agency has not acted in good faith.

3. Long Run Effects Other Than Normal Growth:

Indeterminate.

C. DIRECT ECOMOMIC IMPACT ON PRIVATE SECTOR:

STANDARD FORM 11/90
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IV. CONSEQUENCES OF ARTICLE VII, SECTION 18 OF THE FLORIDA CONSTITUTXON:

A. APPLICABILITY OF THE MANDATES PROVISION:
Exempt as a criminal law.
B. REDUCTION OF REVENUE RAISING AUTHORITY:

None.
C. REDUCTION OF STATE TAX SHARED WITH COUNTIES AND MUNICIPALITIES:

None.

On August 15, 1991, the Florida Supreme Court in Department of Law
Enforcement v. Real Property, 588 So.2d 957 (Fla 1991), considered
whether the Florida Contraband Forfeiture Act is constitutional on
its face and as applied. The Court held that the Act is facially
constitutional, provided that it is applied consistent with the
minimal due process requirements of the Florida Constitution as set
forth in the Court's opinion. The Court held that in forfeiture
cases under the Contraband Forfeiture Act minimal due process

requires the following:

A. The agency seeking forfeiture may file its complaint by applying
for the issuance of a rule to show cause in the circuit court.
The complaint must be verified and supported by an affidavit.

B. The rule to show cause shall require the filing of responsive
pleadings and any affirmative defenses within twenty days (20) of
sexrvice of the rule to show cause.

C. When real or personal property is seized, the state should use the
least restrictive means to preserve the availability of that
property. Short of physically taking custody of seized property,
the state should consider less restrictive seizures such as lis
pendens, restraining orders, or property bonds.

D. In real property forfeiture actions, the state must give notice of
the adversarial preliminary hearing to interested persons. The
Court anticipates that such hearing will take place within ten
days of the filing of the petition. With the exception of a lis
pendens, an adversarial prelisinary hearing sust be held prior to
any other initial restraint on real property.

E. In personal property forfeitures, the state must notify interested
persons that they have the right to an adversarial hearing upon
request. Such hearing should be held as soon as possible after

the property is seized.
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F. The Florida Rules of Civil Procedure shall otherwise control the
dings under the Contraband Forfeiture Act.

G. The ultimate issue of forfeiture must be decided at a trial by
jury, unless the claimants waive that right.

H. "Due proof” under the Act means that the government aay not take
an individual's property in forfeiture proceedings unless it
proves, by no less than clear and convincing evidence, that the
property being forfeited was used in the commission of a crime.

1. Porfeiture must be limited to the property or the portion thereot
that was used in the crime.

J. An owners interest in property may not be forfeited if that owner
establishes by a preponderance of the evidence that he had no
knowledge that the property was being used in criminal activity.

Mditionally, the Staff of the Committee on Criminal Justice
submitted an interim report to the legislature entitled "Contraband
Forfeiture in Florida: A Review of Current Law and Suggestions for
Legislative Reform.” The report included: data collected during
hearings of the Ad Hoc Task Force on Contraband Forfeiture; the
Florida Supreme Court's decision in Department of Law Enforcesment v.
Real Property, 588 So.2d 9357 (Fla 1991), on the constitutionality ot
the Act; the finding of a survey completed by municipal and county
budgetary authorities on deposits to and expenditures from contraband
forfeiture trust funds; and the results of a contraband forfeiture
questionnaire which was completed by more than 80 percent of the
state's law enforcement agencies.

Representative Stafford, the primary sponsor of the bill and the
Chairman of the Ad HoC Task Force on Contraband Forfeiture, indicated
that this bill addresses many of the concerns raised by the Florida
Supreme Court as well as the concerns which were brought to the
attention of the Ad Hoc Task Force during the public hearings.
Additionally, Rep. Stafford asserted that this bill is the product of
many hours of extensive discussion and negotiation with
representatives of the law enforcement and legal communities.

The C8 for HB 397 is substantially different from the original HB
397. The changes in the CS incorporate the recommendations and
suggestions which were adopted during the Novesber and December
meoting of the Subcommittee on Prosecution and Punishment and the
Criminal Justice Committee, as well as the amendments which were
adopted on the House floor. Essentially, the CS includes the
following changes: provides for the forfeiture of property which was
attempted to be used in violation of the Act; clarifies the burdens
of proof; provides notice requirements; provides for the use of the
Rules of Civil Procedure; provides for jury trials; provides for the
distribution of forfeiture proceeds; modifies the reporting
requirements; and provides penalties for law enforcement agencies
which fail to meet the reporting requirements.
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Supreme Court of Florda

Nos. 77,308, 77,309, 77,310, 77,311, 77,312

DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCEMENT,
Appellant,

vs,

REAL PROPERTY, etc.,
Appellee.

(August 15, 1991}

BARKETT, J.
We have on appeal an order of the Eighth Judicial Circuit,

in and for Levy County, Florida, in which the court declared
unconstitutional the Florida Contraband Forfeiture Act, sections
932.701-.704 of the Florida Statutes (1989) (the Act). The order
_ was appealed to the First District Court of Appeal where a split
panel, without deciding the merits, certified the issue to this

Court as a matter of great public importance requiring immediate
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resolution.1 Florida Dep't of Law Enforcement v. Real Property
Including Any Building, Appurtenances, etc., No. 91-23 (Fla. 1st

DCA Jan. 29, 1991). UWe hold that the Act is facially
constitutional provided that it is applied consistent with the
minimal due process requirements of the Florida Constitution as
set forth im this opinion.
I. THE FACTS
Charles DeCarlo was arrested on drug txafficking charges
on May 15, 1990, stemming from a2 reverse sting operation
conducted by appellant Florida Department of Law Enforcement
(FDLE) and the Levy County Sheriff's Department. On May 16, the
state initiated forfeiture proceedings in circuit court against
certain properties that were described by the court as follows:
No. 77-308 An entire 60-acre tract of land, part of
which includes an extension of an airstrip.
No. 77-309 An R/V mobile home subdivision of more than
40 acres, with numerous full R/V hookups, a
bath house, a restaurant, and other
improvements. .

No. 77-310 An entire 280-acre subdivision platted on to
more than 200 separate lots.

No. 77-311 An entire 100-acre platted subdivision of
approximately l-acre parcels, including an
air strip and other improvements.

No. 77-312 Personal residence and property, including
: . garages, sheds and other improvements.

1 We have jurisdiction pursuant to article V, section 3(b)(5) of
the Florida Constitution.

-2e
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Based solely on an affidavit executed by an FDLE special
agent, the circuit court on May 16 issued warrants to seize the
aforementioned properties. The state that day also filed a
notice of lis pendens against those properties and petitioned for
a rule to show cause why the properties should not be forfoitod.z

The petition for a rule to show cause was opposed by
claimants Charles DeCarlo; Cedar Key Mobile Home Village, Inc.;
Cedar Key Flying Club, Inc.; Cedarwood Estates, Inc.; Cedar Key
Hunting and Game Preserve, Inc.; Walter G. Gifford; and
Marlene M. Gifford. The cleaimants moved te dismise the pesidions
on coastitutieonasl geeunds. The circwit court comeolideted thw’
cases and granted she sleiments' motione te di-&.os?' ceont eddny
that She ACD, 2o smended iw 1909, facielly vicletwy -due procwss
guaxaatecs of the : fedewal and state comstitmtieas for the
following reasons: (1) As a penal sanction, the Aev-deide teo
prov ide sdequete subrtentvive -due presess required of penal
statutes; (2) if not purely penal, the ASt. it guest-owriwinel and
faids te prowide sho~vwoguivttwr-procedureld guidelinees and (3) the
Act is void feu- waguaneas, requiring parties to guess the proper
procedures and protections, and iasuifisieatdy regeives-astice as

2 Although the Act required the state to file a petition for a
rule to show cause, see section 932.704(1) of the Florida
Statutes (1989), the Act did not expressly require the state to
seek a seizure warrant or to file a notice of lis pendens.

3 In re Real Property Porfeiture Proceedings, Nos. 90-250-CA;
90-251-CA; 90-252-CA; 90-253-CA; 90-383-CA (Fla. 8th Cir. Ct.
Dec. 21, 1990).

-3-
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to what specific property is subject to forfeiture. The FDLE
appealed the dismissal, and we accepted jurisdiction to resolve a
matter of first impression before this Court.4

The parties here do not question the validity of
forfeiture statutes per se, hence we do not explore the history
and nature of the subject. Rather, the issue in this case
concerns whethes the Plorids-Comtw@band Porfeiture Act, as
amended in 19989, 'cWO with due process of laws

II. THE DUE PROCESS REQUIREMENT

The basic due process guarantee of the Florida
Constitution provides that "[n]o person shall be deprived of
life, liberty or property without due process of law." Art. I,
§ 9, Fla. Const. Setrstantive dewe precese-under--the-Elorida
Constisuvien-protectyr the- fell peneply-ofindivideei—sights from
UNWEYYANTEY” énCroachment DYy the govermment. To ascertain whether
the encroachment can be justified, courts have considered the
propriety of the state's purpose; the nature of the party being

subjected to state action; the substance of that individual's

4 1n Griffis v. State, 356 So.2d 297 (Fla. 1978), receded from,
Duckham v. State, 478 So.2d 347 (Fla. 1985), the Court expressly
declined to rule on the facjial constitutionality of the Florida
Uniform Contraband Transportation Act, sections 943.41-.44 of the
Florida Statutes (1975), the predecessor statutes to those in
issue here. We also note .that in In re Forfeiture of 1976

_ Kenworth Tractor Trailer Truck, 576 So.2d 261 (Fla, 199Q), we did
not address the constitutionality of the forfeiture process
itself when we held that the Florida Constjitution required
damages be paid to a party whose truck was confiscated in an
unsuccessful forfejiture action where the state failed to comply
with a court order to return the property for two years.
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right being infringed upon; the nexus between the means chosen by
the state and the goal it intended to achieve; whether less
restrictive alternatives were available; and whether individuals
are ultimately being treated in a fundamentally unfair manner in
derogation of their substantive rights. Substantive due process
may "@gucato, among other things, the definition of an offense,
see State v. Bussey, 463 So.2d 1141 (Fla. 1983); Baker v. State,
377 So.2d 17 (Fla. 1979); the burden and standard of proof of

elements and defenses, see, ¢.g., State v. Cohen, 568 So.2d 49,

51 (Fla. 1990); the presumption of innocence, see State v.
Rodriguez, 5735 So.2d 1262 (Fla. 1391); State v. Harris, 356 So.2d
315, 317 (1978); vagueness, see, ¢.9., Perkins v. State, 576
So.2d 1310 (Fla. 1991); Bussey; State v. Barquet, 262 So.2d 431,

436 (Fla. 1972); the conduct of law enforcement officials, see
Haliburton v. State, 514 So0.2d 1088 (Fla. 1987); State v.
Glosson, 462 So.2d 1082 (Pla. 1985); the right to a fair trial,

see Kritzman v. State, 520 So.2d 368 (Pla. 1988); and the

availability or harshness of remedies, see In re Forfeiture of

1976 Kenworth Tractor Trailer Truck, 576 So.2d 261 (Fla. 1990);

Roush v. State, 413 So.2d 15 (Pla. 1982).°
Procederwi—duer-procesv-—serves o T VENITIV TUwnsure foair
troatwont=thrsugh=oho=propor-adnintreret 1o or-TOICICd Where

5 This is not intended to be a complete catalog of substantive
due prdcess. Rather, our discussion merely focuses on
substantive due process as relevant to the issue at hand.

S
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substantive- rights are at issue. Procedural .ue process under
the Florida Constitution

guarentess to every citizen the right to have
thas cowrse of legal procedure which has been
established in our judicial system for the
protection and enforcement of private rights.
It contemplates that the defendant shall be
given fair notice§] and afforded a real
opportunity to be heard and defend({) in an
orderly procedure, before judgment is rendered
against him.

State ex rel. Gore v. Chillingworth, 126 Fla. 645, 657-58, 171

So. 649, 654 (1936) (citations omitted); accord, e.g., Fuentes v.
Shevin, 407 U.S. 67, 80 (1972) (procedursl- dwe process under-the
fourteeath amendment of the United States Constitution guarmrtees
notice and aa oppostunity to be heard et a meaningful time In& fwr-
a meeningfwl maamex).. The manner in which due process

protections apply vary with the character of the interests and

the nature of the process involved. Hadley v. Department of

Admin., 411 So.2d 184, 187 (Fla. 1982); accord Mathews v.
Eldridge, 424 U.S. 319, 334 (1976). Thewe—ie=ne-single,-
infleaxible tass byp-wirtehrCourty determite wiwtirer—the
requirenants of ..psesedweei~due- process have-been met. Hadley,
411 So.2d at 187, '

wWhile the doctrines of substantive and procedural due
process play.dlttlnct roles in the judicial process, they
frequently overlap. Hence, many cases do not expressly state the
distinction between procedural and substantive due process. See,

e.g., State v. Rodriguez, 575 So.2d 1262 (Fla. 1991) (in criminal

cases the state must provide notice of each essential element and
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proof beyond a reasonable doubt); accord, e.g., In re Winship,

397 U.S. 358 (1970).

III. CONSTRUING THE PROCESS EXPRESSLY PROVIDED IN THE ACT

The process provided in the Act6 enables the state to

seize property--whether real or personal---which has been or is
being used" to commit one of the enumerated offenses, or "in,
upon or by means of which" any enumerated violation "has taken or
is taking place.” § 932.703(1), Fla. Stat. (1989). The Act can
be read to mean that seizure immediately ousts property owners or
lienholders of any right or interest they have in the subjecf
propexly. Q_.7 After seizure, the state must "promptly proceed"

against the property "by rule to show cause in the circuit

court; " and may have the property forfeited "upon producing@ui ~
\Ero\of‘ that the property was being used in violation of the Act;
Id. 8§ 932.704(1). 1If the state does not initiate proceedings
within ninety days after the seizure, the claimant may maintain

an action to recover the property. 1d. § 932.703(1). The state

is required to give notice of forfeiture proceedings by

¢ The Act, as amended in 1989, is published in the appendix to
this opinion.

7 All rightl and interest in and title to
contraband articles or contraband property used
in violation of s. 932.702 shall immediately
vest in the state upon seizure by a law

enforcement agency, subject only to perfection

of title, rights, and interests in accordance

with this act.

8§ 932.703(1), Fla. Stat. (1989) (emphasis supplied).

-T e
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registered mail and publicgtion only if the seizing agency
actually knows the identity of the owner, or if the property is
required to be registered, or if it is subject to a perfected
security interest; however the requirement for notice by mail is
waived with respect to perfected security interests if the owner
cannot be ascertained after diliqent search and inquiry by the
seizing agency. Id. § 932.704(2). If the property cannot be
easily ascertained or reached, the court shali order the
forfeiture of any other property of the "defendant” up to the
value of any property snbjoct'to forfeiture. 1Id. § 932.703(1).8
Owners may raise a defense only after the property has been
sefred, and they mest bear the burden in forfeiture procesdings
of proving that they msither knew, nor shewld heve Rnown afser a
reasonable inquiry, that the property was Defng used or was
likely to be used to commit an enumerated crime.

Id. 8 932.703(2). Lienholders who can establish their perfected
interests also may raise a defense only after seizure, and they
bear the same burden as property owners pius an additional burden
of proving that they did not consent to having the éroporty ugsed
to commit a crime. Id. § 932.703(3). At some point, the court
is to issue a "final order of forfeiture" perfecting title in the

seizin§ agency relating back to the date of seizure.

8 We do not discuss the constitutionality or application of the
provision authorizing forfeiture of substitute property because
neither the facts in this case nor the arguments presented
specifically raise this issue.
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1d. 8§ 932.704(1). Legal title to the property, or proceeds
derived from the property after satisfaction of bona fide liens,
are then transferred to an agency or fund as set forth in the
Act. 1d. § 932.704(3).

The Act raises numerous constitutional concerns that touch
upon many substantive and procedural rights protected by the
Floxida Constitution. 1In construing the Act, we note that
forfeitures are considered harsh exactions, and as a general rule
they are not favored either in law or equity. Therefore, this
Court has léng followed a policy that it mmet sewieviy conserae
ferSwiture ssstutes. See, ¢.q., General Motors Acceptance Corp.
v. State, 152 Fla. 297, 302, 11 So.2d 482, 484 (1943); City of
Miami v. Miller, 148 Fla. 349, 350, 4 So.2d 369, 370 (1941).

Strict construction, however, may clash with the traditional
judicial policy that all doubts as to the validity of a statute
are to be resolved in taéor of constitutionality where reasonably

possible. See, e.g., State v. Rodriguez, 365 So.2d 157 (Fla.
1978). Wwhile this Court is obliged to establish rules to enforce

the provisions of the Florida and federal constitutions in the
courts of this state, it may not transgress the prbucription of
article II, section 3 of the Florida Constitution, which forbids

one of the branches of government from invading the province of

another.9

9 Article 11, section 3 of the Florida ansti;ution provides:

-9~
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In light of these concerns, wesaust sveertain whether the
Act can reasesably be seastrued to comport with minimal due
process requisements: The process of forfeiture actions involves
‘two major components: (1) the initial restraint on property, by
seizure or otherwise, to ensure that the property will be
available if it is found to be forfeitable; and (2) the
forfeiture itself, whereby a court must determine if the property
was in fact used to violate the law under the controlling
statutes, and if so, who under the law is entitled to acquire

legal title to the ptop.rty.lo

1. Intsig) sSeoeweint-eo-pacpesty
The only action expressly authorized by the Act to
initiaéﬁ forfeiture is the actual seizure of the subject
property, see section 932.704(1), an extreme measure because
seizure effectively ousts an individual from all rights
concerning the proporty,ll producing barticularly harsh

consequences where a residence is at issue. The Act does not

SECTION 3. Branches of government.--The
powers of the state government shall be divided
into legislative, execiutive and judicial
branches. No person belonging to one branch
shall exercise any powers appertaining to either
of the other branches unless expressly provided
h‘r‘mo °

10 Our decision does not address the portions of the Act dealing
with the disposition of property once a court has decided to
enter ‘a final order of forfeiture.

1 See supra note 7.

«10=
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speak to any lesser forms of property restraint, such as a notice
of lis pendens (which was used in the instant case), a
restraining order, or a bond requirement. The Act does net .
distinguish between seiazing intexests in personal property from
seizing interests in real property, which is substantially

dif ferent in character and may be adequately restrained by less
restrictive means. The Aws does not provide for any preseizure
metice to the property owner or lienholder with an opportunity to
be heard; nor dees it provide any procedures for she seizuxe
jsoelf,. including the standard or burden of proof.

Some of these constitutional concerns have been addressed
by recent federal due process decisions that we find highly
persuasive and reflective of the principles embodied in the
Florida Constitution.12 Two opinions are particularly

noteworthy: United States v. Premises & Real Property at 4492

South Livonia Rd., 889 F.2d 1258 (2d Cir. 1989) (Livonia Road):;

and United States v. Monsanto, 924 F.2d 1186 (2d Cir. 1991)

(en banc).

In Livonia Road, the government filed a notice of lis

pendens and qoi an ex parte seizure warrant one day after it
filed a forfeiture complaint against a parcel of real property,
. which contained a person's home. In reviewing the propriety of

the seizure, the court held that the government may not seize

12 Although we cite to some federal decisions, we explicitly
decide this case on state constitutional grounds.

-11-
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real property containing a person's home in a forfeiture through
an ex parte seizure warrant without first giving the home owner
notice or an opportunity to be heard in an adversarial
proceeding. Accord United States v. Leasehold Interest in
Property Located at 850 S. Maple, 743 F. Supp. S0S (E.D. Mich.

1990); United States v. Parcel I, Beginning at a Stake, 731 F.
Supp. 1348 (S.D. Ill. 1990).13 The court focused on two

substantial constitutional principles: (3) the gemeral pxinciple
thes due prxocess fexbide the government from teking eny property
without aetice-and an eppestunity to be haird wniesse--she foses
pese- en- ewtreordinery eituwestion to justify postponing notice and
hearing until after the seizure, Livonia Road, 889 F.zld at 1263-
64 (citing Fuentes v. Shevin, 407 U.S. 67, 92 (1972)); and @
cho-opesind sigunidisence of o poveon' a-w,
because "am-indimidusls aspectation of-puivasy-and-fiaados from

13 In United States v. Single Family Residence & Real Property
Located at 900 Rio Vista Blvd., 803 F.2d 625, 632 (1llth Cir.

1986) (hiQuibhii-thtcsnst--found- thet-ne-preseicuse-nesise or
heesbng- of e reshdense.and. zeal

psepesty, relying on Calero-Toledo v. Pearson Yacht Leasing Co.,
416 U.S. 663 (1974), which held that no preseizure notice or
hearing was required to seize a yacht. The-eeusrt--tn—Rie--Uista,

; > the diffexzens--inseorerts
impibostedauhonsgesi~ov=you idontsiol propasiy-is- seiaed, a
critical distinction drawn by various federal courts in
subsequent opinions. See United States v. Monsanto, 924 F.2d
1186 (2d Cir. 1991) (en banc); United States v. Premises & Real
Property at 4492 South Livonia Rd., 889 F.2d 1258 (2d Cir. 1989);
United States v. Leasehold Interest in Property Located at 850
S. Maple, 743 F. Supp. 505 (E.D. Mich. 1990); United States v.
Parcel I, Beginning at a Stake, 731 F. Supp. 1348 (S.D. Ill.

1990).

-12-
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QOVernRAMMAAALIWSLMM- Lin the home merits apecial cometitutional
protection.” Id. at 1264. Balancing the interests under the

principles of Mathews v. Eldridge, 424 U.S. 319 (1976), the court

put great weight on an individual's property interests; found
that preseizure notice and an opportunity to be heard would
minimize the risk of erroneous deprivation at little or no
additional burden to the state; and determined that exigent
circumstances are unlikely whexe real properzty is at issue
because it cannot be readily moved or dissipated. "Any exigency
that might be posed by the threat of an encumbrance on, or
transfer of, the properey mey be mes by loee ressrictive meecas.
than seisure; for omumple, by the filing of o M2 pPendens, eo-was
done ia this case, aleng with & restratning-order or dbond
reguirement.” Livonia Road, 889 F.2d at 1265; cf. Connecticut v.

Doehr, 111 S.Ct. 2105 (1991) (prejudgment attachment of real
property without prior notice or hearing, without & showing of
extraordinary circumstances, and without a requirement that the
person seeking the attachment post a bond, violates due process).
Much of the same rationale was applied in Monsanto, where
a federal grand jury indictment charged Monsanto with various
offenses and allodod that his home, an apartment, and $35,000 in
cash were subject to forfeiture. Upon indictment and at the
government ‘s request, the court issued an ex parte restraining
order prohibiting Monsanto from directly or indirectly
transferring or encumbering the home or apartment. The circuit

court approved the use of a restraining order, which, rather than

-13-



149

ousting the owner of al)l rights with regard to the property,

merely “'operates to remove the assets from the control of the
defendant on the claim of the government that it has a higher
right to those assets.'"™ Monsanto, 924 F.2d at 1192 (quoting

United States v. Moya-Gomez, 860 F.2d 706, 725 (7th Cir. 1988),
cert. denied, 109 S.Ct. 3221 (1989)). A restraining order, like

the notice of lis pendens in Livonia Road, preserves the
availability of potentially forfeitable assets. Thus, the
circuit court held that because probable cause had already been
established through a grand jury indictment; the court was free
to issue an ex parte restraining order on real property before
the owners and lienholders had been given notice and an
opportunity to be heard. Hewssex.. tha court sald the.xight.to
hewe netise and o heaxing weigh heavily . .uhen -pEepesty..interests
are being takesn. uades shesee¢irveumstenees. Therefore, it held
that after a trial court issues an ex parte restraining order--
which is even less restrictive than a seizure--the-seuss aust
previde netice and-an~aduarsarial. baaring.hQ.LSGxanine probable
causs to deteormine: decaovesuwhothtii-00 -Aot=-thovgonesnnens is -
entétled te coakiane il sastsaint on-She.-prapaseyr throughout the

pretrial process.

Turning to the Act under review, the state's argument as
~to the initial restraint on property focused on the fourth
amendment of the United States Constitution. The étctc conceded
at oral argument that the fourth amendment applies to the seizure

of property in forfeiture actions, and argued that fourth

-l
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amendment protections adequately protect property owners. We
fully agree=whwts - she fourth amendment applies when there has been
a |oi:n10:1‘ bowavex, the state's reliance on fourth amendment
principles misses the point. The issue of initial property
restraint focuses on (1) whether due process requires the state
to use meana less restrictive than seizure, if possible, to
protect the respective interests and safeguard the constitutional
rights being impinged; and (2) whether seizure or other forms of
properxty rostralnt‘ are constitutionally permissible in the
absence of notice and an opportunity to be heard in an
adversarial forum. Even temporary or partial impairments to
property rights are sufficient to merit due process protection.

Connecticut v. Doehr, 111 S.Ct. 2105 (1991). As the Monsanto and

Livonia Road opinions expressed, seizure may be a harsh, extreme,
and unnecessary way to restrain an owner or lienholder from using
or disposing of potentially forfeitable property when there are
less restrictive means available, especially when no notice or

hearing is provided.

u Since article I, section 12 of the Florida Constitution
expressly requires conformity with the fourth amendment of the
United States Constitution, the warrant requirement of article I,
section 12 also applies to seizures in forfeiture actions under

Florida law.

-15-
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In evaluating the due process conéorns,ls iﬁ is clear that
1nd1v1dua1; have compelling interests to be heard at the ﬁ
initiation of forfeiture proceedings against their property
rights to assure that there is probable cause to believe that a
person committed a crime using that property to justify a
property restraint. Property rights are imonq the basic
substantive rights expressly protected by the Florida

Constitution. Art. I, 8 2, Fla. Const.; see Shriners Hosps. fbr

Crippled Children v. 2rillic, 563 So.2d 64, 68 (Fla. 1990)

(article I, section 2 protects all incidents of property
ownership from infringement by the state unless regulations are
reasonably necessary to secure the health, safety, good order,
and general welfare of the public). Those property rights are
particularly sensitive where residential property is at stake,
because individuals unquestionably have constitutional privacy
rights to be free from governmental intrusion in the sanctity of
their homes and the maintenance of their personal lives; Art. I,
§§ 2, 12, 23, Fla. Const. Additionally, rloﬁidian- have
substantive rights to be free from excessive punishments under

article I, section 17 of the Plorida Constitution, and to have

13 The parties argue that the manner in which due process applies
to forfeiture is controlled by whether the forfeiture is
"criminal,* "quasi-criminal,” or "civil." We reject the overly
simplistic notion that a label should be dispositive in deciding
constitutional cases. Disputes over rights guaranteed by the
Florida Constitution must be decided by evaluating and, it
necessary, balancing the interests as appropriate under the
circumstances.

-16-
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meaningful access to the courts pursuant to article I, section 21
of the Florida Constitution. All of these substantive rights

necessarily must be protected by procedural safeguards including
notice and an opportunity to be heard. Art. I, § 9, Fla. Const.;

see Hadley v. Department of Admin., 411 So.2d 184 (Fla. 1982);

State ex rel. Gore v. Chi;;ingyorth, 126 Fla. 645, 657-58, 171

So. 649, 654 (1936).

Just as we rcéoqnizo the significance of the interests of
property owners and lienholders, we also recognize that the state
has substantial interests in restraining the use of potentially
forfeitable property to punish criminal wrongdoers; to seek
retribution for society; to deter continued use of the property
for criminal activity; to remedy the wrongs done to society; and
to compensate the state for its law onforcom‘nt services.

However, the means by which the state can profoct its
interests must be narrowly tailored to achieve its objective
through the least restrictive alternative where such basic rights
are at stake. Art. I, § 9; Fla. Const Thus, due process under
article I, section 9 requires the state to protect against the
disposal of potentially forfeitable property pending final trial

on the forfeiture by means less restrictive than seizure vwhere

feasible under the clrcu-stancos.ls For example, the state can

16 In Lamar v. Universal Supply Co., Inc., 479 So.2d 109 (Fla.
1985), the Court said that the seizure of property prior to
notice and hearing under the 1983 version of the Florida
Contraband Forfeiture Act was not a violation of due process.

-17-
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use a notice of lis pendens, a property bond, a restraining
order, or a combination thereof. Due process also requires
,notice and t?:ﬂpgpgrtunity for those claiming an intof::tﬁin>tho
property to be heard throughout the forfeiture process. Art. I,
8 9, Fla. Const.

It is clear that r.gl and personal property are
sﬁbltantially different both in the interests of the parties
involved and in the ability of owners or lienholders to dispose
of their interests. Therefore, the manner in which due process
applies to the preliminary restraint, notice, and hearing
requirements varies when distinguishing between tho.forfeiture of
interests in real and personal property.

Regarding matters of real property, due process requires
that the state must provide notice and schedule an adversarial
hearing for interested parties on the question of probable cause
prior to any initial restraint, other than lis pendens, on the
real property being subjected to forfeiture. To comply with due

process, a real property forfeiture action under the Act would

The 1983 version of the Act, however, addressed only the seizure
and forfeiture of personal property, and did not address the
seizure and forfeiture of real property, which was added to the
Act by chapter 89-148, Laws of Florida. Compare §§ 932.701-.704,
decision today is largely .consistent with that discussion in
Lamar because we again approve the seizure of personal property
prior to notice and opportunity for a hearing. We reaffirm the
holding in Lamar that due process requires reasonably prompt
proceedings in forfeiture actions. To the extent that Lamar can
b; read to be inconsistent with today's decision, we recede
therefrom.

-18-
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begin with the state's filing of a petition for rule to show
cause in the circuit court where the property is located or where
the crime is alleged to have taken place. Simultaneocusly, the
state would record a notice of its petition with the property
records of the appropriate clerk of court's office, which will
serve as a lis pcndenn.17 This recordation shall be deemed a
constructive "seizure" for purposes of commencing a forfeiture
action under the Act. The state would immediately schedule an
adversarial preliminary hearing to determine if probable cause
exists to maintain the forfeiture action, and to resolve all
questions pertaining to the teméorary restraints on the real
property pending final disposition. Notice of the petition and
the advefsarlal proliqinary hearing must be served on all
interested parties. If probable cause is found at the
adversarial preliminary hearing, the court may, at its
discretion, enter such orders as are necessary to protect the
respective interests of the parties. This preliminary stage
should, of course, be expeditiously completed to protect the
rights of all the parties. We would anticipate that the
adversarial hearing will take place within ten days of the filing
of the petition.

Regarding matters of personal property, due process

permits the state to seize personal property prior to notice or

17 See 3 48.23, Fla. Stat. (1989).
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an opportunity for a hearing, provided that notice is sent and
the opportunity for an adversarial preliminary hearing is made
available as soon as possible after seizure. We envision that
this situation will arise in two types of circumstances: when
the state has not yet taken possession of the property; and when
the state already has lawfully taken possession of the proporiy,
such as evidence seized while making an arrest.

In those situations where the state has not yet taken
possession of the personal property that it wishes to be
forfeited, the state may seek an ex parte preliminary hearing.

At that hearing, the court shall authorize seizure of the
personal property if it finds probable cause to maintain the
forfeiture action. In those situations where a law enforcement
agency already has lawfully taken possession of personal property
during the course of routine police action, the state has
effectively made an ex parte seizure for the purposes of
initiating a torgoituro action.

After the ex parte seizure of personal property, the state
must immediately notify all interested parties that the state has
taken their property in a forfeiture action; and that they have
the right to request a postseizure adversarial preliminary
hearing. It r-quo;tod, the preliminary hearing shall be held as
soon as is reasonably possible to make a de novo determination as
to wvhether probable cause exists to maintain the forfeiture
action; and to determine whether continued seizure of the

property is the least restrictive means warranted by the

«20-
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circumstances to protect against disposal of the property pending
final disposition. Again, as with real property forfeitures,
this initial stage should be expeditiously completed, and we
anticipate that the advor;arial preliminary hearing, if
requested, will take place within ten days of the request.

In all forfeiture cases, due process under article I,
section 9 of the Florida Consiitution requires that notice shall
be served oﬁ all persons whoma the agency knows, or with
reasonable investigation should know, have a legal interest in
the subject property. Notice shall advise those persons that a
forfeiture action is pending against the particular property or
properties. 1In real property forfeiture actions, notice must
advise interested parties of the time and place for which the
preliminary adversarial hearing has been scheduled. In personal
propexty forfeiture actions, notice must advise intorcstod
parties that they have a right to an adversarial preliminary
hearing upon request.

In this preliminary stage of real and personal property
forfeitures, due process requires the state to establish probable
cause to believe ihat the property was used in the commission of
a crime purlunni to the terms of the Act. Art. I, 8 9,

Fla. Const. Iththo state eitablishes probable cause, the court
shall order the property xestrained throughout the pendency of
the forfeiture action by the least restrictive means necessary
under the circumstances. Under no circumstances may the state

continue its restraint on the property pending final disposition

=21~
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unless notice and an opportunity to be heard in an adversarial
proceeding are provided to all potential claimants. Art. I, § 9,

Fla. Const.

2. Litigation of forfeiture action

The Act provides that after the property is first seized,
the state must file a petition for a rule to show cause in the
circuit court, and upon producing due proof that the property was
used in violation of the Act, the court shall issue a final order
of forfeiture vesting legal title in the appropriate agency under
the Act. However, that is the sum total of direction given by
the Act. The Act does not set out any procedures for filing the
petition or issuing the rule to show cause, except that a rule

_shall issue upon the shoﬁing of "due proof." § 932.704(1), Fla.
Stat. (1989). The Act does not address any requirements for
filing the petition; which proéedural rules should apply to
control the litigation; what standard and burden of proof is
"due"” for issuance of the rule; whether a trial--with or without
a jury--is rcquirod.to decide the merits of the action once the
rule has been issued; what standard and burden of proof apply in
deciding the ultimate issue, including defenses; and whether and
how property is to be divided or partitioned to ensure that only
the "guilty" -pweperty is forfeited. As the Fourth District Court
appropriately characterized the Act, forfeiture proceedings are

. "procedural quagmires on account of the failure of the statute to

provide measures to be followed other than to say '. . . by rule

to show cause in the circuit court.'" In re Forfeiture of United

22~
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States Currency in the Amount of Five Thousand Three Hundred

Dollars ($5,300.00), 429 So.2d 800, 801-02 (Fla. 4th DCA 1983);
see _also One 1978 Green Datsun Pickup Truck v. State ex rel.

Manatee County, 457 So.2d 1060, 1061 (Fla. 2d DCA 1984)
(describing forfeiture proceedings as "murky"); In re Forfeiture

of 1975 Mercedes Beng 450 SL, 455 So.2d 498, 499 (Fla. 4th DCA

1984) (dismissal of complaint was premature "no doubt due to the
absence of a clearly established procedure to be followed in
torfeiture proceedings”); Pamiglietti v. State ex rel. Broward
County, 382 So.2d 767 (Fla. 4th DCA 1980) (Anstead, J.,
dissenting), dismissed, 386 So0.2d 636 (Fla. 1980).

The forfeiture practice of courts in this state has been
largely established by case law in the absence of formal
direction. In re Forfeiture of Six Video Draw Poker Machines,

S44 So.2d 1097 (Fla. 1lst DCA 1989); see In re Approximately

Forty-Eight Thousand Nine Hundred Dollars ($48,900.00), 432 So.2d

1382 (Fla. 4th.DCA 1983); In re Forfeiture of United States

Currency in the amount of Pive Thousand Three Hundred Dollars

(85,300.00); see also, e.g., Willie v. Castro, 490 So.2d 250
(Fla. 4th DCA 1986). eagonclideshhatethosdalleingeupmessiunans
dassedesmenintudiatniateaensntdieshabtntntttnbtn OG0 5L i bl
shante®, esintiagapelesy esbwninisslotagiirsestessduive-pseeass,
W. S~
sgoney sechinpy fewdeiture say file ite compleins by applying for
the issvence-of o Tie~-to-ohow seuse in the-eirewis cewrs of.
jexisdiceion where the property was restrained or where the
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alleged offense occurred. The petition must be verified and
supported by atfidevit! 1I1f the court determines that the
petition on its face sufficiently states a cause of action for
iorfeiture, the court shall sign and issue the zrule. A copy of
the petition and the rule shall be served on all persons whom the
agency knows, or with reasonable investigation should know, have
a legal interest in the property. The rule to show cause also
shall require that responsive pleadings and affirmative defenses
be filed within tweaty days of sexvice of the xewle te show cause.
As stated above, in ree) property forfeiture actions the state-:
shall give notiee to interested parties as t0 the time and piace
for whiéh the adversarisl preliminary hearing has been schedeled;
and ia pexsonal property forfeiture actions, the stese must
notify interested pevties that they have a right-se an .
adwersarial pralininesy besning wpon xaquest. The PP Rules
of Civil Procedure shall ethesvise contwol sewwiew of preocess,
discovery, and other measures appropriate for the administration
of forfeiture proceedings. ‘

It is now well settled that the ubnlmERE:lxsUl of °
forfeituse-nmustubondesddod-by jery trial:unbese -ergtmemnts waive
that zight. Art. 1, 8 22, Fla. Const.; see In re Forfeiture of

1978 Chevrolet Van, 493 So.2d 433 (Fla. 1986). That substantive

right is also subsumed within article I, section 9 of the Florida
Constitution. However, the issue of standard and burden of proof
has not been previously addressed by this Court. The state

argues that the agency seeking forfeiture need establish its case
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by at most a preponderance of the evidence, whereas the claimants
argue that the constitution requires proof beyond a reasonable
doubt, or alternatively, by clear and convincing evidence. Case
law reflects no uniformity in this state as to the appropriate

burden and standard of proof. See In re Approximately Forty-
Eight Thousand Nine Hundred Dollars ($48,900.00), 432 So.2d at

1382; In re Forfeiture of One 1976 Chevrolet Corvette, 442 So.2d

307 (rla. Sth DCA 1983), review denied, 451 So.2d 849 (rla.
1984); Marks v. State, 416 So.2d 872 (Fla. 5th DCA 1982).

We conclude that the state has the burden of prectf ae.
trial, which sheuid be by no less than cleer and coaviacing,.
ovidence. The state and the decisions on which it relies fail to
recognize the significance of the constitutionally protected
rights at issue and the impact forfeiture has on those rights.
In ferteitere procésdings she iate impinges nm
constitutioasl rxighte of indteviduals whe may never have been -
formelly cherged wich any e¢iwil or crimiaal wrxoagdeing. This
Court has consistently held that the constitution requires
substantial burdens-eof-guand-uliRT¢ State sCtiow mey GEREiun -
individeerieo-ebmbasia.tights. For example, when an individual is

. charged with a crime, the government cannot deprive that person
of life, liberty, or property unless it carries the burden of
proof beyond every reasonable doubt as to each essential element.

E.qg., State v. Cohen, 568 So.2d 49, S1 (Fla. 1990); accord In re

Winship, 397 U.S. 358 (1970). 1In noncriminal contexts, this

Court has held that constitutiocnally protected individual rights
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may not be impinged with a showing of less than clear and

convincing evidence. See Padgett v. Department of Health &

Rehab. Servs., 577 So.2d 565 (Fla. 1991) (clear and convinc;'ing

evidence required for termination of parental rights); In re

Guardianship of Browning, 568 So.2d 4 (Fla. 1990) (clear and

convincing.ovldonce required before a surrogate can exercise an
incompetent patient's right to terminate life support); In re
Bryan, 550 So.2d 447 (Fla. 1989) (clear and convincing evidence
required to deprive an individual of basic property rights

through a determination of incompetency); Nodar v. Galbreath, 462

So.2d 803, 806 (Fla. 1984) (public official or public figure must

prove actual malice by clear and convincing evidence to impinge

‘on first amendment rights in a defamation suit); accord Gertz v.

Robert Welch, Inc., 418 U.S. 323, 342 (1974); see also, e.qg.,

Downing v. Bird, 100 So.2d 57, 64 (Fla. 1958) (in adverse

possession cases, the claimant must show "by clear, definite and
accurate proof" that the adverse possession of property continued
for the full period required by Florida law).

Accordingly, "dusepusdincades the- At constiswcionally
neans sthat. she-geuamuneni.mly Ass:tale an. individuwal's preperty
in forfedtumsnpaeseadinge- uniess it Provesp-hy: 20--2006 than clear
and coasdnelwpreviiewerrethes. the Propesty. boing foxfeited vas
used iw-ohemssmmission~of ® crime. Art. I, § 9, Fla. Const.
SRR cindaseatuhis sSSP i1 the property
that the property was being employed in criminal activity is a
defense to forfeiture, witie€h, If estabiished br‘r~pr¢pondozgncc
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of the evidence, defeats the forfeiture action as to that
property intexeet. Art. I, § 9, Fla. Const. Poxfeitwre must De
limited to She property or the portion thereof that was used in
the crime. Art. I, 88 9, 17, Fla. Const. If a verdict tavérinq
forfeiture satisfies the requirements of law, the court shall
issue a final orxrder of forfeiture, disposing of the property in
accordance with law.

IV. CONCLUSION

This Court is obliged and authorized to establish rules to
enforce the Plorida Constitution and to administer the courts of
this state. Although we are concerned with the multitude of
procedural deficiencies in the Act, the procedures described
above are required to satisfy due process and are not
inconsistent with the language and intent of the Act. e,
consledo-ohey the-Ash can he reaseaibly eonstzwed ae- .
constitutisaal sprovided thet it is applied censistent with the
due prosess vegwiremsats summerived in this opnx.ﬁ.

Turning to the facts of this case, it is clear that the
state did not.' comply with due process: It seized real property,
including residential property, prior to giving the claimants any
notice or opportunity to be heard. Accordingly, we affirm the
result reached by the circuit court in dismissing the forfeiture
action. However, for the reasons stated above, we reverse the
circuit court's conclusion that the Act is facially

unconstitutional in violation of due process of law. This cause
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is remanded to the circuit court for proceedings consistent with

this opinion.
It is so ordered.

SHAW, C.J., and OVERTON, McDONALD, GRIMES, KOGAN and HARDING,
JJ., concur.

NOT FINAL UNTIL TIME EXPIRES TO FILE REHEARING MOTION AND, IF
FILED, DETERMINED.
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APPENDIX
The Florida Contraband Forfeiture Act, sections
932.701-.704 of the Plorida Statutes (1989), provides as follows:

932.701. Short title; definition of
*contraband article".--

(1) Sections 932.701-932.704 shall be known
and may be cited as the "Plorida Contraband
Porfeiture Act."

“(2) As used in ss. 932.701-932.704,
*contraband article" means:

(a) Any controlled substance as defined in
chapter 893 or any substance, device,
paraphernalia, or currency or other means of
exchange which has been, is being, or is
intended to be used in violation of any
provision of chapter 893.

{b) Any gambling paraphernalia, lottery
tickets, money, and currency used or intended to
be used in the violation of the gambling laws of
the state. :

(c) Any equipment, liquid or solid, which is
being used or intended to be used in violation
of the beverage or tobacco laws of the state.

{d) Any motor fuel upon which the motor fuel
tax has not been paid as required by law.

(e) Any personal property, including, but
not limited to, any item, object, tool,
substance, device, weapon, machine, vehicle of
any kind, money, securities, books, records,
research, negotiable instruments, or currency,
which has been or is actually employed as an
instrumentality in the commission of, or in
aiding or abetting in the commission of, any
felony, or which is acquired by proceeds
obtained as a result of a violation of the
Plorida Contraband Porfeiture Act.

’ (£) Any real property or any interest in
real property which has been or is being
employed as an instrumentality in the commission
of, or in aiding or abetting in the commission
of, any felony, or which is acquired by proceeds
obtained as a result of a violation of the
Florida Contraband Porfeiture Act.

932.702. Unlawful to transport, conceal, or
possess contraband articles or to acquire real
or ‘personal property with contraband proceeds;
use of vessel, motor vehicle, aircraft, or real

property.—-It is unlawful:
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(1) To transport, carry, or convey any’
contraband article in, upon, or by means of any
vessel, motor vehicle, or aircraft.

(2) . To conceal or possess any contraband
article in or upon any vessel, motor vehicle,
aircraft, or real property.

(3) To use any vessel, motor vehicle,
aircraft, or real property to facilitate the
transportation, carriage, conveyance,
concealment, receipt, possession, purchase,
sale, barter, exchange, or giving away of any
contraband article.

(4) To conceal or possess any contraband
article.

(5) To acquire real or personal property by
the use of proceeds obtained in violation of the
Florida Contraband Porfeiture Act.

932.703. PForfeiture of vessel, motor
vehicle, aircraft, other personal property, real
property, or contraband article; exceptions.--

(1) Any vessel, motor vehicle, or aircraft;
-any other personal property; and any real
property which has been or is being used in
violation of any provision of s. 932.702, or in,
upon, or by means of which any violation of that
section has taken or is taking place, as well as
any contraband article involved in the ‘
violation, may be seized and shall be forfeited
subject to the provisions of this act. All
rights and interest in and title to contraband
articles or contraband property used in -
violation of s. 932.702 shall immediately vest
in the state upon seizure by 2 law enforcement
agency, subject only to perfection of title,
rights, and interests in accordance with this
act. Neither replevin nor any other action to
recover any interest in such property shall be
maintained in any court, except as provided in
this act; however, such action may be maintained
if forfeiture proceedings are not initiated
within 90 days after the date of seizure. 1In
any incident in which possession of any
contraband article defined in s. 932.701(2)(a)~
(d) constitutes a felony, the vessel, motor
vehicle, aircraft, personal property, or real
property in or on which such contraband article
is located at the time of seizure shall be
contraband subject to forfeiture. It shall be
presumed in the manner provided in s. 90.302(2)
that the vessel, motor vehicle, aircraft,
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personal property, or real property in or on
which such contraband article is located at the
time of seisure is being used or was intended to
be used in a manner to facilitate the
transportation, carriage, conveyance,
concealment, receipt, possession, purchase,
sale, barter, exchange, or giving away of a
contraband article defined in s. 932.701(2). 1If
any of the property described in this
subsection:

(a) Cannot be located;

(b) Has been transferred to, sold to, or
deposited with, a third party;

(c) Has been placed beyond the jurisdiction
of the court;

(d) Has been substantially diminished in
value by lny act or omission of the defendant;
or

(e) Has been commingled with any property
which cannot be divided without difficulty,

the court shall order the forfeiture of any
other property of the defendant up to the value
of any- property subject to forfeiture under this
section.

(2) No property shall be forfeited under the
provisions of ss. 932.701-932.704 if the owner
of such property establishes that he neither
knew, nor should have known after a reasonable
inquiry, that such property was being employed
or was likely to be employed in criminal
activity. Property titled or registered jointly
between husband and wife by use of the
conjunctives “and," "and/or," or "or" shall not
be forfeited if the coowner establishes that he
neither knew, nor should have known after a
reasonable inquiry, that such property was
employed or was likely to be employed in
criminal activity.

(3) Mo bona fide lienholder's interest shall
be forfeited under the provisions of ss.
932.701-932.704 if such lienholder establishes
that he neither knew, nor should have known
after a reasonable inquiry, that such property
was being used or was likely to be used in
criminal activity; that such use was without his
consent, express or implied; and that the lien
had been perfected in the manner prescribed by
law prior to such seizure. If it appears to the
satisfaction of the court that a lienholder's
interest satisfies the above requirements for
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exemption, such lienholder's interest shall be
preserved by the court by ordering the
lienholder's interest to be paid from such
proceeds of the sale as provided in s.
932.704(3)(a).

932.704. Forfeiture proceedings.--

(1) The state attorney within whose
jurisdiction the contraband article, vessel,
motor vehicle, aircraft, other personal
property, or real property or interest in real
property has been seized because of its use or
attempted use in violation of any provisions of
law dealing with contraband, or such attorney as
may be employed by the seizing agency, shall
promptly proceed against the contraband article,
vessel, motor vehicle, ajircraft, other personal
property, or real property or interest in real
property by rule to show cause in the circuit
court within the jurisdiction in which the
seizure or the offense occurred and may have
such contraband article, vessel, motor vehicle,
aircraft, other personal property, or real
property or interest in real property forfeited
to the use of, or to be sold by, the law
enforcement agency making the seizure, upon
producing due proof that the contraband article,
vessel, motor vehicle, aircraft, other personal
property, or real property or interest in real
property was being used in violation of the
provisions of this act. The final order of
forfeiture by the court shall perfect in the law
enforcement agency right, title, and interest in
and to such property and shall relate back to
the date of seizure.

(2) If the property is of a type for which
title or registration is required by law, or if
the owner of the property is known in fact to
the seizing agency at the time of seizure, or if
the seized property is subject to a perfected
security interest in accordance with the Uniform
Commercial Code, chapter 679, the state
attorney, or such attorney as may be employed by
the seizing agency, shall give notice of the
forfeiture progeedings by registered mail,
return receipt requested, to each person having
such security interest in the property and shall
publish, in accordance with chapter 50, notice
of the forfeiture proceeding once each week for
2 consecutive weeks in a newspaper of general
circulation, as defined in s. 165.031, in the
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county where the seisure occurred. The notice
shall be mailed and first published at least ¢
wveeks prior to filing the rule to show cause and
shall describe the property; state the county,
place, and date of seizure; state the name of
the lav enforcement agency holding the seized
property; and state the name of the court in
which the proceeding will be filed and the
anticipated date for filing the rule to show
cause. However, the seizing agency shall be
obligated only to make diligent search and
inquiry as to the owner of the subject property,
and if, after such diligent search and inquiry,
the seizing agency is unable to ascertain such
owner, the above actual notice reQuirements by
mail with respect to perfected security
interests shall not be applicable.

(3)(a) Whenever the head of the law
enforcement agency effecting the forfeiture
deems it necessary or expedient to sell the
property forfeited rather than to retain it for
the use of the law enforcement agency, or if the
property is subject to a lien which has been
preserved by the court, he shall cause a notice
of the sale to be made by publication as
provided by law and thereafter shall dispose of
the property at public auction to the highest
bidder for cash without appraisal. 1In lieu of
the sale of the property, the head of the law
enforcement agency, whenever he deems it
necessary or expedient, may salvage the property
or transfer the property to any public or
nonprofit organization, provided such property
is not subject to a lien preserved by the court
as provided in s. 932.703(3). The proceeds of
sale shall be applied: first, to payment of the
balance due on any lien preserved by the court
in the forfeiture proceedings; second, to
payment of the cost incurred by the seizing
agency in connection with the storage,
maintenance, security, and forfeiture of such
property; third, to payment of court costs
incurred in the forfeiture proceeding. The
aamaieiegepeseseds shall be depesised -in a
Betidbebttnsaioncencnt trust fund-essablished

bpebhhecbsapdof -county commissionevs o the
-padg-of she municipelity, and such

JoOvenRing-

proceeds and interest earned therefrom shall be
used for school resource officer, crime
prevention, or drug education programs or for
other law enforcement purposes. These- funde may
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be expendad only upon request by the sheriff to
the board of county commissioners or by the
chief of police to the governing body of the
municipality, accompanied by a written
certification that the request complies with the
provisions of this subsection, and only upon
appropriation to the sheriff's office or police
department by the board of county commissioners
or the governing body of the municipality. Such
requests for expenditures shall include a
statement describing anticipated recurring
costs for the agency for subsequent fiscal
years. Such funds may be expended only to
. defray the costs of protracted or complex

investigations; to provide additional technical
equipment or expertise, which may include
automated fingerprint identification equipment
and an automated uniform offense report and
arrest report system; to provide matching funds
to obtain federal grants; or for school resource
officer, crime prevention, or drug abuse
education programs or such other lew enfdtcement
purpeses as the board of county commissioners or .
govexning. body of the municipality deems- -
apprepriate and-shall not be a source of-vevenue
to meet. assmal eperating needs of the lew -
enfoEcementd ageacy. In the event that the
seizing law enforcement agency is a state
agency, all remaining proceeds shall be
deposited into the state General Revenue Fund.
However, in the event the seizing law
enforcement agency is the Department of Law
Enforcement, the proceeds accrued pursuant to
the provisions of this chapter shall be
deposited into the Forfeiture and Investigative
Support Trust Fund; if the seizing law
enforcement agency is the Department of Natural
Resources, the proceeds accrued pursuant to the
provisions of this chapter shall be deposited
into the Motorboat Revolving Trust Fund to be
used for law enforcement purposes; and, if the
seizing law enforcement agency is a state
attorney's office acting within its judicial
circuit, the proceeds accrued pursuant to the
provisions of this chapter shall be deposited
into the State Attorney's Forfeiture and
Investigative Support Trust Pund to be used for
the investigation of crime and prosecution of
criminals within the judicial circuit.

(b) 1f more than one law enforcement agency

was substantially involved in effecting the
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forfeiture, the court having jurisdiction over
the forfeiture proceeding shall equitably
distribute the property among the seizing
agencies. Any forfeited money or currency, or
any proceeds remaining after the sale of the
property, shall be equitably distributed to the
board of county commissioners or the governing
body of the municipality having budgetary
control over the seizing law enforcement
agencies for deposit into the law enforcement
trust fund established pursuant to paragraph
-{(a). In the event that the seizing law
enforcement agency is a state agency, the court
shall direct that all forfeited money or
currency and all proceeds be forwarded to the
Treasurer for deposit into the state General
Revenue Pund, unless the seizing agency is the
Department of Natural Resources, in which case
the court shall direct that the proceeds be
deposited into the Motorboat Revolving Trust
Fund to be used for law enforcement purposes.
If the seizing agency is a state attorney's
office acting within its judicial circuit, the
court shall direct that the proceeds be
deposited into the State Attorney's Forfeiture
and Investigative Support Trust Fund. 1If the
Department of Natural Resources together with a
state attorney's office acting within its
judicial circuit are substantially involved in
effecting the forfeiture, the court having
jurisdiction over the forfeiture proceeding
shall equitably distribute the proceeds to the
Motorboat Revolving Trust Fund and the State
Attorney's Porfeiture and Investigative Support
Trust Fund within the judicial circuit.

(4) Upon the sale of any vessel, motor
vehicle, or aircraft, the state shall issue a
title certificate to the purchaser. Upon the
request of any law enforcement agency which
elects to retain titled property after
forfeiture, the state shall issue a title

- certificate for such property to the agency.
(S) Any law enforcement agency receiving or
expending forfeited property, or proceeds from
the sale of forfeited property in accordance
with this act, shall submit a quarterly report
documenting the receipts and expenditures, on
forms promulgated by the Department of Law
Enforcement, to the entity which has budgetary
authority over such agency, which report shall
specify, for such period, the type, approximate
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value, and disposition of the property received
and the amount of any proceeds received or
expended. The entity which has budgetary
authority over such agency shall forward to the
Department of Law Enforcement such reports for
collection. Neither the law enforcement agency
nor the entity having budgetary control shall
anticipate future forfeitures or proceeds
therefrom in the adoption and approval of the
budget for the law enforcement agency.
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October 8, 1992

Congressman John Conyers, Jr.
Congress of the United States
House of Representatives

2157 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515-6143

Re: Congressional Hearing - Asset Forfeiture
September 30, 1992
Carl and Mary Shelden Testimony
1065 Wickham Drive, Moraga, CA

Dear Congressman Conyers:

We both very much appreciated the opportunity you gave us to tell
our story and express our concerns regarding innocent victims of
asset forfeiture.

We are very concerned with Justice Department’s statements that it
is acceptable to suspend the constitutional rights of innocent
third parties in the "war against crime". We do not believe that
there is any justification for suspending the Constitutional rights

of innocent parties.

We apologize for the delay in getting the additional information
you requested to you. We hope this will answer your questions and
please feel free to call us if you need additional information or
if we can help out in any way in the future.

1. Oorder of Forfeiture - 1/31/84

This document shows how the defendants properties were to be
disposed of after forfeiture.

2. Court Transcripts - 4/9/84 and 5/10/84

These transcripts were from the hearings before Judge Schnacke
in the U.S. District Court in San Francisco. We were brought
before the defendant’s judge in order to restrain us from
completing our foreclosure. At the time we did not realize
that we could not foreclose against the property since it was
forfeited to the United States.

Page 2 & 3 (4/9/84) shows that the United States felt that the
property had between $100-150,000 in equity at that time.

Congressman Shays made a statement that the house was
overpriced when we sold it in 1979, but as you can see
this was not the case.
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Page I3 indicates they were afraid ve would get a windfall
if wa got the property back. 80 the property was not
overpriced and in fact increased in equity by 1984.

Opinions on our case

1/20/90 - Judge Loren Smith (U.S. Claims Court, Washington,
D.C.) agreed there was a taking under the Fifth Amendment and
that wve were entitled to just compensation.

6/24/92 -~ Judge Smith reversed his opinion - because the
United States wvas given 30 additional days to bring our loan
current in 1984, he felt we had waived all of our rights as

mortgagees.
Plea bargain of defendant - 1988 (3gy Sép b
See page 3

History of the Wickham Drive property showing the various
courts and legal processes we had to go through to protect our

Second Mortgage.

Although we had physical possession of the property in 1987,
the United States did not remove the lis pendens on the
property and transfer title to us until 10/9/90.

News article regarding the attempt to involve our Datsun car
in a local crime.

Various letters from Congressman and Senators over the years
vho attempted to assist us.

12/15/87 letter to Joseph Russoniello from Senator Pete Wilson
indicating that the U.S. Marshall’s service was willing to get
some relief for us. The U.S. Attorney’s office in San
Francisco in all cases refused to cooperate to resolve this

issue.

We are hopeful that the gesture the Justice Department made to our
attorney, Brenda Grantland, at the hearings was sincere. Mr. Leech
agreed to review our file and contact Brenda this week to discuss
this matter. We sincerely wish for an equitable resolution to this

case.

We will keep you posted on this matter.

Again, wve very much appreciate your efforts to investigate the
claims of innocent third parties who have been damaged.

sinc;:ty‘./' /ﬁ?)\ﬁ SL,U(,( ~ -

Carl and Mary Shelden
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UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA
URITED STATES OF AMERICA,

Plaintiff,
ORDER RE FORPEITURE OF

)

; NO. CR 83-0120 RHS

)

v. ) PROPERTIES AND DISPOSITION

)

)

)

)

THEREOF PENDING APPEAL
RALPH HUEY WASHINGTON,

Defendant.

N
The dctcndant ,pnm"am WASHINGTON having been
3 :
convicted:, und: fltlo 48;&gnited States Code, Section

)
1961 (a) an¢ 1363, and certain property having been declared
forfeitable, and plaintiff United States of America and
defendant Ralph Huey Washington having stipulated to the
entry of the following order with respect to the property
declared forfeitable, it is hereby ordered as follows:
1. This order applies to the following parcels of real

property:

(a) 1011-1013 Delaware Street, Berkeley, CA;

{(b) 775-777 6th Street, Richmond, CA;

{(c) 1611-1613 62nd Street, Berkeley, CA;

(d) 1001 - 91lst Avenue, Oakland, CA;

-1~
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(e) 1248 - 96th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(£) 1904 - 11th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(g) 2506 - 24th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(h) 639 South Elmhurst, Oakland, CA;
(i) 766 ~ 6th Street, Richmond, CA;
(j) 1065 Wickham Drive, Moraga, CA.

2. This order does not involve tﬁe disposition of the
1974 Rolls Royce Silver Shadow automobile, which shall be
dealt with by separate order.

3. Any and all interest of the defendant Ralph Huey
Washington in and to the aforesaid real properties is hereby
deeﬁed transferred to plaintiff United States of America
effective January 20, 1984, although for the convenience of
the parties and to put into effect the terms of this order
record title to the properties shall remain, (where
applicable) in the name of Ralph Huey Washington, and
plaintiff United States of America and defendant Ralph Huey
Washington shall have the following rights in and to the
subject real property pending outcoue'ot the appeal of said
defendant from said judgment of conviction, as set fo;th in
the following paragraphs.

4. (A) The following parcels of real property shall
be sold as soon as reasonably practicable at such price and
on such terms as the market may permit:

(a) 1248 96th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(b) 1011-1013 Delaware Street, Berkeley, CA:
(c) 2506 24th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(@) 639 South Elmhurst, Oakland, CA:;

-2-
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(e) 1904 12th Avenue, Oakland, CA;
(£) 766 6th Street, Richmond, CA.

(B) The defendant (or his designated representative)
is authorized to list said properties for sale with a
licensed real estate broker; however, all such sales shall
be subject to confirmation by plaintiff, who shall have
seven (7) days from receipt of written notice of the
execution of a contract between defendant and a prospective
buyer or buyers to confirm or refuse to confirm said
contract, which decision shall be in writing, All sales
shall be closed through a licensed escrow title company.

{C) The net proceeds from the sale of each such real
property (after payment of liens, encumbrances, real estate
broker's commissions, closing costs, real p:operty taxes,
and other ordinary and necessary expenses of sale including,
if necessary, legal fees approved by plaintiff and
defendant) shall be deposited into an interest bearing
account uint;ined jointly by plaintiff United States of
Americs (or its designated representative) and defendant
Ralph Huey Washington, (or his designated representative)
and said defendant shall use said funds, or such portion as
may be necessary, to cure defaults on existing bona fide
liens and encumbrances against any and all of the subject
real properties identified in paragraph 4 above. All
disbursements from said account shall require the signature
of one representative of plaintiff and one representative of
defendant, which representatives shall promptly execute such
Va4




LAW OFPPICES uy
DELSER, JACKL, KAPREN & HHULCIIY

t419) 446.0400

CITICONP SAVINGS FLAZA
100 GRAND AVENUK. SUITE 800
OCAKLAND. CALIFORNIA 94012

© ® N o O & U N =

B8 8 BR2ERBBLEYaEYaubkESs

178

checks as may be necessary or appropriate to carry out the
purposes of this order.

(D) Said defendant, or his designated representative,
shall ianage said properties pending sale; provided,
however, that if said defendant is unable to do so, he may,
at his option, and on 30 days written notice to plaintiff,
relinquish possession to plaintiff for management and sale
purposes. All income from said properties, and expenses
thereof, shall be deposited in or withdrawn from said
jointly held account.

5. (A) Defendant Ralph Huey Washington, or his
designated representative, shall be entitled to remain in
physical possession of, and to have the management and
control of, the following parcels of real property:

(a) 1611-1613 62nd Street, Berkeley, CA;
(b) 1065 Wickham Drive, Moraga, CA;

(e) 775-777 6th Street, Richmond, CA:;
(d) 1001 91st Avenue, Oakland, CA.

(B) Defendant, so long as he is not in custody, shall
be entitled to reside in the property known as 1065 Wickham
Drive, Moraga, CA; in the event that said defendant is in
custody, said real property shall be rented at a
commercially reasonable rental, on a month to month basis.

(C) Freddie Washington and/or members of her immediate
family, shall be entitled to reside in one unit located at
775-=777 6th Street, Richmond, CA., until the pending appeal
of defendant Ralph Huey Washington shall become final.

17/
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(D) Defendant Ralph Huey Washington, or Preddie
Washington, or such other person as Ralph Washington may
dut.qute (wvhich person shall be approved by the United
States Attorney) shall manage the foregoing properties, and
all rents obtained therefrom shall be deposited into an
account maintained jointly by plaintiff United States of
America and defendant Ralph Huey wash!.l;lqton, and the
proceeds thereof shall be used for the purpose of
maintaining mortgage payments, Vututtus, repairs, and other
such expenses which are ordinarily and customarily those of ‘
a landlord of real property. Defendant, or his
representative, shall have the right to draw checks against
such account for such purposes not to exceed $350; all
checks drawn against that account in excess of $350 shall
require two signatures, one being that of a representative
of plaintiff and the other being that of defendant or his
representative.

(E) Defendant, or his representative, shall provide
monthly written accountings, on or before the tenth day of
the following calendar month, showing the unit number
rented, the rent received, and any itemized expenses in
connection with management of thue properties. All expenses
shall be paid only by drawing checks against such account.

6. Defendant Ralph Huey Washington (or his designated
representative) will not encumber, mortgage, or pledge, any
of the subject :cal'ptopetues without the written consent
of the United States Attorney. Defendant (or his designated

representative) shall use his best efforts to obtain a

-G
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commercially reasonable rental for the subject properties
(except as to the units occupies by Ralph Washington or
Preddier Washington).

7. Defendant, or his representative, shall maintain
reasonable fire and liability insurance as to the subject
real properties, premiums for which shall be paid from the
aforesaid accounts.

8. In the event of a failure of defendant, or his
representative to follow the terms and conditions set forth
above, plaintiff shall give to defendant, or his
cepresentative, written notice to cure or rectify said
default, and defendant, or his representative, shall have
twenty (20) days within which to rectify said default. 1If
defendant, or his representative, refuses or fails to
rectify said default within said twenty (20) days,
plaintiff, at its option, can take over management of the
subject real properties, subject, however, to the right of
defendant, or his representative, to petition the federal
magistrate for relief, who shall have the power to enforce
the foregoing order in an equitable fashion (including the
right to restore defendant, or his representative, to the
possession of the properties) in such manner as to give
effect to the meaning and intent of this order. 1n the
event that plaintiff shall take over management of the
properties, plaintiff shall not have the power to deny
defendant or Freddie Washington their right to maintain
residence in the properties as aforesaid until final

disposition of defendant Ralph Huey Washington's appeal.

-6~
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9. All references herein to plaintiff shall mean the
United States of America, or such representative to whom it
may delegate its rights and authority hereunder from time to
time, and all references to defendant Ralph nﬁey Washington
shall include defendant, or such representative to whom be
may delegate his rights and authority hereunder from time to
time.

10. Pending the outcdne of the appeal of defendant
Ralph Huey Washington from the aforesaid judgment of
conviction, plaintiff United States of America shall not
levy Or execute upon, the aforesaid real properties, or the
proceeds from the sale thereof, for taxes or other
liabilities claimed by plaintiff from defendant (other than
the rights of plaintiff resulting from the aforesaid
judgment of conviction). However, the plaintiff shall not
be prohibited from recording in the appropriate state or
county offices notices of liens as permitted by law.

11. Upon final disposition of defendant's appeal, the
property declared forfeitable shall forthwith be irrevocably
vested in plaintiff United States of America, or released to
defendant Ralph Huey Washington, as the result of said
appeal shall indicate.

12. This court retains continuing jurisdiction over the
subject real property to make such further supplementary
orders as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the
intent and purpose of this order and to determine, to the
/77
/77
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extent permitted by law, the claims, if any, of third

parties in and to the aforesaid property.

DATED: 31 JAN 1984 )
“/
A
tJudge Robert H

\

SO STIPULATED:

Joseph P. Russoniello
United States Attorney

At L Boss

Robert L. Dondero
Assistant United States Attorney
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APRIL 9, 1223
THE CLERK: CALLING CRIMINAL CR §3-120, UNITED STATES

VERSUS RALPH WASHINGTON, ET AL,

COUNSEL, STATE YOUR APPEARANCE FOR THE RECORD,

MR. DONDERO: ROPERT DONDERO REPRESENTING TME UNITED
STATES, ALONG WITH GEORGE BEVAN REPRESENTING THE UNITED STATES.

MR. JACKL: JAMES JACKL REPRESENTING RALPH UASN"GTON.‘

MR, STERNBERG: DAVID STERNBERG REPRESENTING M. AND
MRS, SHELDON WHO ARE BENEFICIARIES UNDER A DEED OF TRUST ON THE
SUBJECT PROPERTY ON TODAY 'S MEARING.

MR, NC GRAW: DAVE MC GRAW FOR TD SERVICE COMPANY,

THE COURT: WHICH IS WMAT?

MR. MC GRAW: WHICH IS THE == WHICH 1S ACTUALLY THE
SUBSTITUTED TRUSTEE UNDER THE NOTE AND DEED OF TRUST IN
QUESTION.

THE COURT: WHAT'S THE PROBLEM?

MR. DONDEROs YOUR HONOR, THE PROBLEM 1S, IF 1 CAN
OUTLINE JUST BRIEFLY, THEN MR. WASHINGTON'S LAWYER CAN ADDRESS
THE COURT AS TO THME SITUATION.

THIS CONCERNS THE PROPERTY AT 1065 WICKMAM IN MORAGA,
THAT 'S THE RESIDENTIAL HOME OF RALPH WASHINGTON WHICH WAS
DESCRIBED IN THE TESTIMONY. THAT PARTICULAR PIICE:O‘F PROPERTY
APPARENTLY 1S DEL INQUENT IN THE SUM OF APPIO!IM?!I..Y 23 OR 25

THOUSAND DOLLARS.
THE PROPERTY HAS AN EQUITY, I UNDERSTAND, TO OE BETWEEN

SARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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A HUNDRED TO A MUNDRED AND 50 THOUSAND DOLLARS. THE DEFENDANT,
WASHINGTON, IS IN THE PROCESS OF SELLING AND WILL SELL WITHIN
THE NEXT 30 DAYS AND MAVE THE MONEY FROM THE BANK.

3611, 1613 62ND STREEY, WHICH IS A TENANT BUILDING THAT
HE OMNED WHICH WAS DESCRIBED IN THE TESTIMONY, THAT SALE WILL
CREATE A RESIDUE OR AN EQUITY OF 650,000 WHICH SHOULD BE ENOUGH
TO CLEAR THE DEFECTS IN PAYMENTS ON THE WICKMAM PROPERTY. '

THE GOVERNMENT 'S CONCERN IS THAT THE PROPERTY ON
WICKHAM APPARENTLY =~ THREZ MONTHS VILL HAVE PASSED TOMORROW
MORNING OR TOMORROW, AND WITH THAT OCCURRING —

THE COURT: WMAT'S THE SIGNIFICANCE OF THREE MONTHS?

MR. DONDERO; THE PORECLOSURE PROCEEDING ~ THERE WAS A
NOTICE FILED AND THE TMREE MONTHS HAVE PASSED., AND IF AFTER
THREE MONTHS, RATHER TMAN OWE WHAT'S DELINQUENT, ME OWES THE
PULL AMOUNT ON THE LOAN, WHICH IS A HUNDRED AND 60 THOUSAND
DOLLARS, TME NOTE BECOMES DUE = AM I CORRECY, MR. JACKL?

MR. JACKLS THAT'S CORRECT.

MR. DONDERO: THE WASMINGTON PROPERTY WILL BE ABLE TO
COME UP WITH THE 20 SOMETHING YHOUSAND DOLLARS DUE —= 623,000
DUE BY THE END OF THE MONTH, BUT THEY WILL NOT SE ABLE TO COME
UP WITH A MUNDRED AND 60 THOUSAND DOLLARS THAT WILL BE DUE IF
THE THREE MONTH TIME FOR FORECLOSURE PASSES, WHICH WILL WIPE OUT
THE GOVERNMENT 'S INTEREST N THE HUNDRED TO THE NUNDRED AND
FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS.

THE COURTS WHAT CAN 1 DO ABOUT 1T?

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U,.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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M. DONDERO: THE GOVERNMENT FEELS, YOUR HONOR, THAY
YOU HAVE RETAINED JURISDICTION UNDER THE ORDER WMICH YOU SIGNED
CONCERNING THE INTEREST ON YHOSE PROPERTIES,

THE COURT: | HAVE JURISDICTION OVER MR, WASHING TON AND
OVER THE GOVERNMENT. WHAT JURISDICTION DO 1 MAVE TO AMEND
ANYONE ELSE'S RIGHTS?

MR. DONDEROs 1 THINK UNDER THE EQUITY UNDER 1963(8),
YOUR HONOR, OF TITLE 18 ~-

THE COURT: 1 CAN DEAL WITH THE EQUITY OF WASHING TON —
WELL, DO YOU MAVE ANYTHING TO ADD?

MR, JACKLS AS TO THE AUTHORITY, YOUR MHONOR, NO, 1
ODON'T. WJUST UNDER 1963 OF TITLE 18, YOUR HONOR, SUBSECTION B,

THE COURT: WMAT SECTION? |

MR, DONDERO: SUBSECTION B, 1963, YOUR MONOR,

THE COURT: SUBSECTION B.

MR, DONDERO: AND ALSO C, WHICH GIVES YOU POWER OF THE
ATTORNEY GENERAL TO SEIXE THE PROPERTY,

THE COURTs ALL RIGHT.

MR . DONDERO3 AND UNDER PARAGRAPH 12 OF THE COURT
ORDER, WHICH WAS FILED ON JANUARY THE 31ST, 1984, YOUR HONOR,
WHICH GIVES YOU CONTINUING JURISDICTION TO HANDLE — EFFECTUATE
PURPOSES OF THE ORDER.

THE COURT: ALL RIGHT. LET ME SEE 1T, ALL RIGHT, 0O

YOU WANT TO BE MEARD?
MR, STERNBERG: YOUR HONOR, 1 REPRESENT THE SHELDONS,

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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MR. SHELDON MAS BEEN RELYING ON THE INCOME PRON THE NOTE POR M1S
SUPPORT SINCE 1978. HE HAS A BACK INJURY, WHICH MAKES IT UNABLE
FOR HIM TO WORK. ME IS IN COURT TODAY.

THE NOTE IS EIGHT MONTHS OVERDUE, TME SHELOONS HAVE
BEEN PAYING THE PAYMENTS ON YTHE FIRST MORTGAGE TO THE SANTA
BARBARA SAVINGS IN THIS MATTER, AND THEREFORE, THE EQUITY IN
THIS MATTER OVERWHELMWINGLY LIES WITH THE SHELDONS.

THE COURTs WHY DID THEY WAIT SO LONG, IF IT’S EIGHT
MONTHS OVERDUEY |

M. STERNBERG: THEY RECORDED THEIR NOTICE OF DEFAULT

.JAFTER THE SECOND MONTH. TD SERVICES, WHO IS REPRESENTED MERE

TODAY, ALLEGEDLY FILED =— RECORDED AN IMNPROPER NOTICE OF
DEFAULT., MR, JACKL COMPLAINED AND THEN THEY RE-RECORDED A NEW
NOTICE OF D!'AUL% AFTER THE FULL THREE MONTHS RAN.

SO NOW, WE ARE INTO YHE SECOND TMREE MONTHS, AND IT
RUNS — THE THREE MONTH PERIOD RUNS TOMORROW. AND MY CLIENTS
WOULD ALSO LIKE TO OBJECT TO YOUR JURISDICTION HERE TODAY,
BECAUSE BY MY READING OF THE ORDER, IT SEEMED THAT THE UNITED
STATES GOVERNMENT AND THE INTEREST OF MR, WASHINGTON WERE
COVERED IN THAT ORDER AND NOWMERE DID IT MENTION MY CLIENTS OR
ANY OF THEIR INTERESTS.

1 ALSO READ THE —

THE COURTs WELL, | DO PURPORT IN THAT ORDER TO RETAIN
CONTINUVING JURISDICTION OVER THE REAL PROPERTY, WHICH I WOULD
ASSUME CONTEMPLATES ALL INTEREST IN THE REAL PROPERTY INSOFAR AS

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN PRANCISCO
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NECESSARY TO EFFECTUATE ORDERS OF THIS COURT.
1 DO NOTE SOMEBOOY ADDED FOR ME IN THE ORDER THAT I

DIDN'T WRITE ®"TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW.®™ AND YOU TELL ME
TO WHAT EXTENT THAT 1S,

MR, STERNBERG: 1 DON'T REALLY KNOW, YOUR HONOR, 1
READ THME C.F.R. REGULATIONS IN TITLE 28 ABOUY THE ADMISS ION AND
MITIGATION OF CIVIL FORFEITURES. AND 1 LOOKED FOR SOME CLEAR '
DEFINITION OF WHAT RIGHTS THE COURT WOULD STILL RETAIN, AND 1
JUST HAVE PEEN UNABLE TO SEE THAT. 1T SEEMS TO ME THAY THE
PROPER JURISDICTION WOULD SBE IN THE STATE COURT.

AND AS TO THE FORECLOSURE PROCEEDINGS IN jl'HlS ACTION =~
AND EVEN IF YOUR HONOR MAS JURISDICTION, 1 STILL THINK THAT
UNDER STATE LAW, THERE WOULD BE NO — YOU MHAVE NO AUTHORRITY TO
ORDER THE CHA!GE‘ OF THE RIGHTS OF MY CLIENTS, THEIR CONTRACT
RIGHTS IN THIS PROPERYY, ABSENT SOME EQUITABLE ORDER THAT YOU
MIGHT MAKE.

AND 1 DON'T SEE HOW YOU COULD MAKE AN EQUITABLE ORDER
BY PROTECTING MR, WASHINGTON'S RIGHTS == 1 MEAN, JUST FOR THE
FACT OF HIS NONPAYMENT FOR NINE MONTHS UNDER THIS NOTE. AND
THEN TO COME IN THE LAST == THE 11TH HOUR, SOTH MINUTE AND
CHANGE THE CONTRACT RIGHTS THAT MY CLIENTS HAVE 1 BELIEVE WOULD
BE IMPROPER.

THE COURT: HOW MUCH IS THE DEFAULT?

MR, STERNBERG: APPROXIMATELY $30,000. AND THE

UNDERLYING NOTE 1S ABOUT -—

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN PRANCISCO
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_|RENT 1T, LIVE IN IT OR DO WHATEVER THEY SO DESIRE. ALSO,

THE COURT: IT'S ACCUMULATING, WHAT, ASOUT 2,500 A
MONTH?

MR, STERNBERG: APPROXIMATELY, YOUR MONOR,

MR. STERNBERGs THE EXACT AMOUNT WOULD BE MORE LIKE
$433 TO THE FIRST PLUS LATE CHARGES OF 17.32, AND THE SECOND
PAYMENTS ARE §1,602 AND THEN A LATE CHARGE OF 896 A MONTH, PLUS
1 MIGHT ADD THAT TAXES ARE IN ARREARS OF $2,509, ‘

THE SHELDONS ARE == CAN'T DERIVE ANY INCOME FROM THE
PROPERTY, THEY MAVE TO PUT OUT THESE MONIES. AND THE

WASHINGTONS ARE USING THIS PROPERTY POR THEIR USE AS THEY CAN

INSURANCE MASN'T BEEN PAID, PLUS MY CLIENTS ARE MAVING TO PAY
FOR ATTORNEY'S FEES AND OTHER

THE COURT:s WAS THE SALE NOTICED?

MR, STERNBERG: NO, IT MASN'T BEEN. AND THAT'S WHAT WE
WOULD LIKE, YOUR HONOR, TO DO, IS AT LEAST ALLOW US TO NOTICE
THE SALE AND THEN WE COULD HAVE A FURTHER HEARING BEFORE THE
SALE ACTUALLY TAKES PLACE TO LET MR. WASHINGTON PAY OFF THE
AMOUNTS DUE.

MR. JACKLS MAY I ADDRESS MYSELF TO THE EQUITY, YOUR
HONOR? 1 DON'T YHINK THME AMOUNT THAT'S DUE IS QUITE 30,000, I
THINK IT'S CLOSER TO 25,000. BUT THE EXACT ANOUNT ISN'T
TERRIBLY IMPORTANT. IN APPROXIMATELY 30 DAYS, WE WILL GENERATE

50,000 NET,
THE COURT: THAT'S APPROXIMATELY 30 DAYS?

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO

70-384 0 - 93 - 7



® ® 9 6 v a W N O~

N N NN NN W M e e e o -
Uhﬂ”ﬂﬂ'.\l‘uh:‘l“:

190

MR. JACKL: YES, YOUR HONOR. THE PROPERTY ON 62N0
STREET HAS BEEN SOLD. IT'S IN ESCROW. AND WE ARE WAITING NOW
FOR GREAT VESTERN SAVINGS TO APPROVE THE LOAN. TMEY MAVE CIVEN
1& A VERBAL APPROVAL OF THE LOAN, BUT THEY MAVE TO 60 THROUGH
THEIR PROCEDURES. THMEY NAVE TO GO TO THE LOAN COMMITTEE, THEY
ﬁmwc YO GO 8Y A CERTAIN BOOK,

AND $O IT WILL BE == | WAS TOLD THAT THE APPROVAL
SHOULD BE 30 DAYS PROM LAST FRIDAY AND THEN THEY CAN CLOSE
IMMEDIATELY, AND WE CAN PUT ALL THE DOCUMENTS IN ESCROV BEFORE
THEM, ALL OF THE PROPERTIES ARE FOR SALE. EVERYTHING MAS BEEN

_|FORFEITED TO THME UNITED STATES. THE UNITED STATES IS THE OWNER

OF ALL OF THE PROPERTIES AND MR. WASHINGTON'S INTEREST IN THE
PROPERTY IS ONMLY IF HE OBTAINS A REVERSAL ON APPEALs THEN THE
PROCEEDS OF THESE SALES BELONG TO HIM. BUT OTHERVISE,
EVERYTHING BELONGS TO THE GOVERNMENT NOW.

VHERE CERTAINLY IS SOME EQUITY FOR MR, AND MRS,
SHELDON. THEY MAVE MAD TO WAIT EIGHT MONTHS AND NOW WE ARE
ASKING THEM TO WAIT ANOTHER MONTH. THEY DID, FOR A PERIOD OF
TIME, MAKE PAYMENTS ON THE FIRST OF =— I THINK THEY °RE ABOUT
$433 A MONTH, THEY DID NOT MAKE MARCH'S PAYMENT OR APRIL'S
PAYMENT, AND | HAVE THE MONEY YO MAKE THOSE PAYMENTS RIGHT NOW
FROM RENTS THAT WERE GENERATED FROM ANOTHER PROPERTY, AND I

LHAVE A LETTER TRANSMITTING THAT TO SANTA BARBARA SAVINGS AND 1

WILL BE ABLE TO KEEP THOSE PAYMENTS CURRENT,
THE OTHER SIDE OF THE EQUITY IS THAT 1F THERE IS NOT

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO



® O 9 O Vv e W N

NONNNNON e M e e e e [ od [ e

191

SOME SORT OF INJUNCTION, AND IF THE UNITED STATES AND MR,
WASHINGTON, TO THE EXTENT HE STILL HAS AN INTEREST, IS ALLOWED
TO REINSTATE THE LOAN, THE SHELDONS WILL ENJOY AN UNJUST
ENRICHMENT OF A HUNDRED TO A HUNDRED AND FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS
NEXT MONTH.

THE COURTs THAT ISN'T NECESSARILY $O. THEIR INTEREST
WILL BE SOLD AT AUCTION, WON'T IT? '

MR, JACKLS THAT'S RIGHT, BUT AS PRACTICAL MATTER THESE
DAYS =-

THE COURTs YOU CAN'T IMAGINE ANYONE ELSE BIDDING ON
1T?

MR. JACKLS WELL, NO ONE ELSE REALLY BIDS ON SALES,
IT'S NOT LIKE THE OLD DAYS,

THE COURTs 1IN A CASE LIKE THIS, IT'S EVEN LESS LIKELY.
WHEN DID YOU WANT TO NOTICE THE SALE?

MR, STERNBERGs WE WOULD LIKE TO NOTICE IT FORTHWITH,
YOUR HONOR, BECAUSE WHAT WE COULD DO IS AGREE TO NOTICE THE SALE
FOR 30 DAYS PROM NOW OR 35 DAYS AND THEN MAVE A STATUS REPORT TO
YOUR HONOR BEFORE WE ACTUALLY MOLD THE SALE. BUT I THINK THAY
THAT WOULD BE THE MOST APPROPRIATE, AND IF THEY, N FACT, COME
THROUGH, THEN THEY WILL COME THROUGH, K

ADDITIONALLY, COUNSEL INFORMED ME THAT MR. WASHINGTON
WOULD BE FILING FOR BANKRUPTCY. SO I WOULD REQUEST EVEN MORE
STRONGLY THAT YOU ALLOW US TO NOTICE THE SALE SO THAT IF, IN
FACT, HE DOES FILE MIS BANKRUPTCY PROCEEDING BEFORE THE

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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BANKRUPTCY COURT, THAT WE CAN AT LEAST START THOSE
PROCEEDINGS = STARY THE PROCEEDINGS ON REMOVING IV FROM THE
BANKRUPTCY COURT AS QUICKLY AS POSSIBLE.

THANK YOU.

THE COURT: HOW WOULD ANYONE BE HURT IFf WE NOTICED THE
SALE FOR 35 DAYS FROM NOW?

MR, JACKLS WE WOULDN'T BE HURT AS LONG AS THERE WERE
SOME SORT OF ORDER THAT WOULD ALLOW US TO REINSTATE THE LOAN
OURING THOSE 35 DAYS, YOUR MONOR,
YHE COURT:s 1 THINK COUNSEL CONCEDES IF THE MATTER IS

_|BROUGHT UP TO DATE DURING THAT PERIOD OF TIME,

MR, JACKLE IF ME DOES, THEN I REST, YOUR HONOR.
THE COURT: IF HE DOES, THE SALE WILL BE SET ASIDE.
AND ON THE FURTHER CONDITION THAT THE FUNDS THAT YOU HAVE
AVAILABLE FOR THE PAYMENTS ON THE FIRST WILL BE DEL IVERED OVER.
M. JACKLT THEY WILL BE PAID TO SANTA BARBARA SAVINGS
TODAY, YOUR MONOR.

MR, STERNBERG: TWO POINTS. ONE IS IF THEY WANT TO BE
ABLE TO REINSTATE AND RENEGOTIATE THE TERMS OF OUR LOAN, !
BELIEVE THE LEASED EQUITY WOULD ALLOW THE LOAN TO BE BROUGHT UP
TO MARKET RATE INTEREST, WHICH IS NOT TEN AND A MALF PERCENT ON
A SECOND MORTGAGE THESE DAYS. IT'S MORE LIKE 24 OR 15 PERCENT.
THE COURT: THEY 'RE NOT GOING TO RENEGOTIATE THE LOAN.
THEY'RE GOING TO BRING THEMSELVES UP TO DATE ON THE PRESENT

CONTRACT .

SARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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_|BEHALF OF THE TRUSTOR OF THE NOTE, MR, WASHINGTON, IS ASKING

11

MR, STERNBERG: FOR THE RECORD, I WOULD OBJECT TO THAT
BECAUSE 1 WOULD NOT CONCEDE THAT MY CLIENT WOULD MAVE TO WAIVE
ANY RIGHTS THAT THEY MAVE. SO0 WITH THAT IN MIND, 1 MAKE MY
STATEMENT, AND ALSO, THE MERE PAYMENT OF THE 8433 A MONTH
DOESN'T ANSWER MY CLIENTS' NEED OF, WITHIN THE NEXT MONTH, AT
LEAST MHAVING YHE INTEREST THAT'S DUE ON THE SECOND BE PAID,

MR, MC GRAWs MAY I BE MEARD ON THAT ISSUE?

THE COURTs SURE.

MR, MC GRAW: YOUR MONOR, IF 1 UNDERSTAND COMPLETELY

WHAT WE 'RE DOING MERE TODAY, THE GOVERNMENT AND MR, JACKL, ON

THIS COURT TO GIVE THEM AN ECONOMIC ADVANTAGE OVER AND ABOVE THE
SHELDONS, OUTSIDE THE CONTRACTY BETWEEN THE PARTIES, THEY ARE
ASKING THIS COURT TO TOLL THE REINSTATEMENT PERIOD AND EXTENDING
TIME FOR MR, WASHINGTON TO DO SO OVER AND ABOVE THE CONTRACT,
AND OVER AND ABOVE CIVIL CODE SECTION 2924.

1 READ BRIEFLY 1963, 1 DON'T THINK THE CODE SECTION
CONTEMPLATES SUCH AN ADVANTAGE. NO ONE 1S TRYING TO TAKE AWAY
MR, WASHINGTON'S OR THE GOVERNMENT'S OPPORTUNITY TO PAY OFF THIS
LIEN, NO ONE IS TRYING TO TAKE THE PROPERTY OUT FROM UNDER
THEM., THEY'RE SIMPLY SAYING THAT THE CONTRACT TERMS IN A STATE
LAW PROVIDE THAT THE REINSTATEMENT PERIOD BE THREE MONTHS FROM
THE DATE OF THE RECORDING OF THE NOTE IN DEPAULT,

THEY ARE ASKING THIS COURT TO GIVE THEM AN ECONOMIC
ADVANTAGE AND MAKE MR. AND MRS. SHELDON CARRY THE BALL FOR THE

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANC]ISCO
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NEW BUYER WHEN THEY PIND MIM. AND I DON'T THINK TMAT'S THE
CONTENPLATION OF 1963. NOR IS IT THE CONTEMPLATION OF THE ORDER
TMAT THIS COURT SIGNED PREVIOUSLY, WHEN CLEARLY, IN THE ORDER,
IT STATES YO YHE EXTENT OF THE LAV,

THE ONLY QUESTION BEFORE THIS COURT TODAY IS WHETMER OR
NOT MR. AND MRS, SMELDON SMOULD BE REQUIRED TO CARRY THE
FINANCING ON THIS PROPERTY WHILE TNE GOVERNMENT AND M.
VASHINGTON SORT OUT TMEIR DIFFERENCES AND ATTEMPT YO SELL THE
PROPERTY. WE ARE NOT VRYING TO TAKE THE PROPERTY ANAY FROM
THEN.
1 SHOULD ADD TO THE COURT, REPRESENTING AS 1 DO THE
LARGEST FORECLOSURE AGENT IN THIS STATE, I CAN TELL YOU THAT
THERE ARE A LOT OF BIDDERS AT TRUSTEE SALES ESPECIALLY IF THERE
ARE $190,000 IN EQUITY IN THESE THINGS. AND MY REFLECTION, THEY
HAVE MAD AT LEAST TEN CALLS PROM OUTSIDE SIDOERS OM THIS
PROPERTY. TMERE IS INVEREST IN THIS PROPERTY. 1 SUSPECT IT
VILL €0 TO = IF IT EVER GETS TO TME AUCTION BLOCK, SOMEBODY 1§
GOING YO BUY IT.

THE GOVERNMENT IS GOING TO GET ALL ITS DOLLARS QUT.
BUT CERTAINLY, MR. AND MRS. SHELDON SHOULDN'T BE REQUIRED TO DO
THE FINANCING POR THE GOVERNMENT OR MR. WASHINGTON. AND THAT IS
THE ONLY ISSUE THAT'S BEFORE THIS COURT) WHETHER OR NOT THIS
COURT SHOULD GIVE MR. WASMINGTON AN ECONOMIC ADVANTAGE OVER THE
TERMS OF THE CONTRACT AND THME CIVIL CODE.

THE COURT: ON THE ONE MAND, AS COMPARED TO WHETHER THE

BARBARA HORN SYOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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SHELDONS SHOULD MAVE A HlNDiALLl ON THE OTHER, IF THMERE 1$ NO
BETTERMENT, I APPRECIATE THOSE ARE THE EQUITIES TO CONSIDER,

ARE THERE ANY OTHER FUNDS AVAILABLE VO MAKE AT LEAST
ONE MONTM'S PAYMENT TO THE SNELDONS?

MR, JACKL: 1 WISH THERE WERE, YOUR HONOR, JUST
RECENTLY, I HAVE KIND OF TAKEN OVER MANAGEMENT OF THE PROPERTY
BY DEFAULT. EVERYONE ELSE IS IN PRISON. THANK 6OD I°M NOT
THERE.

THE COURT: M. OSTERHOUDT 1S STILL OUT, ISN'T HE?

MR. JACKL: WHERE 1S ME? 1 THINK I JUST READ IN THE
STATE BAR JOURNAL HE'S IN CONTEMPT SOMEWMERE,

1 HAVE TO PAY UTILITVIES =~ THE FIRST THING ON THE
APARTMENT BUILDINGS THAT WE ARE MANAGING. EVERYTHING RUNS IN A
NEGATIVE CASH FLOW. THEY'RE REALLY VERY, VERY POOR PROPERTIES
EXCEPY FOR THE RESIDENCE, YOUR HONOR, I MAVE A TOTAL OF ABOUT
$1,200. 1 NEED 870 TO MAKE THME TWO PAYMENTS TO SANTA BARBARA
SAVINGS, 1 ONLY HAVE A FEW HUNDRED DOLLARS LEFT.

] DON'T KNOW WHERE I COULD GET ANOTHER THOUSAND DOLLARS
TO MAKE A PAYMENT, BUT I WOULD REPRESENT TO THE COURT THAT I
WOULD MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO DO IT. 1I°M NOT SURE WHERE 1 COULD
GET IT, BUT 1 CAN STILL CONTACT MR, WASHINGTON, HE'S IN SAN
FRANCISCO IN JAIL AND FREDDIE 1S IN PLEASANTON IN JAIL. WE ARE
EXERCISING EVERY BIT OF GOOD FAITH TO TRY TO CURE THIS.

I DON®T PEEL THAT WE ARE ~~ WE WOULD BE RECEIVING ANY

KIND OF ECONOMIC ADVANTAGE OVER MR, SHELDON, MR, SHELDON

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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CONTRACTED FOR A LOAN TO I(N FOR CERTAIN NUMBER OF YIARS, 1IT°'S
Lusa.mu FORTUITOUS TO NIN THAT RALPH AND PREDDIE WINT TO
WAIL, WHICH ACT HERE RESULTS IN TRIGGERING == PROM THE LOAN.
THEY 'RE CONTRACLT WILL BE PULFILLED ACCORDING YO ITS

TERMS AS LONG AS THIS COURT, AS THE COURT OF EQUITY, WoulD 6Llve

HUS ANOTHER MONTH TO RAISE THE EQUITY TO BRING MIM CURRENT., AND

AT THAT POINT, MIS TRUSTEE'S PFEES, ALL THOSE THINGS ARE PAID IY'

LAY AND ME SUFFERS NOTHING EXCEPT THE DEPRIVATION OF THOSE FUNDS

FOR THESE MUIMBERS OF MONTHS, BUT ME WILL BE PAID THEN AND
INTEREST AND LATE CHARGES.

THE COURTs THE SHELDONS OR TMEIR AGENTS AWARE OF WITH
WHOM THEY WERE DEALING IN THESE FINANCINGS?
MR, JACKLS YOU MEAN DID THEY KNOW THAT RALPH WAS A
CRIMINAL? ] DON®T KNOW, YOUR MONOR,
MR, STERNBERG: 1 CAN REPRESENT TO THE COURT TMAT IN MY
CONVERSATIONS WITH THE SHELDONS, THEY MAD NO KNOWLEDGE OF WHO
THEY WERE DEALING WITH,.
THE COURT: THEY DIDN'T KNOW THE BORROWER AT ALL?
MR, STERNBERG: THEY DID NOT KNOW THEM AT ALL, THE
TRANSACTION, 1 UNDERSTAND, TOOK PLACE IN A ONE DAY PERIOD, IN
THE PURCHASE. THEY DID NOT KNOW.
THE COURTs WHO WAS THE BROKER ON IT?
M. STERNBERG: 1 DO NOT KNOW. RED CARPET OUT OF

FWAV!W!o
MR, MC GRAW: IT WAS A REAL ESTATE AGENT., 17 WAS A

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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CARRY BACK SITUATION. MR, JACKL lN;OM!D US THAT IF HE WASN'T
SUCCESSFUL HERE, HE WAS GOING TO FILE A BANKRUPTCY PETITION, 1
SUGCESTED TO MIM THAT WOULD CERTAINLY BE THE MOSTY ADVANTAGEOUS
FORUM POR HIM. :-

IF THIS COURT DENIES THEIR MOTION AND DOES NOT EXTEND
THEIR TERMS TO REINSTATE THE LOAN, THEN THE FORUM THAT MR,
WASHINGTON WANTS TO BE IN IS ONE IN WHICH THE COURT HAS THE
JURISDICTION TO REALIGN THE CONTRACT TO THE BETTERMENT OF
CREDITORS, WHICH 1S APPARENTLY WHAT WE ARE ARGUING ABOUT NERE,

IF THIS COURT DENIES THEIR MOTION TODAY, THEY WILL FILE

CHAPTER 11 PROCEEDINGS WHAT'S COMMONLY CALLED A CRAMDOWN, WHICH
WOULD ALLOW THEM TO REINSTATE THE LOAN. THAT IS THE PORUM IN
WHICH THIS TYPE OF THING SHOULD BE DONE.

THEY'RE HERE ARGUING ABOUT WHAT DAMAGES ARE GOING TO BE
SUFFERED BY OTHER CREDITORS, SPECIFICALLY THE GOVERNMENT. THAT
IS PROPERLY THE FORUM OF BANKRUPTCY COURT.

AND 1 WOULD SUBMIT TO THE COURT THAT THAT'S WHERE THEY
SHOULD BE, THAT'S WHERE THEY TOLD US THEY WANT TO BE. AND I
THINK THAT'S THE RIGHT PLACE FOR THEM,

THE COURT: SHELDONS AREN'T GOING TO BE ANY BETTER OFF
WITH THAT, ARE THEY?

MR. MC GRAW: THEY'RE PROBABLY NOT, YOUR MONOR, EXCEPT
IN THAT CIRCUMSTANCE, WE WILL PROBABLY HAVE A CMAPTER 11 TRUSTEE

APPOINTED TO MONITOR THESE PROPERTIES, TO SEE THAT EVERYBODY IS

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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PAID AND THINGS WOULD ROLL SNOOTHLY.

THE COURT: IT WOULD BE A MONTH BEFORE THEY GET
ANYTHING?

MR. NC GRANS PERHAPS YOUR MONOR, BUT THE ONLY
CIRCUNSTANCE —

THE COURTs IS TMAT REALLY WHAT THE SHELDONS WANT?

MR. STERMNBERG: NO. OBVIOUSLY, TMEY DON'T. THEY DON°T
WANT TO BE IN THE BANKRUPTCY COURT, TMEY WANT TO BE IN THlS
COURT. 1 THINK THE ONLY POINT IS THAT WE SHOULD NOT ALLON TMERE
YO SE ANOTHER DELAY — THIS COURT BE USED AS A DELAY TACTIC TO

_|suY ==

THE COURTs 1 DON'T INTEND POR THERE TO BE ANY GREAT
DELAY, BUT IT SEEMS TO ME AFTER THME SHELDONS HAVE SURVIVED FOR,
WHAT, SEVEN OR NINE MONTHS, I GUESS ANOTHER 35 DAYS ISN'T GOING
YO PUT THEM IN THE POOR HOUSE. PARTICULAR IF WE CAN ASSURE THAT
THE PRIMARY OBLIGATION 1S BEING BROUGHT AT LEAST CLOSE TO UP TO
DATE, AND IF WE CAN ASSURE THAT THEIR DELINQUENCY IS GOING TO BE

CURED WITHIN 35 DAYS,
MR, STERNBERG: THAT WOULD SE APPROPRIATE, EXCEPY

THE COURT:s WHAT HAPPENS AFTER THAT TIME, OF COURSE, 1
HAVE NO IDEA. WHETHER WE ARE BACK AT THE SAME THING IN ANOTHER
FOUR MONTHS, I DON'T KNOW.

MR. STERNBERG: AS LONG AS THE SHELDONS ARREARAGES ARE
[BEING BROUGHT UP —~ TMEY 'RE TALKING ABOUT PAYING $866 AGAINST A

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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$32,000 -~ AS MY NUMBERS SHOW == ARREARAGE.

THE COURT: 1 TAKE 1T THAT'S THE ONE PRESSING
OBL IGATION WITHOUT WHICH PAYMENT, THE WHOLE THING GOES ADWN THE
DRAIN, |

MR. STERNBERG: THAT'S RIGHT. THERE MAS TO BE $32,000
PAID TODAY IN ORDER TO PREVENT THE NOTE BEING CALLED. AND I
THINK 1IF YOU ARE GOING TO MAKE AN EQUITABLE ORDER ~—

THE COURT:s THE FIRST NOTE?

MR. STERNBERG: NO, OUR NOTE. THE FIRST NOTE MAS BEEN

PAID BY THE SHELDONS. ALSO, THE SHELDONS DO NOT HAVE THE

_|ECONOMIC WHEREWITHAL TO SUSTAIN MORE THAN ANOTHER 35 DAYS, ONE

MONTH. AND AT THAT POINT, IF, IN FACT, THE BANKRUPTCY
PROCEEDING 1S FILED, THEY REALLY WILL BE IN DIFFICULTY. THEY'RE
DEPENDING ON THiS FOR INCOME BECAUSE MR. SHELDON DOES NOT HAVE A
Joe.

AND 1 THINK THE IDEA THATY THE SHELDONS ARE GOING TO GEY
A WINDFALL SHOULD NOT BE CONSIDERED BY THE COURT AT QLL, BECAUSE
THERE 1S A PUBLIC BIDDING STATUTE, AND I THINK THE REALITIES
ARE IF THERE REALLY 15 THAT MUCHM EQUITY, THEY'RE NEVER GOING TO
GET THAT KIND OF —~ THEY'RE NEVER GOING TO GET THE PROPERTY
BACK. AND ALL THAT'S GOING TO HAPPEN IS THMAT THEY'RE NOT GOING
TO HAVE TO BE PAYING OUT THESE VAST SUMS OF MONEY AND THEY WILL
GEY THE INCOME THAY THEY ORIGINALLY BARCGAINED POR, ] STRONGLY
URGE THAT ANY ORDER THAT YOU MAKE TAKE THAT EINTO CONSIDERATION.

THE COURT:s WELL, 1 MUST CONFESS I WOULD LIKE AN

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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AGREEMENT OF TME PARTIES THAT THE SALE WOULD BE STAYED FOR 3S
[PAYS ON CONDITION TMAT THE 00 AND SOME ODD DOLLARS BE PAID OVER
YO THE MOLDER OF THE PFIRST OBLIGATION, AND THAT MR, WASHING TON
BE PERMITTED, WITHIN THAT PERIOD OF TIME, TO BRING MIS
OBLIGATION UP TO DATE.

1 GET YHE INPRESSION THERE IS NOT SUCH A STIPULATION,

M. STERNBERG: YOUR HONOR, MY CLIENT'S MAVE =- THEY
ARE MERE. 1 WILL CONFER WITH THEM.
THE COURTs WY DON'T YOU DO TMAT?
MR, STERNSERG: VHANK YOU.
MR, JACKLS 1 WOWLD LIKE TO POINT OUT, YOUR MONOR, OF
ALL YHE OTMER CREDITORS TMAT MAVE ENTERED INTO SIMILAR
AGREEMENTS, THIS IS THE OMLY CREDITOR THAT INSISTS UPON
PORECLOSING.  °
THE COURT: WE WILL TAKE A PIVE-MINUTE RECESS WHILE YOU
ARE CONFERRING, COUNSEL.

(RECESS TAKEN)

IS YHERE AN AGREEMENT, GENTLEMEN?
MR, STERNBERG: YES, YOUR MONOR. WE MAVE AGREED THAT,
NUMBER ONE, THE SHELDONS MAVE THE RIGHT TO PUBLISM THEIR SALE
FOR A DATE 35 DAYS PROM TODAY, WHICH WOULD BE MAY 14TH, 1984;
THAT THERE WOULD BE A PAYMENT OF $866 TO SANTA BARBARA == THAT
THIS ORDER WOULD BE CONDITIONED ON PAYMENTS OF $866 TO SANTA
{BARBARA SAVINGS BY THE WASHINGTONS, THAT THEY WOULD PAY ~—-
THE COURTs BY WHEN?

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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MR, STERNBERG: FIQE n_usr

MR, JACKLs SURE,

MR, STERNBERG: TYMAY THE FIRST MONIES RECEIVED BY TME
WASHINGTON ESTATE, EXCEPT FOR UTILITIES, WOULD SE PAID OVER TO
THE SHELDONS IN THE MEANTIME,

MR, JACKL: UNTIL I COLLECT 91,600, :

MR, STERNBERG: ANY MONIES OVER AND ABOVE THE UTILIYIES'
THAT COME IN ON A WEEKLY BASIS, SO WE CAN GET WHATEVER MONIES =~
1S THAT AGREEABLE?

MR, JACKL: THAT'S OKAY,

MR, DONDEROs SURE.

MR, JACKLs EXCEPT FOR ==

MR, STERNBERG: UTILITIES.

LT JACKLS WE ALSO HAVE TO PAY THE PROPERTY MANAGEMENT
FEE OR ELSE WE DON'T MAVE ANYBODY TO COLLECT RESTS.

- MR, STERNBERG: THE PROPERTY MANAGEMENT FEE IS
AGREEABLE., MY CLIENYS ARE DOING THIS, AND THERE IS AN AGREEMENT
THAT THIS == THAT ANY NONIES ACCEPTED WILL BE WITHOUT PREJUDICE
TO MY CLIENT, $0O IN OTHER WORDS, MY CLIENTS CAN ACCEPT THIS
MONEY AND STILL 60 THROUGH WITH THEIR SALE., OF COURSE, THEY
WOULD MAVE YO APPLY ANY MONIES RECEIVED TO THE BALANCE DUE,.

$O0 THAT YME SHELDONS == IN OTHER WORDS, ﬂ"! SHELDONS
CAN HOLD THEIR SALE AND THE WASHINGTONS WON'T COME IN AND CLAIM
THAT WE MAVE ACCEPTED MONEY AND THEREFORE, WAIVED OUR RIGHT TO

FORECLOSE UNDER THE STATE'S 2924 CODE SECTION.

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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IS THATY AGI!!A.L!?.

MR, JACKL: SURE.

MR, STERNBERG: AND THAT IN ADDITION, TNE WASHING TONS
WILL NAVE UP TO AND INCLUDING S5:00 P.M. ON MAY 13TH, 1884, TO
PAY THE SUMS DUE WHICH ARE APPROXIMATELY $32,000, BUT WHICH WE
WILL PROVIDE THEN WITH A DETVAILED ACCOUNTING WITHIN ~=

MR, JACKL: FIVE DAYS,

THE COURT: THEY VILL BRING THEIR OBLIGATION =

MR, STERNBERG: <« CURRENT,

THE COURTs = CURRENT AS OF THE DAY BEFORE THE SALE,

MR, JACKL: CAN WE MAKE IV MAY 1STH AND PAY IT 8Y MAY
14TH, BECAUSE 1T IS A SUNDAY AND IT'S RIDICULOVS,

' MR, STERNBERG: THEN LET'S MAKE IT BY 10300 O°'CLOCK IN
THE MORNING . ﬂé? CAN PAY US ON MONDAY AND WE CAN MAVE THE SALE
THEREAFTER -~ IN THE APTERNOON.

THE COURT: ALL RIGHT., IS THAY OKAY?

MR, MC GRAW: NO. THAT'S GOING TO BE PRACTICALLY
INPOSSIBLE. YOU ARE GOING TO EITHNER HAVE TO TELL THE GENERAL
PUBLIC THERE 1S GOING YO BE A SALE OR THERE ISN'T GOING TO BE A
SALE.

THE COURTs HOW LONG IN ADVANCE OF SALE SHOULD YOU
KNOW?

MR, MC GRAW: ] WOULD SAY AT LEAST 24 NOURS. OTHERWISE
THERE WILL BE NO BIDDERS ON TME SALE. |

M. STERNBERG: LET THEM COME UP WITH THE MONEY,

BARBARA MHORN STOCKPORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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MR, JACKLs LET'S SET THE SALE FOR MAY 1STH,

THE COURT: ONE EXTRA DAY ON THE SALE,

MR, STERNBERG: THEN WE WILL SET THE SALE FOR MAY 1STH
AND REINSTATEMENT WILL BE S5:00 P.M., THE 14TH,

THE COURTs LET'S MAKE REINSTATEMENT BY 11130 A.M, ON
THE DAY BEFORE., THAT VILL GIVE YOU ENOUGM TIME,

M. STERNBERG: THANK YOU, YOUR HONOR., AND AGAIN, 1
JUST WANTED IT CLEAR THAT THIS IS WITHOUT PREJUDICE TO MY
CLIENTS, AS WE AGREE, AND ALSO THAT THIS WOWLD «- THERE IS A
POTENTIAL CLAIM BEYWEEN MY CLIENT AGAINST YD SERVICES, AND
COUNSEL AND I HAVE AGREED THAT THIS ORDER WOULD HAVE NO EFFECT
ON THAT CLAIM BETWEEN MY CLIENTS AND OUR CLAIM AGAINST TD
SERVICE; 1S THAT CORRECT?

MR, MC GRAW: THAT 'S AGREABLE, YOUR HONOR.

THE COURTs DO YOU WANT TO REDUCE THAT TO WRITING AND

¢

SMBMIT IT TO ME?

MR. JACKL: IN THE FORM OF AN ORDER?

THE COURT: THIS WILL BE THE ORDER OF THE COURT, BUT I
THINK IT WOULD BE MORE APPROPRIATE IF IT WERE REDUCED TO
WRITING,

MR, JACKL: I WILL DO THAT,

MR, STERNBERG: 1F YOU WILL SEND ME A COP'Y.

THE COURT: ALL RIGHT. THANK YOU, GH‘YL.!!N.

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED) !

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U,S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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HAY 10, 2984
YHE CLERK: CALLING CRIMINAL CR 83-120, UNITED STATES

VERSUS RALPH WASHINGTON,

COUNSEL, PLEASE STATE YOUR APPEARANCE POR THE RECORD.

MR. DONDEROs ROBERT DONDERO AND GEORGE BEVAN FOR THE
UNITED STATES.,

MR. JACKL: GOOD AFTERNOON, YOUR MONOR. JAMES JACKL
FOR DEFENDANT RALPH WASHINGTON, YOUR HONOR,

MR, STERNBERG: DAVID STERNBERG FOR SHELDON, CARL
SHELDON.

THE COURT: WHO 1S CHARLES SHELDON?

M. STERNBERG: CHAILES SHELDON 1S THE SENEFICIAL
HOLDER OF THE SECOND TRUST DEED ON THE PROPERYY THAT WAS
FORFEITED ~- UAS“"‘TW'S, THAT WAS FORFEITED TO THE UNITED
STATES.

THE COURT: HOW DOES MR. SHELDON BECOME SUBJECT TO MY
JURISDICTION?

MR, STERNBERG: WE GOT A TELEPHONE CALL, AND I DON'Y
UNDERSTAND HOW MR, SHELDON 1S SUBJECTY TO YOUR JURISDICTION, BUT
UPON COUNSEL 'S PHONE CALL, WE ARE HERE,

M. JACKL: YOUR HONOR, YOU MAY RECALL APPROXIMATELY
ONE MONTH AGO, WE WERE IN TH1S COURTROOM, AND MR. SHELDON WAS
HERE AND H)S COUNSEL. AND THEY SUBMITTED TO TME JURISDICTION OF
THE COURY VOLUNTARILY, I THINK, AT THAT TIME.

WE ENTERED INTO AN AGREEMENT WHICH WAS INCORPORATED

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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INTO AN ORDER OF THIS COURT EXTENDING THE TIME FOR MR.
WASHINGTON AND/OR THE GOVERNMENT, WHO ARE THE OWNERS OF CERTAIN
PROPERTY FORFEITED, TO CURE A DEFAULT IN PAYMENT ON A NOTE WHICH
IS HELD BY MR, SHELDON,

DO YOU RECALL THAT, YOUR HONOR?

THE COURT:s YES.

MR. JACKLS AT THAT TIME, WE REPRESENTED TO THE COURT
THAT WE HAD ONE OF THE WASHINGTON PROPERTIES FOR SALE AND IT WAS
IN ESCROM, AND WE BELIEVED WE WOULD HAVE FUNDS IN 30 DAYS TO
CURE THE DEFAULY. AND WE ASKED THE COURT TO EXTEND OUR TIME FOR
REINSTATING YHAT DEFAULT TO PREVENT APPROXIMATELY A MUNDRED
THOUSAND TO A MUNDRED AND SO THMOUSAND DOLLARS WINDFALL TO MR.
SHELOON. UNDER THE COURT ORDER, THAT TIME RUNS OUT ON MONDAY AT
11:00 A.M, :

THE — OUR ESTIMATE WAS AN APPROXIMATE 30 DAYS, AND AS
OF 15 MINUTES AGO, THE TITLE COMPANY TELLS ME IT'S NOW 99
PERCENT SURE THAT WE WILL CLOSE TOMORROW, WMICH MEANS WE WILL
HAVE THE FUNDS AVAILABLE FOR MR. SHELDON TOMORROW AFTERNOON, OR
ON MONDAY MORNING.

I SPOKE WITH =

THE COURT: WHEN DOES THE TIME RUN?

MR. JACKLS MONDAY MORNING AT 11300 A.M.

THE COURT: TOMORROW AFTERNOON WOULD BE PLENTY OF TIME?

M. JACKL: YES, IT WOULD, YOUR MONOR, THE PROBLEM
WITH ANY ESCROW IS IF ANY ONE OF THE SINGLE STEPS IN IT IS

BARBARA HORN STOCKPORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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DEFECTIVE -~

THE COURT: BETTYER SEE TO 1T THAT NONE OF THEM 1S
OEFECTIVE.

MR, JACKL: 1 MHAVE SHEPHERDED THAT ESCROW THROUGH EVERY
SINGLE STAGE, YOUR HONOR, BECAUSE 1 KNOW TME URGENCY.

1 SPOKE WITH MR, STERNBERG A WEEK AGO AND 1 OFFERED TO
LET HNIM SPEAK WITH ALL THE PEOPLE INVOLVED, BECAUSE THERE WAS A
POTENTIAL THAT THE LENDER WOULD NOT BE ABLE TO GET THE DOCUMENTS
IN ESCROW UNTIL 24 NOURS AFTER THE TIME SET POR CLOSING, WHICH
MEANS THAT WE WOULD FORFEIT EVERYTHING, AND ASKED FOR AN
EXTENSION OF TIME OF MAYBE A DAY,

MR. STERNBERG SAID, WELL, ME WOULD TALK TO H1S CLIENTY
ABOUT 1V. AFTERWARDS, M1S CLIENT SAID ME WOULD NOT CONSENT TO
EVEN AN HOUR. AS A PRECAUTIONARY MEASURE, 1 FELYT WE MAD YO COME
BACK TO TME COURT TO ASK THE COURT FOR 24 HOURS OR 48 HOURS
LEEWAY THERE.

IN VIEW OF WHAT THE TITLE COMPANY JUST TOLD ME, MAYBE
THAT 'S PREMATURE, BUT 1 DIDN'T WANT TO WALK IN ON THE LAST HMOUR.

THE COURT: LET'S MOPE 17 1S, BECAUSE MR. STERNBERG AND
HIS CLIENT VERY GRACIOUSLY STIPULATED TO THE ORDER THAT 1
ENTERED A MONTH AGO. 1 EXPRESSED MY DOUBTS ABOUT JURISDICTION
THEN AS 1 EXPRESS THEM NOW. AND 1T WAS BY VIRTUE PF THE 600D
GRACES OF MR. STERNBERG YHAT YOU HAVE HAD THE EXTRA PERIOD.

OVER ANY OBJECTION FROM MR, STERNBERG AS TO MY

EXERCISING JURISDICTION OVER MIM, I CERTAINLY WOULD NOT PURPORT

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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MR, JACKLS ALL RIGHT.

THE COURT: 1°'M HAPPY THAT YOU MAVE REACHED A SOLUTION
THAT WILL RESOLVE THIS MATTER TOMORROW AFTERNOON AND IF ANYBODY
IS STANDING IN YOUR WAY, YOU BETTER SEE YO IT THAT ME IS
ACCOMMODATED IN WHATEVER PASHION 15 NECESSARY, BECAUSE, THE
ORDER == ] MAVE NO PONER TO EXTEND THE ORDER OVER THE OGJ!CTION.
OF MR, STERNBERG AND I WOULD NOT DO $O IF 1 HAD THE POWER,

MR. JACKL: ALL RIGHT. THANK YOU, YOUR HONOR,

THE COURT: DOES THAT CLARIFY IT FOR EVERYBODY?

M. JACKLs PARDON.

THE COURT: THAT CLARIFIES IT POR EVERYONE?

M. JACKL: YES, IT DOES, YOUR MONOR., AND ] APPRECIATE
THAT, .

THERE 1S ONE OTHER MATTER, AND THAT IS, UNDER
CALIFORNIA LAW, AND UNDER THE ORDER THAT WE STIPULATED TO, MR.
WASHINGTON AND/OR THE GOV!RN!!.NT HAVE THE RIGHT TO REINSTATE
THIS LOAN BY PAYMENT OFf ALL OF THE FUNDS DUE 8Y 11:00 O*CLOCK ON
MONDAY,

IT'S QUITE CLEAR UNDER CALIFORNJA LAW == IT'S CALLED
2924(C) OF THE CIVIL CODE ~= THAT THE AMOUNT THAT WE ARE
REQUIRED TO TENDER IS ALL OF THE BACK PAYMENTS, LATE CHARGES,
BACK TAXES, INSURANCE, AND EITHER TRUSTEE'S PEES, AS SET FORTH
PRECISELY IN YHE STATUTE, OR ATTORNEY'S FEES AS SET PORTH IN THE
STATUTE, WHICH CANNOT EXCEED CERTAIN AMOUNTS. BUT ONE CANNOT

BARBARA NORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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RECEIVE BOTH OF THOSE.

THE PERSON WHO WANTS TO PORECLOSE MAS A CHOICE OF
EITHER EMPLOYING AN ATTORNEY TO DO MIS FORECLOSURE OR HE CAN
EMPLOY A TRUSTEE TO DO M1S FORECLOSURE.

UNDER THE COURT 'S ORDER AND UNDER OUR AGREEMENT, THEY
WERE TO PROVIDE US AN ACCOUNTING OF THE MONIES THAT THEY DEMAND
FOR US TO REINSTATE THE OBLICATION. AND THEY SET FORTH ALL OF
THE PAYMENTS WNHICH WE AGREE WITH AND WE AGREE TO PAY, AND THEN
THEY ADDED ON TO THAT 85,000 ATTORNEYS PEES AND 232 DOLLARS FOR
PARKING PEES AND BRIDGE TOLLS, EV CETERA, ET CETERA.

1 TRIED TO GET SOME ACCOUNTING AS TO WHAT THAT WAS)
ONE, SO WE COULD SEE 1F 1T WAS REASONABLE; TWO, YO SEE IF THERE
WAS ANY LEGAL BASIS FOR THEIR RECOVERING SAME. AND THEY HAVE
NEVER DONE SO. |

1 HAVE SPOKEN WITH MR. STERNBERG A COUPLE OF TIMES.
M. STERNBERG MAS SAID THAT HE HAS REVIEWED THESE PEES INCURRED
BY MR, SHELDON WITH THREE OR POUR DIFFERENT LAWYERS, AND HE
THINKS THAT 83,000 IS A REASONABLE AMOUNT, NOT 85,000,

$O HE MAS OFFERED TO REDUCE THE AMOUNT TO $3,000, BUT
STILL NO ONE WILL SHOW US ANY BILLS OR ANY BASIS WHY THEY SHOULD
RECOVER ANYTHING., AND UNDER THE STATE STATUTE, THEY ARE NOT
ENTITLED TO RECOVER ANYTHING.

WE WILL BE PREPARED. 1F WE ARE NOT PREPARED, THEN WE
LOSE EVERYTHING., BUT WE WILL BE PREPARED, I BELIEVE, TO TENDER

THE AMOUNT TOMORROW AFTERNOON OR MONDAY TO CURE THE DEFAULT, BUT

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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1 AM LED TO BELIEVE THAT IF WE PAY ALL OF THE BACK PAYMENTS
WITHOUT PAYING THIS DEMAND FOR ATTORNEY 'S PEES, WHICH IS
UNSUPPORTED, THAT WE WOULD NOT BE ENTITLED TO REINSTATEMENT,

MR, STERNBERG SUGGESTS THAT 1 JUST MAKE A TENDER AND
THEY WILL EITHER TAKE IT OR THEY WON'T AND WE CAN LITIGATE IT.
I DON'T THINK WE HAVE TO ROLL DICE ON WHETHER OR NOT MR.
STERNBERG IS GOING FEEL THIS IS REASONABLE, MR. snimnc, 1F
HE FEELS HE MAS SOME RIGHT TO ATTORNEY'S FEES, HE SHOULD BE
REQUIRED TO,

THE COURTs HE'S MADE A STATEMENT OF WHAT HE THINKS

|HE's enTiTLED TO.

MR, JACKLS I KNOW THAT, BUT HE'S OFFERED NO EVIDENCE
AS TO WHAT THE FEES WERE INCURRED FOR,

THE COURT: WHAT DOES THE CODE SAY ASOUT THE EVIDENCE
THAT ME'S SUPPOSED TO OFFER?

MR, JACKLs THE CODE IS SILENT ON THAT,

THE COURTs WHEN THE CODE IS SILENT ON SOMETHING, AND
THERE 1S A DISPUTE BETWEEN THE PARTIES, MOW DO YOU RESOLVE IT?

-, AJACKLI WELL, THE CODE 1S SILENT ON ATTORNEY'S
FEES. THE CASE LAWS SAY ATTORNEY'S FEES MUST BE REASONASLE.
THEY MUST BE INCURRED TO PROTECT THE SECURITY OF THE DEED OF
TRUST OR IN LITIGATION ARISING OUT OF THE DEED OF TRUST, BUT
THAT DOESN'T ANSWER OF THE QUESTION OF WHETHER ME'S ENTITLED TO
BOTH ATTORNEY'S PEES AND TO TRUSTEE'S PEES, YOUR MONOR.

THE COURT:s 1 CAN'T ANSWER THAT QUESTION FOR YOU. HMOW

BARBARA MORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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CAN 1? AS I SAY, THE MATTER OF THE PROPRIETY OF FORECLOSURE
UNDER STATE LAW IS SOMETHING 1 HAVE NO CONTROL OVER, AND ALL 1
CAN IMAGINE IS THAT AT SOME POINT, SOME STATE COURT 1§ GOING TO
HAVE TO RESOLVE THE PROBLEMS BETWEEN YOU, HOW THE ISSUE IS
PRESENTED TO THEM DEPENDS ON WHAT CHOICE YOU MAKE, I WouLD
SUPPOSE.

MR, JACKL: ALL RIGHT, YOUR HONOR.

THE COURT: 1IF YOUR ONE CONCERN, OBVIOUSLY, IS TO SEE
TO IT THAT THE IMMEDIATE PROBLEM 1S SOLVED, WHICH IS THAT NO
MATTER HOW THE MATTER 1S RESOLVED, YOU GET YOUR ENTITLEMENT TO
THE PROPERTY, WHERE IT GOES FROM TMERE, I THINK YOU MAVE TO WORK
ouT.

MR, JACKL: YOUR MONOR, I HAVE NO PROBLEM WITH
LITIGATING TH1S IN STATE COURT. 1 FEEL VERY CwFiDENT 0F OUR
POSITION, THE COURT DID SAY THIS COURT HAS EXCLUSIVE
JURISDICTION OVER THE PROPERTY. AND ONE OF THE PARTIES TO THE
ACTION IS THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, AND THME UNITED STATES
ATTORNEYS MAVE NOT FELT THAT IT'S PROPER FOR TME UNITED STATES
TO LITIGATE THIS IN STATE COURT,

ALSO, 1 BELIEVE UNDER THE ORDER FRO’li ONE MONTH AGO,
THAT TH1S ISSUE WOULD PROPERLY BE BEFORE THIS COURT BECAUSE YOUR
HONOR 'S ORDER SAID THAT WE ARE ENTITLED TO REINSTATE UNDER
2924(C) OF THE CIlVIL CODE,

THE COURT: WHAT'S YOUR VIEW ON THAT? DO YOU WANT ME

TO RESOLVE THE MATTER OF WHAT THE PAYMENT OUGNT TO BE FOR EI1THER

BARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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TRUSTEE OR ATTORNEY 'S FEES?

MR. STERNBERG: YOUR MONOR, I THINK MR. WASHINGTON PUT
US IN THE POSITION OF MAVING THE PROPERTY FORFEITED, TO REQUIRE
US TO COME HERE AND FOR MR, SHELDON TO PROTECT MIS SECURITY., HE
HAS $150,000 LOAN AND HE INCURRED, ACCORDING TO BILLINGS THAT I
SAW, $5,800 IN ATTORNEY'S FEES, AND I HAD REVIEWED THESE BILLS.

THE COURTs FROM WHEN UNTIL WHEN CONCERNING WHAT? '

MR, STERNBERG: WHAT WAS THE PURPOSE OF MIS MEETING?

THE COURTs WHAT WAS THE PURPOSE OF THME ATTORNEY'S
FEES?

MR, STERNBERG: THEY WERE TO DETERMINE THE EXTENT OF
VALIDITY OF HIS LIEN IN THE PROPERTY, HE WENT TO OTHER
ATTORNEYS SEFORE ME TO DETERMINE THIS MATTER.

THE COURT: WHAT DID THEY DO?

MR. STERNBERG: LEGAL RESEARCH AND PHONE CALLS AND
LETTERS,

THE COURTs HOW MUCH ARE YOUR FEES?

M. STERNBERG: AT THIS POINT, THEY'RE APPROXIMATELY
$2,000.

THE COURT: DID THE OTHER ATTORNEYS DO MORE THAN YOU
oID.

MR. STERNBERG: [ DON'T KNOW.

THE COURT: YOU KNOW PERFECTLY WELL THAT THEY DION'T,
DON'T YOU? YOU ARE THE ONE THAT TOOK THE LABORING ORDER HERE
AND WERE INVOLVED IN THE CLOSING PROCEDURES. UP TO THAT POINT,

BARBARA MORN STOCKPORD, CSR, U.S. DISYRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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10
NOTHING REALLY MAD BEEN DONE EXCEPT FOR SOME SCURRING AROUND; 1S

THAT FAIR TO SAY?
MR, STERNBERG: THAT'S HOW I ANALYZE THE ATTORNEY'S

FEES.
THE COURT: HAVE THE OTHER ATTORNEY'S FEES BEEN PAID?
MR. STERNBERG: MR, SHELDON INFORMED ME THAT ME MAD
PAID APPROXIMATELY 1,500, BUT THAT HE MAD BILLS FOR THE OTHER
ATTORNEY 'S PEES. 2,500 1S WHAT ME'S TELLING ME, AND THERE WAS
SOME ADDITIONAL BILLS. BUT AGAIN, THAT'S WHY I RECOMMENDED

REDUCING THE ATTORNEY'S FEES TO MY CLIENT AND, IN FACY, 1 OID

.]CALL AND REDUCE OUR DEMAND TO $3,000 AS OF AFTER THIS HEARING.

YESTERDAY MY DEMAND WAS 62,700,
AND 1 REVIEWED THE CASE LAW AND CAME TO THE CONCLUSION

THAT WE WERE ENTITLED TO GET ATTORNEY'S FEES TO PROTECT OUR
SECURITY, AND I CITED A CASE TO COUNSEL, BUGK YERSUS BARG
(PHONETIC) , 1983, 147 CA 3RD 920, AND EXPLAINED TO HIM THAT WE
WERE ENTITLED TO ANY REASONABLE ATTORNEY'S FEES. IN ANY EVENT,
1 DON'T THINK THAT'S THE ISSUE AND I DON'T WANT YOU == ] REQUEST
THAT WE NOT DECIDE YHIS MERE. '

AS OF THE DATE OF THE ORDER, WE ORIGINALLY AGREED ON
TOMORROW TO BE THE DAY TO = THAT'S WHAT 1 ORIG INALLY AGREED ON
ON BEHALF OF MY CLIENT. AND YOU SUGGESTED WHY DON'T WE MOVE IT
TO MONDAY. AND MR. JACKL -SAID, ®WHY DON'T WE GEY ANOTHER DAY,
SO WE WILL MAVE PLENTY OF TIME TO GET THE MONEY AND TENDER WHAT
WE FEEL 1S DUE.™ AND YOU CAME UP WITH 11300 O°CLOCK ON MONDAY

SARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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11

MORNING. AND I BELIEVE THAT THAT 'S THE TIME THAT PERFORMANCE
SHOULD BE TENDERED, BY THAT TIME,

AS OF THIS OATE, NO MONIES HAVE BEEN TENDERED., ALL We
HAVE HEARD 1S THAT THERE 1S AN ESCROW AND THERE IS AN ESCROW AND
THERE 1§ AN ESCROW. AND IN ADDITION, ANOTHER PART OF OUR ORDER
OR AGREEMENT WAS THAY MR, JACKL WAS GOING YO SEND EXCESS MONIES
TO THE SHELDONS BECAUSE OF THEIR NEED FOR THEIR FINANCES, ’
BECAUSE THEY LIVE ON THE INTEREST ON THIS NOTE.

WE HAVE RECEIVED NO ACCOUNTING., NOR HAVE WE RECEIVED
ANY MONIES FROM MR. JACKL, 1IT WAS ADDITIONALLY TALKED ABOUT AND

. |DISCUSSED THAT THERE WOULD SE A BANKRUPTCY PROCEEDING FILED IPF

THIS DID NOT WORK OUT. AND THAT OPTION, OBVIOUSLY, IS STILL
OPEN TO MR, WASHINGTON.

SO 1 REQUEST NO ORDER BE MADE TO EXTEND THE ORDER TO
TODAY AND THAT THE ISSUE OF ATTORNEY'S FEES SHOULD BE == THAT
MR. JACKL SHOULD TENDER WHAT ME FEELS IS THE AMOUNT,

THE COURT: YOUR DEMAND PRESENTLY IS 63,0007

MR, STERNBERG: YES, IT IS. THAT SUBTRACTS FROM THE
ORIGINAL ACCOUNTING THAT WAS SENT 8Y TD SERVICES TO MR. JACKL OF
THE TRAVELING AND MISCELLANEOUS EXPENSES AND THE 50 =-
APPROXIMATELY 85,500 IN ATTORNEYS FEELS. $0 OUR DEMAND AT TH1S
TIME IS THAT AMOUNT.

AND I SPOKE WITH MR. JACKL MORE THAN TWICE, MAYBE TEN

TIMES IN THE LAST -
THE COURT: AND THE OTHER AMOUNTS = THE PARTIES ARE IN

SARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN FRANCISCO
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AGREEMENT ON THE REMAINING AMOUNTS?

MR, STERNBERG: VYES,

MR, JACKL: YES, YOUR MONOR.

THE COURT: THAT AT LEAST MAKES CLEAR WHAT THE DEMAND
IS. AND AS 1 SAY, 1 FEEL 1 HAVE NO POWER TO MAKE ANY ORDER
BEYOND THE ORDER THAT 'S ALREADY BEEN MADE PURSUANT TO THE
AGREEMENT OF THE PARTIES. ABSENT AGREEMENY, I CAN'T GO ANY
PURTHER WITH IT,

MR, STERNSBERG: THANK YOU, YOUR HONOR,

M. JACKL: DO 1 UNDERSTAND THEN THAY THE COURT 1$ NOT
REVAINING JURISDICTION OVER THIS PIECE OF PROPERTY $0 THAT 1
MIGHT 60 INTO STATE COURT?

YHE COURT: NO, 1 HAVE NO FURTHER « 1 HAVE NEVER MAD
ANY JURISDICTION OVER IT. 1 ENTERED THE ORDER ONLY BECAUSE THE
PARTIES WERE IN AGREEMENT THAT THAT WAS AN ORDER THAT SHOULD BE
ISSUED. SO THE PARTIES ARE FREE TO GO ANYWHERE. ALL RIGHT,

(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED)

waal) 0 o=

SARBARA HORN STOCKFORD, CSR, U.S. DISTRICT COURT, SAN PRANCISCO
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REPORTER'S CERTIFICATE

1, THE UNDERSIGNED OFFICIAL COURT REPORTER FOR THE
UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF
CALIFORNIA, APPOINTED PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF TITLE 26,
UNITED STATES CODE, SECTION 753, DO HMEREBY CERTIFY YHAT THE
FOREGOING IS A FULL, TRUE AND CORRECT TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
|pad TN THE WITHIN-ENTITLED AND NUMBERED CAUSE ON THE DATE |
HEREINBEFORE SET FORTH; AND I DO ﬂi‘lﬂ'lﬂ CERTIFY THAT THE

FOREGOING TRANSCRIPT HAS BEEN PREPARED BY ME.

BARBARA H, STOCKFORD
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Filed: January 12, 1990 AN 121350
OFF.C. Or T.IE C
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CARL SHELDEN and b Eminent domain; Forfeiture; -
MARY SHELDEN, . Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt
. . Organizations Act; Property right -
Plaintiffs, o or interest subject to taking; ~_
. Summary judgment; Claims Court
v. . jurisdiction; Sovereign
. immunity; Tort; Exhaustion of
THE UNITED STATES, . administrative remedies.
Defendant. .

: Landon Dowdey, Washington, D.C., for plaintiffs. Brenda Grantiand, Washington,
D.C,, of counsel

Celia I. Campbell - Mohn, Land and Natural Resources Division. United States
Department of Justice, Washington, D.C,, for defendant.

OPINION

SMITH, Chief Judge.

This case comes before the count on plaintiffs’ motion for summary judgment as 10
liability, and defendant’s cross-motion for summary judgment, or in the alternative, to
dismiss. Plaintiffs were innocent mortgagees of real property under a deed of trust. This
property was ordered forfeited when the morigagor was convicted of violating federal anti-
racketeering statutes. Although the order of forfeiture was eventually vacated, plaintiffs
were prevented from foreclosing their lien for over two years, during which time the
property sustained severe, preventable, and apparently permanent damage. Plaintiffs allege
that the government’s actions amounted to a taking of their property without just
compensation, in violation of the fifth amendment to the United States Constitution. For
the reasons set forth below, plaintiffs' motion for summary judgment as to liability is

granted.
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FACTS

The parties’ proposed findings of uncontroverted fact accompanying their motions
and the representations of counsel at oral argument reveal agreement on virtually all of the
relevant facts.” The only dispute is whether, under the facts, plaintiffs have a remedy at

Jaw.

Plaintiffs Carl and Mary Shelden owned real property at 1065 Wickham Drive,
Mom@ﬂoﬂ%“mm}sﬁmmwuayﬂ.l979.theysoldthe
property to Ralph Freddie Jean Washington X taking back a promissory
mteinthemdtlﬁo.mmbyadeeddu?&‘ Undettbetegmsofthe

note, the W, were to make monthly payments of $1602.41 until June 1, 1986, at
which time the on the note was to become due. The note also gave the signatories

the to renegotiate at the end of the initial seven-year period, contimiing the note for
an:%lig:nﬂﬁveyuu ’

On February 15, 1983, the Washingtons were indicted for violation of the Racketeer
Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act (RICO), 18 US.C. § 1962. The indictment
alleged that the Moraga property was subject to forfeiture under RICO. On March 7, 1983,
the Washingtons conveyed the Moraga property to the Clerk of the United States District
Court for the Northern District of California by deed of trust with power of sale, to secure
payment of their bail bonds.

On October 7, 1983, the Sheldens’ trustee filed a notice of default and election to

sell the Moraga property. At that time, payments on the note held by the Sheldens were
$6264.88 in arrears. The United States attorney was notified that the Moraga property was

to be sold at a foreclosure sale to be held in January, 1984, when the three-month
redemption period required by California law would have expired.

Ralph Washington was found guilty on 12 counts of the indictment on December 1,
1983. The jury which rendered the verdict declared the Moraga property forfeited under
18 US.C. § 1963. On December 9, 1983, the United States filed a notice of lis pendens on
the Moraga property, reciting the jury verdict and declaration of forfeiture.

On January 31, 1984, the United States District Court for the Northern District of
California entered an “Order Re Forfeiture of Properties and Disposition Thereof Peading
Appeal.” The order effectively suspended the Sheldens’ foreclosure rights. Although the
order was signed by the district judge and entered by the clerk of the district court, it was
for all intents and purposes a stipulation between the United States Attorney and Mr.
Washington. Because the order of forfeiture is central to the dispute, it is necessary to set

! The parties disagree on the measure of plaintiffs’ damages, but such a disputé is not
relevant to the question at hand: whether the United States is liable to the Sheldens.

2 The Sheldens held a second deed of trust; the first deed of trust was held by a
California lending institution.



out pertinent portions at length here:

(P)laintiff United States of America and defendant Ralph Huey Washington
having stipulated 10 the entry of the following order with respect 10 the
property declared forfeiwable, it is hereby ordered as follows:
1. This order applies to the following parcels of real property:
L I I ]

(j) 1065 Wickham Drive, Moraga, CA3
L
3. Any and all interest of the defendant Ralph Huey Washington in
and to the aforesaid real properties is bereby deemed transferred to plaintiff
United States of America effective January 20, 1984, although for the
coavenience of the parties and 10 put into effect the terms of this order
record title shall remain (where applicable) in the name of Ralph Huey

Washington . . . . vee

S. (A) Defendant Ralph Huey Washington , or his designated
representative, shall be eatitled to remain in physical possession of, and to
have management and contro! of (:]

(b) 1065 Wickham Drive, Moraga, CA;¢

(B) Defendant, so long as be is not in custody, shall be entitled to
reside in the property known as 1065 Wickbam Drive, Moraga, CA; . ...

(D) Defendant Ralph Huey Washington, or Freddic Washington,
ammrmumhwwwmyme...:hﬂme
theforegom;propenia.andallmuobumed shall be deposited
into an account maintained jointly by plaintiff United States of America and
defendant Ralph Huey Washington, and the proceeds thereof shall be used
for the purpose of maintaining mortgage payments, utilities, repairs, and other
mdlexpemwhnchmordmnlymdamomnlytbouohhndlordofrul
property.

. [P)laintiff [the United States] shall not be prohibited from
recordmg in the appropriate state or county offices notices of liens as
permitted by law.

11. Upon final disposition of {[Ralph Huey Washington's) appeal [from
his criminal conviction], the property declared forfeitable shall forthwith be
irrevocably vested in plaintiff United States of America, or released to
defendant Ralph Huey Washington, as the result of said appeal shall indicate.

3 The order listed nine other pieces of real property owned or controlled by Mr.
Washington prior to his conviction.

¢ The order listed three other properties.
3



221

12. This court retains continuing jurisdiction over the subject real
property to make such further supplementary orders as may be necessary or
appropriate to effectuate the intent and purpose of this order and to
determine, to the extent permitted by law, the claims, if any, of third parties
in and to the aforesaid property.

DATED: 31JAN 1984

/s/ [Judge] Robert H. Schnacke
SO STIPULATED:
Joseph P. Russoniello
United States Attorney
By: /s/ Robert L. Dondero /s/ Ralph Huey Washington
Assistant United States Attorney

While the Moraga property was under the control of the government and Mr.
Washington, the hill upon which the house was built eroded severely. As a consequence,
the market value of the property declined significantly.

On August 20, 1986, the United States Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit
reversed the conviction of Ralph Washington. Unired States v. Washington, 797 F2d 1461
(9th Cir. 1986). The effect of this ruling was to vacate the forfeiture verdict. The trustee
under the May 23, 1979 deed of trust held a foreclosure sale on February 23, 1987, at which

sale the Sheldens bought the Moraga property for $115,500.
DISCUSSION

Summary judgment is appropriate where the pleadings, motion papers, affidavits, and
other documents properly before the court, reveal no genuine dispute of material fact, and
as @ matter of law, one party is entitled to judgment. RUSCC 56; Celotex Corp. v. Catrert,

477 U.S. 417 (1986) (construing Fed. R. Civ. P. 56). Here, the material facts are not in
dispute, and they establish a taking. Thus, plaintiffs are entitled to summary judgment on
the issue of liability.

1. Property interest
cognizable under the fith amendment.

The fifth amendment to the United States Constitution provides that “private
property {shall not] be taken for public use, without just compensation.” As a threshold
matter, the court must address defendant’s assertion that the Sheldens’ interest in the
Moraga property is not "property” within the meaning of the just compensation clause. If
defendant is correct, then no further analysis is necessary, and the case must be dismissed.

5 The government estimated the value of the Moraga property for bail purposes at
$325,000. The Sheldens allege that as a result of the erosion, the value of the property
dropped to approximately $60,000. The erosion could have been avoided with the
expenditure of approximately $10,000 in preventive maintenance.

4

70-384 0 - 93 - 8
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In Murray v. United States, 817 F.2d 1580, 1583 (Fed. Cir. 1987), cen. denied, 109
S.Ct. 1318 (1989), the court held that "[a] mortgagee’s lien is a property interest within the
meaning of the Fifth Amendment.” (Citations omitted). Mwray notwithstanding, defendant
contends that the right to foreclose is not a property right cognizable under the fifth
amendment’s just compensation clause, citing Oglethorpe Co. v. United States, 214 Ct. Cl.
551(1977), and Sol-G Construction Corp. v. United States, 231 Ct. CL. 846 (1982), as support.
Neither case is apposite. In both Oglethorpe and Sol-G Construction, the United States,
through the Department of Housing and Urban Development, foreclosed on properties it
beld as mortgagee. The Court of Claims held in both cases that parties with inferior
security interests in the properties, whose liens were extinguished by the foreclosure sales,

could not recover on taking claims.

The grounds for distinguishing Oglethorpe and Sol-G Construction from the present
case are numerous, but the key distinction lies in the character of the government action
in those cases, as opposed to that in the case at bar. In Oglethorpe and Sol-G Construction,
the United States was acting in its proprietary capacity; it acted just as a private party with
a superior security interest would have acted. By contrast, in the instant case, the
government acted in its sovereign capacity. The distinction was explained by the Court of
Claims in DS/ Corp. v. United States, 228 Ct. CL. 299, 302-303 (1981):

When the government “takes™ property, it exercises its right as sovereign to
acquire property from the rightful owner for the public good. . . . Such an
exercise is distinct from the right of ultimate ownership. . . . In the instant
case, however, the government did not exercise its sovereignty and expropriate
private property from the rightful owner. Instead, the government asserted
a claim of right to the property, ie., that it was entitled to be the rightful
owner of the property as the only holder of a valid mortgage on the property
and that DSI had no rights in the chattel because its mortgage was void. In
essence, this case involved a contest between two parties over conflicting

claims of ownership.

(Citations omitted.)

Here, the government never asserted a right of ownership as holder of a mortgage

on the Moraga property. Rather, it exercised the power of the sovereign to impose penal
sanctions, and declared the property forfeited under RICO. Thus, Oglethorpe and Sol-G

Construction do not apply, and the Sheldens can maintain a taking claim.
I1. The elements of a taking.
In determining whether a taking has occurred, the court must examine the character

of the government action, as well as the impact of the government action on the rights of
the property owner involved. See generally Penn Central Transp. Co. v. New York City, 438

U.S. 104 (1978), re/r. denied, 439 U.S. 883 (1978). However, itis .

not necessary for the [government] to have actually taken physical possession

S
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of plaintifl’'s property in order for there to have been a fifth amendment
taking. A taking can occur simply when the Government by its action
deprives the owner of all or most of his interest in his property. . . . Thus, it
is the loss to the owner of the property and not the accretion to the
Government which is controlling in fifth amendment cases.

Aris Gloves, Inc. v. United States, 190 Cv. CL. 367, 374 (1970) (citations omitted).

Although the Supreme Court has endorsed a case by case approach to taking claims,
eg., Agins v. 447 US. 255 (1980), six elements recur in the case law.® First, the
government must have invaded or interfered with plaintiff's property. Berenhols v.- United
States, 1 Q1. Q. 620, 626 (1982), aff'd., 723 F24 68 (Fed. Cir. 1983); Florida East Coast
%gm&gw Dd‘cheCawvy.m F.2d 1108, 1111 (::lvl‘Gr. 1973).“'-‘0!0":4.
4 Second, the government’s invasion must deprived plaintiff of a
substantial orhteminphinﬁﬂ'spmpeny. Berenholz, 1 Q1. Cv. at 626; Florida East
Coast Prop., Inc., 572 F2d at 1111. Third, the government’s invasion must have been a
direct act. Harrwig v. United States, 202 C1. CL. 801 (1973); Berenholz, 1 CL. CL at 630;
i;laﬁaﬂ'&wamhop,belnc.ml’ldn 1111, Founh.thepvemn;;t&h&uion sogf
plaintiff’s rty must be permanent or inevitably recurring. Hartwig, at 809;
Bem'm‘v.5@d$lda.40.0.755.758(l984);80mh0&.1(10.:(626. Fifth, the
government's invasion of plaintiff's property must be authorized by Congress. Portsmouth

larbor Land & Hotel Co. v. United States, 260 U.S. 321, 330 (1922); Sun Oil Co. v. United

€ It has been argued that intent is one of the elements of a taking. Thus, it is argued
that in order to effect a taking, the government must intend to effect a taking. See, eg.,
Foster v. United States, 221 Cv. Cl. 412, 424 (1979); Sun Oil Co., Inc. v. United States, 215
Ct. C1. 716, 770 (1978); Columbia Basin Orchard v. United States, 132 Ct. CL 445 (1955).
Though a showing of government intent to take has been used in certain instances to show
that the government’s acts were direct and not consequential, see, eg., Berenholz v. United
States, 1 CL. Cv. at 627, other cases hold that negligent or inadvertent destructive actions by
the government can result in a taking. For example, the Supreme Court has held that the
unintentional flooding of private land due to the government’s adjusting the flow of
waterways constitutes a taking. See United States v. Cress, 243 U.S. 316 (1917).

It has also held that the firing of artillery shells over private property might
constitute a taking. See Portsmouth Harbor Land & Hotel Co. v. United States, 260 U.S. 327
(1922). Likewise, the Supreme Court found that the invasion of an individual’s air space
by government planes constitutes a taking. See United States v. Causby, 328 U.S. 256 (1946).
It is implicit from these holdings that government intent to take property is not a necessary
element of an inverse condemnation claim. It is enough that plaintiff’s property has been
invaded by the government's direct act and its value has been substantially impaired.
Additionally, the Court of Claims has held that intent is not a pecessary element of an
inverse condemnation claim. See Eyherabide v. United States, 170 Ct. C1. 598 (1965);
Richard v. United States, 152 Ct. CL. 225 (1960), modified on other grounds, 152 Cx. Cl. 266
(1961). Thus, the court need not address the question whether the officials involved in the

forfeiture of the Moraga property intended to effect a taking.
6



224

States, 215 Cu Q1. 716 (1978); Bettini, 4 Cl. Cv. at 758. Sixth, the government must have
usurped plaintiff's property to benefit the public. Baird v. United States, 5 Cl. Ct. 324, 330
(1984); Berenholz, 1 C1. Ct. at 631. Here, all of these elements have been met.

The government interfered with the Sheldens’ interest in the Moraga property, when
it filed a notice of lis pendens on the property on December 9, 1983. The notice announced
to the world that the United States had a lien on the property, and it effectively destroyed
the value of the Sheldens' security interest. See First English Evangelical Lutheran Church
v. Los Angeles, 482 U.S. 304 (1987) (temporary takings which deny landowners use of
property are no different in kind from permanent takings). The interference continued
while the Sheldens were prevented from foreclosing on the property pending Mr.
Washington's appeal. The government argues that it never bad title to, possession of, or

_control over, the Moraga property. Such a contention fpns counter to the uncontroverted
facts recounted above, and cannot be taken seriously.” Defendant’s argument asks the
court to believe that the while the United States asserted a lien on real property, and
prevented innocent mortgagees from foreclosing on the property, it did not in any way
control that property. The government’s position is, as the late Chief Judge Marvin Jones
once said, *[s]ingularly free from any suspicion of logic." Belcher v. United States, 94 CL
Cl 137, 140 (1941).

The government's interference deprived the Sheldens of a substantial interest in the
property. The loss in value to the Moraga property while plaintiffs’ foreclosure rights were
suspended was significant. On December 9, 1983, when the government filed the notice of
lis pendens, the Moraga property had a market value of $325,000, according to the
government’s own estimate. Thus, had the Sheldens been allowed to foreclose in January
1984, the proceeds form the sale would have satisfied the balance due on the promissory
note. The Sheldens allege that the property was worth only $61,000 when they were finally
allowed to foreclose in February, 1987. Thus, the loss of the Sheldens’ right to foreclose

can be valued at approximately $99,000.8
The government's interference was direct. The notice of lis pendens was filed against

7 Defendant’s argument is also internally inconsistent. It cites DSI Corp. v. United
States, 228 Ct. Cl. 299, 303 (1981), for the proposition that “there is no taking where.
pursuant to a court order, the government is in possession of property to which it asserts
a claim of rightful ownership.” Thus, the government appears to be arguing here that it did

possess the Wickham Drive property.
5 The court employs these figures for illustrative purposes only, to demonstrate that

the Sheldens’ loss is significant and measurable. The case is before the court on plaintiff's
motion for summary judgment on liability; the amount of damages due will be left for a

later stage in the procsedings.
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the Moraga property;? the order of forfeiture specified the same property. The actions of
the officials involved in the forfeiture proceeding were authorized; defendant has conceded
as much. The government’s actions caused permanent injury to the Sheldens; the decline
in the value of the Moraga property is permanent. Finally, the order of forfeiture and
filing of the lis pendens were actions taken to benefit the public. As explained more fully
in section 111 below, in personam forfeitures serve the public’s interests in enforcing penal

sanctions.
I11. Collateral attack on the district court’s order.

The government argues, relying primarily on Meincke v. United States, 14 CL. Ct. 383
(1988), that the Sheldens’ claim amounts to an impermissible collateral attack on the
district court’s order. In Meincke, plaintiff sued for $23,000, alleging an improper taking of
private property for public use without just compensation. The subject of the claim, two
vehicles in which Ms. Meincke alleged an interest, had been ordered forfeited by the
United States District Court for the Eastern District of Michigan, after Ms. Meincke’s
husband was convicted of violating federal marcotics laws and operating a coatinuing
criminal enterprise. Judge Futey ruled that the Claims Court could not consider plaintiff’s
challenge to the district court’s order of forfeiture, explaining that Meincke’s complaint was,
“in essence, . . . a collateral attack on the district court’s forfeiture ruling.” 14 CL Ct at
386. Judge Futey went on to say that “[tjhe Claims Court’s jurisdiction does not extend to
the review of substantive actions taken by other federal courts.” /d.

The court does not quarrel with the proposition that the Claims Court lacks
jurisdiction to review district court orders. However, such a statement of the law does not
control the outcome of this case. At the time Ms. Meincke’s taking claim was brought, the
order of forfeiture issued by the district court was in full force and effect. Had Judge Futey
granted Ms. Meincke the relief she sought, he would have been, in effect, nullifying the
district court’s order. However, the court’s task in a taking claim is to determine whether
otherwise valid government action which adversely affects property owners, entitles the
property owners to just compensation. See Florida Rock Industries v. United States, 791 F.2d
893, 900 (Fed. Cir. 1986) (taking can result from valid regulation). The court today does
not purport to examine the validity of the district court’s forfeiture order, nor would
granting the Sheldens the relief they seek effectively nullify a court order. The court is
simply fulfilling its mandate under the Tucker Act to award money damages to plaintiffs
who can establish a violation of the Constitution.

The Meincke case is distinguishable on an additional ground. Meincke involved an

¥ In Kirby Forest Industries, Inc. v. United States, 467 U.S. 1 (1984), the Supreme Court
ruled that the mere filing of a lis pendens by the United States did not result in the taking
of petitioner’s property, where the filing did not prevent the petitioner from using the
property as it wished, or from selling the land. In the present case, however, the
government did prevent the Sheldens from using the property in the only way they could
namely, selling it at a foreclosure sale. It prevented the sale from occurring for a period
of over three years, during which time the property lost much of its value through waste.
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in rem forfeiture under 21 US.C. § 848(a)(2), whereas the present case involves an in
personam forfeiture. In an in rem forfeiture case, the property which prosecutors seize and
subject to forfeiture is property which itself has been the situs of, or facilitated the
commission of, criminal activities. In an in personam forfeiture, by contrast, prosecutors
seck forfeiture as a penalty against the defendant, where the property itsell was not
involved in illicit activity. The government's interest in in rem forfeiture actions is
“preventing continued illicit use of the property and in enforcing criminal sanctions.” United
States v. One 1979 Cadillac Coupe de Ville, 833 F2d 994, 1000 (Fed. Cir. 1987) (quoting
Colero-Toledo v. Pearson Yacht Leasing Co., 416 U.S. 663, 679 (1974)). In the instant case,
the Moraga property was ordered forfeitable as a criminal penalty levied against Mr.
Washington, and there is no allep\ion. nor has shere ever been an allepation, that the
property itself was the site of criminal activity.! Thus, the government’s interest in
preventing the continued illicit use of the property is absent here.

Defendant argues that it is the rule of the Federal Circuit that there can be no
recovery, under a taking theory, for loss in value while the United States holds property
pending the outcome of a forfeiture ing, citing United States v. One 1979 Cadillac
Coupe de Ville, 833 F2d 994 (Fed. Gir, 1987). In One 1979 Cadillac Coupe de Ville, the
court ruled that the owner of an automobile allegedly used to facilitate illegal drug sales
could not recover for the loss of use of his vehicle while it was held by police pending the
outcome of in rem forfeiture proceedings, where the government ultimately abandoned the
forfeiture proceedings and returned the vehicle to the owner. As discussed above, the
instant case involves in personam, not in rem, forfeiture. The Moraga property was ordered
forfeitable as a criminal penalty levied against Mr. Washington, and as noted earlier, the
concerns involved in in rem forfeitures do not come into play in this case.

Judge Futey’s decision in Meincke was mindful of the important public interest in
preventing illicit activity through in rem forfeiture. Prosecutors and judges involved in in
rem forfeiture proceedings must be free to fulfill this public interest without having
forfeiture orders subjected to second-guessing via a taking claim. However, the exigencies
of preventing criminal activity are not present in an in personam forfeiture proceeding,
where the property at issue is not even alleged to be involved in illicit activity. From a
policy standpoint, the court sees little danger in entertaining a suit such as the present one.

IV. Diminution in value.

Defendant argues that mere diminution in the value of property is not compensable
in an inverse condemnation claim. It is true that “the decisions of the Supreme Cour
‘uniformly reject the proposition that diminution in property value, standing alone, can
establish a taking.™ Jenigen v. United States, 228 Ct. Cl. 527, 532 (1981), cen. denied, 455

10 This is strongly buttressed by the fact that the officials invoived agreed to allow Mr.
Washington to continue to reside at the Wickham Drive property after his conviction. The
irony in this case is that only the innocent third parties lost property as a result of the
forfeiture; the alleged criminal retained possession of the forfeited property!

9
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U.S. 1017 (1982) (quoting Penn Central Transp. Co. v. New York City, 438 U.S. 104, 131
(1978), rel. denied, 439 U.S. 883 (1978)). However, in this case, the Sheldens’ allegations
of diminution in the value of their property do not stand alone; the government suspended

the Sheldens’ foreclosure rights.

Furthermore, the cases rejecting takings claims based on the mere-diminution-in-
value doctrine are virtually all challenges to land-use regulations, and are not appésite to
the instant case. “In deciding whether a particular governmental action has effected a
taking, [the court should focus on] both the character of the action and on the nature and
extent of the interference with (property] rights.® Penn Central Transp. Co. v. New York
City, 438 U.S. 104, 131 (1978). If government regulation goes too far, it will be recognized
as a taking. Pennsylvania Coal Co. v. Mahon, 260 U.S. 393 (1922). The mere-diminution-
in-value doctrine arose because courts recognized that “government hardly could go on if
to some extent values incident to property could not be diminished without paying for every
such change in the general law.” /d at 413, .

The case at bar is not a regulatory taking case, and the concerns underlying the
mere-diminution-in-value doctrine do mot come into play. The character of the
governmental action in this case was not a legislative act, general in nature, affecting
property owners at large. Rather, the action was penal, directed specifically at the personal
interest at issue here. There is no danger that government will be forced to compensate
property owners for "every change in the general law;" the court today only requires that
when prosecutors seek forfeiture under RICO, they be careful not to disturb the property
rights of innocent lienholders. When such rights are disturbed, the government must be

prepared to provide just compensation.
V. Plaintiffs’ failure to exercise other remedies.

Defendant argues that plaintiffs had three remedies available to them under RICO,
none of which they pursued: (1) the district court judge could have made equitable changes
in the forfeiture order to protect third-party interests, under 18 US.C. § 1963(f); (2)
plaintiffs could have petitioned the court for relief under 18 U.S.C. § 1963(/)(2); and (3)
plaintiffs could have petitioned the Attorney General for remission of the forfeiture under

18 US.C. § 1963(g)(1).

The first two options outlined above are available only to persons who assert "a legal
interest in property which has been ordered forfeited to the United States.” 18 US.C. §
1963(/)(2). The Sheldens, as mortgagees, held an equitable interest, but no legal interest,
in the Moraga property. Thus, the first two options were not available to them.
Furthermore, sections 1963(f) and 1963(/) were added by the 1984 amendments to RICO,
and did not become effective until October 12, 1984. Thus, even if options (1) and (2)
were available to the Sheldens, the Sheldens could not have been expected to have pursued

them, as the forfeiture of the Moraga property occurred in late 1983.
The Sheldens’ failure to pursue the third option ~ petitioning the Attorney General

for remission of the forfeiture — does not preclude them from bringing their taking claim
in this court. The government never sent the Sheldens the statutorily required notice to

10
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interested Jersons, informing them formally of the forfeiture and their right to petition for
remission."” Without the required notice, there was nothing to trigger the Sheldens’ filing
of a petition, nor was there anything to trigger the running of the sixty-day statute of
limitations for filing a petition for remission. Although the Sheldens had constructive
notice of the forfeiture, the count sees no reason why the government should be excused
from following its own rules, which afford procedural protections for innocent persons with
interests in forfeited property. Even if the government were now to comply with its own
rules regarding the giving of legal notice to persons adversely affected by a forfeiture order,
the order of forfeiture has been vacated, and thus, the petition procedure is unavailable.

The Sheldens’ only remedy is the present taking claim.

Furthermore, the government’s argument depends upon satisfying the court that the
remission procedures are the exclusive remedy for persons asserting an interest in forfeited
property. The fact that the Sheldens failed to petition the Attorney General for remission
of the forfeiture, standing alone, does not explain why the Sheldens cansot pursue their
taking claim. Relying on United States v. L'Hoste, 609 F2d 796 (5th Cir. 1980), cert. denied,
449 US. 833 (1980), defendant maintains that petitioning the Attorney General for the
remission of a forfeiture is indeed the exclusive remedy for innocent property owners
claiming an interest in forfeited property. Defendant has seized on the Fifth Circuit’s
interpretation of 18 U.S.C. § 1963(c), which provides that "[tjhe United States shall dispose
of all {forfeited] property as soon as commercially feasible, making due provisions for the
rights of innocent persons.” From these words, the Fifth Circuit concluded that iJt would
appear that Mrs. L’'Hoste’s remedy lies in petitioning the United States, through the
Attorney General,” in order to recover her property. 609 F2d at 812. The legislative
history to the 1984 amendments to RICO also state that “the remission . . . process . . .
remain(s) the appropriate exclusive remedy for third parties” who claim an interest in
forfeited property. See 1984 U.S. Code Cong. & Admin. News, p. 3391. Were the court t0
reach the question, it would be reluctant to conclude, based on the L’Hoste case and a few
words from the Senate report on the 1984 RICO amendments, that the Sheldens’ only route
to relief is to petition the Attorney General. See Whitney Benefits, Inc. v. United States, 752
F.2d 1554, 1556 (Fed. Cir. 1985) (exchange provisions of the Surface Mining Control and
Reclamation Act provided a remedy, but not the exclusive remedy, for owners of mining

1 Prior to the October 12, 1984 amendments to RICO, 18 US.C. § 1963(c)
incorporated by reference the United States Customs Service regulations governing petitions
. for remission and mitigation of forfeitures. 19 C.F.R. § 171.12(b) (1983), provided that
“[p]etitions for relief shall be filed within 60 days from the date of mailing of the notice of
fine, penalty, or forfeiture incurred. . . .*

19 CF.R. § 162.31(a) (1983), provided that

[w]ritten notice of any fine or penaity incurred as well as any liability 10 sic]
forfeiture shall be given to each party that the facts of record indicate has an
interest in the . . . seized property. The notice shall also inform each
interested party of his right to apply for relief under . . . any . . . applicable
statute authorizing mitigation of penalties or remission of forfeitures . ...

11
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property adversely affected by the Act; statutory supersession of the Tucker Act method of
obtaining just compensation for property taken is not lightly to be implied). However, the
court need not rule on the question whether the remission procedures are the exclusive
remedy. As stated above, the government cannot expect to be excused from providing the
Sheldens with proper legal notice of the forfeiture, and at the same time argue that the
Sheldens are confined to the remission procedure as their sole remedy.

VL. Governmental immunity from suit in tort.

Defendant argues that plaintiffs’ claim sounds in tort, and is therefore beyond the
jurisdiction of this court. Defendant further urges that transfer of this case to a district
court under 28 U.S.C. § 1631 would be improper, because Congress has not waived the
defense of sovereign immunity in suits such as the instant one. This argument also fails.

The Claims Court’s jurisdiction does not extend to claims against the United States
sounding in tort. 28 US.C. § 1491(a)(1). Therefore, to the extent that plaintiffs allege
negligent maintenance or waste of the Moraga property, the court is without jurisdiction.
However, the Sheldens are before this court alleging a taking of their property for public
use without just compensation. Both a taking claim and a tort claim can arise from the
same set of events. See, eg., National Union Fire Insurance Co. v. United States, No. 670-
88L, slip op. (United States Claims Court December 22, 1989).

Defendant cites 28 U.S.C. § 2680(c) as being an exception to the government'’s
waiver of sovereign immunity. That section states that the "provisions of the [Federal Tort
Claims Act] shall not apply to ... the detention of goods® by law enforcement officers. The
instant case involves real property, not goods. Moreover, section 2680(c) is an exception
to the Federal Tort Claims Act (FTCA); the Sheldens are suing under the Tucker Act and
the fifth amendment, and not under the FTCA. See also Hatzlachh Supply Co. v. United
States, 444 U.S. 460 (1980) (provision of FTCA exempting liability for damages to goods
detained by customs officials did not preclude owner of goods from suing based on an
implied contract for bailment). 28 U.S.C. § 2680(h) excepts suits for “interference with
contract rights® by law enforcement officers from the Federal Tort Claims Act, but again,
plaintiffs are not suing under-the FTCA, so this exception is also inapplicable.

CONCLUSION

Clearly the district court had the power to enter the order of forfeiture at issue in
this case, and to have it enforced. However, under the Tucker Act, this courn is given
jurisdiction over claims against the United States based upon alleged violations of the
Constitution. The court today does not purport to exercise a newly-found power to
invalidate district court orders. Rather, it is simply carrying out its longstanding mandate
to see that owners of private property which has been taken for public use receive just
compensation. While the court recognizes the strong public interest in enforcing penal
sanctions, there is no reason why innocent mortgagees should be forced to bear the expense
of the government’s attempts 10 enforce these sanctions. Accepting the government’s
position - that a taking claim can never arise when the government acts pursuant to a court
order -- would render the just compensation clause a dead letter. Innocent persons with

12
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interests in property affected by court orders would be without remedy. See Sheilcy v.
Kraemer, 334 U.S. 1 (1948).

The government’s motion to dismiss, or in the alternative, for summary judgment,
is DENIED: plaintiffs’ motion for summary judgment on liability is GRANTED.

A.
Chief Judge
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